

Vorticity and stream function formulations for the 2d Navier-Stokes equations in a bounded domain

Julien Lequeurre, Alexandre Munnier

▶ To cite this version:

Julien Lequeurre, Alexandre Munnier. Vorticity and stream function formulations for the 2d Navier-Stokes equations in a bounded domain. 2018. hal-01891763v2

HAL Id: hal-01891763 https://hal.science/hal-01891763v2

Preprint submitted on 16 Oct 2018 (v2), last revised 12 Dec 2018 (v4)

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

VORTICITY AND STREAM FUNCTION FORMULATIONS FOR THE 2D NAVIER-STOKES EQUATIONS IN A BOUNDED DOMAIN

JULIEN LEQUEURRE AND ALEXANDRE MUNNIER

ABSTRACT. The main purpose of this work is to provide a Hilbertian functional framework for the analysis of the planar Navier-Stokes (NS) equations either in vorticity or in stream function formulation. The fluid is assumed to occupy a bounded possibly multiply connected domain. The velocity field satisfies either homogeneous (no-slip boundary conditions) or prescribed Dirichlet boundary conditions. We prove that the analysis of the 2D Navier-Stokes equations can be carried out in terms of the so-called nonprimitive variables only (vorticity field and stream function) without resorting to the classical NS theory (stated in primitive variables, i.e. velocity and pressure fields). Both approaches (in primitive and nonprimitive variables) are shown to be equivalent for weak (Leray) and strong (Kato) solutions. Explicit, Bernoulli-like formulas are derived for recovering the pressure field from the vorticity fields or the stream function. In the last section, the introduction of suitable function spaces leads to a simplified rephrasing of the vorticity dynamics, as introduced by Maekawa in [51]. New existence and uniqueness results are obtained for the related system.

Contents

List of Figures	2
1. Introduction	2
2. General settings	3
2.1. The NS system in nonprimitive variables	4
2.2. Some leading ideas	5
2.3. Organization of the paper	9
3. Stokes operator	9
3.1. Function spaces	9
3.2. Stokes operator in nonprimitive variables	13
3.3. Biot-Savart operator	17
3.4. A simple example: The unit disk	21
4. Lifting operators of the boundary data	22
4.1. Lifting operators for the stream functions	22
4.2. Additional function spaces	25
4.3. Lifting operators for the vorticity field	30
5. Evolution Stokes problem in nonprimitive variables	31
5.1. Homogeneous boundary conditions	31
5.2. Nonhomogeneous boundary conditions	32
6. Navier-Stokes equations in nonprimitive variables	36
6.1. Estimates for the nonlinear advection term	36
6.2. Weak solutions	38
6.3. Strong solutions	41
7. The pressure	44
7.1. Hilbertian framework for the velocity field	44
7.2. Weak solutions	47
7.3. Strong solutions	49
8. More regular vorticity solutions	50
8.1. Regular Stokes vorticity solutions	50

Date: October 16, 2018.

8.2. Regular Navier-Stokes vorticity solutions	52
9. Concluding remarks	56
Appendix A. Gelfand triple	57
A.1. General settings	57
A.2. Isometric chain of embedded Hilbert spaces	59
A.3. Semigroup	60
References	61

LIST OF FIGURES

1	Domain of the fluid	4
2	The spaces V_k , S_k and associated operators	8
3	The spaces \mathbf{J}_k , S_k and associated operators	20
4	The spaces V_k , S_k and associated operators and the Biot-Savart operator	21
5	The spaces $G_k^{\tau}, \mathfrak{B}_S^k$ and associated operators	24
6	The spaces \bar{V}_0 , \bar{S}_1 their expression and associated operators	28
7	The spaces \bar{V}_1 , \bar{S}_2 their expression and associated operators	29

1. INTRODUCTION

The NS equations stated in primitive variables (velocity and pressure) have been received much attention since the pioneering work of Leray [43, 45, 44]. Strong solutions were shown to exist in 2D by Lions and Prodi [49] and Lions [46]. Henceforth, we will refer for instance to the books of Lions [47, Chap. 1, Section 6], Ladyzhenskaya [41] and Temam [62] for the main results that we shall need on this topic.

In 2D, the vorticity equation provides an attractive alternative model to the classical NS equations for describing the dynamics of a viscous, incompressible fluid. Thus it exhibits many advantages: It is a nice advection-diffusion scalar equation while the classical NS system, although parabolic as well, is a coupling between an unknown vector field (the velocity) and an unknown scalar field (the pressure). However the lack of natural and simple boundary conditions for the vorticity field makes the analysis of the vortex dynamics troublesome and explains why the problem has been addressed mainly so far in the case where the fluid occupies the whole space. In this configuration, a proof of existence and uniqueness for the corresponding Cauchy problem assuming the initial data to be integrable and twice continuously differentiable was first provided by McGrath [53]. Existence results were extended independently by Cottet [12] and Giga *et al.* [24] to the case where the initial data is a finite measure. These authors proved that uniqueness also holds when the atomic part of the initial vorticity is sufficiently small; see also [33]. For initial data in $L^1(\mathbb{R}^2)$, the Cauchy problem was proved to be well posed by Ben-Artzi [5], and Brézis [9]. Then, Gallay and Wayne [21] and Gallagher *et al.* [17] proved the uniqueness of the solution for an initial vorticity that is a large Dirac mass. Finally, Gallagher and Gallay [17] succeeded in removing the smallness assumption on the atomic part of the initial measure and shown that the Cauchy problem is globally well-posed for any initial data in $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R}^2)$.

As explained in [25, Chap. 11, §2.7], the vorticity equation (still set in the whole space) provides an interesting line of attack to study the large time behavior of the NS equations. This idea was exploited for instance by Giga and Kambe [23], Carpio [10], Gallay *et al.* [20, 19, 21, 18] and Kukavica and Reis [39].

Among the quoted authors above, some of them, such as McGrath [53] and Ben-Artzi [5] were actually interested in studying the convergence of solutions to the NS equations towards solutions of the Euler equations when the viscosity vanishes. This is a very challenging problem, well understood in the absence of solid walls (that is, when the fluid fills the whole space) and for which the vorticity equation plays a role of paramount importance. In the introduction of the chapter "Boundary Layer Theory" in the book [58], Lighthill argues that To explain convincingly the existence of boundary layers, and, also to show what consequences of flow separation (including matters of such practical importance as the effect of trailing vortex wakes) may be

 $\mathbf{2}$

expected, arguments concerning vorticity are needed. More recently, Chemin in [11] claims The key quantity for understanding 2D incompressible fluids is the vorticity. There exists a burgeoning literature treating the problem of vanishing viscosity limit and we refer to the recently-released book [25, Chap. 15] for a comprehensive list of references. When the fluid is partially of totally confined, the analysis of the vanishing viscosity limits turns into a more involved problem due to the formation of a boundary layer. In this case, the vorticity equation still plays a crucial role: In [32], Kato gives a necessary and sufficient condition for the vanishing viscosity limit to hold and this condition is shown by Kelliher [34, 35, 37] to be equivalent to the formation of a vortex sheet on the boundary of the fluid domain.

In the presence of walls, the derivation of suitable boundary conditions for the vorticity was also of prime importance for the design of numerical schemes. A review of these conditions (and more generally on stream-vorticity based numeral schemes), can be found in [22], [28], [14] and [55]. However, it has been actually well known since the work of Quatarpelle and co-workers [56, 30, 31, 16, 3, 8], that the vorticity does not satisfy pointwise conditions on the boundary but rather a *non local* or integral condition which reads:

(1.1) for all
$$h \in \mathfrak{H}$$
, $\int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega h \, \mathrm{d}x = 0$,

where \mathcal{F} is the domain of the fluid and \mathfrak{H} the closed subspace of the harmonic functions in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ (see also [6, Lemma 1.2]). And erson [1] and more recently Maekawa [51] propose nonlinear boundary conditions that will be shown to be equivalent (see Section 8) to:

(1.2) for all
$$h \in \mathfrak{H}$$
, $\int_{\mathcal{F}} \left(-\nu \Delta \omega + u \cdot \nabla \omega \right) h \, \mathrm{d}x = 0$,

where $\nu > 0$ is the kinematic viscosity and u the velocity field deduced from ω via the Biot-Savart law. Providing that ω is a solution to the classical vorticity equation, Equality (1.2) is nothing but the time derivative of (1.1).

Starting from (1.1), the aim of this paper is to provide a Hilbertian functional framework allowing the analysis of the 2D vorticity equation in a bounded multiply connected domain. The analysis is wished to be self-contained, without recourse to classical results on the NS equations in primitive variables. We shall prove that the analysis can equivalently be carried out at the level of the stream function. Homogeneous and nonhomogeneous boundary conditions for the velocity field will be considered and explicit formulas for the pressure will be derived.

2. General settings

The planar domain \mathcal{F} occupied by the fluid is assumed to be open, bounded and path-connected. We assume furthermore that its boundary Σ can be decomposed into a disjoint union of $\mathcal{C}^{1,1}$ Jordan curves:

(2.1)
$$\Sigma = \left(\bigcup_{k=1}^{N} \Sigma_{k}^{-}\right) \cup \Sigma^{+}$$

The curves Σ_k^- for $k \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$ are the inner boundaries of \mathcal{F} while Σ^+ is the outer boundary. On Σ we denote by n the unit normal vector directed toward the exterior of the fluid and by τ the unit tangent vector oriented in such a way that $\tau^{\perp} = n$ (see Fig. 1). Here and subsequently in the paper, for every $x = (x_1, x_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, the notation x^{\perp} is used to represent the vector $(-x_2, x_1)$.

Let now T be a positive real number and define the space-time cylinder $\mathcal{F}_T = (0,T) \times \mathcal{F}$, whose lateral boundary is $\Sigma_T = (0,T) \times \Sigma$. The velocity of the fluid is supposed to be prescribed, equal on Σ_T to some vector field b satisfying the compatibility condition:

(2.2)
$$\int_{\Sigma} b \cdot n \, \mathrm{d}s = 0 \qquad \text{on } (0,T)$$

The density and the dynamic viscosity of the fluid, denoted respectively by ρ and μ , are both positive constants. The flow is governed by the Navier-Stokes equations. Introducing u the Eulerian velocity field and π the (static)



FIGURE 1. The domain of the fluid: an open, $\mathcal{C}^{1,1}$ and N-connected open set.

pressure field, the equations read:

(2.3a)
$$\partial_t u + \omega u^{\perp} - \nu \Delta u + \nabla \left(p + \frac{1}{2} |u|^2 \right) = f \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(2.3b)
$$\nabla \cdot u = 0 \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(2.3c)
$$u = b$$
 on Σ_T

(2.3d)
$$u(0) = u^{i} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

In this system $\nu = \mu/\rho$ is the kinematic viscosity, $\frac{1}{2}\rho|u|^2$ is the dynamic pressure, $p = \pi/\rho$, f is a body force, u^i is a given initial condition and ω the vorticity field defined as the curl of u, namely:

(2.4)
$$\omega = \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T.$$

2.1. The NS system in nonprimitive variables. The Helmholtz-Weyl decomposition of the velocity field (see [26, Theorem 3.2]) leads to the existence, at every moment t, of a potential function $\varphi(t, \cdot)$ and a stream function $\psi(t, \cdot)$ such that:

(2.5)
$$u(t, \cdot) = \nabla \varphi(t, \cdot) + \nabla^{\perp} \psi(t, \cdot) \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}$$

The potential function (also referred to as Kirchhoff potential) depends only on the boundary conditions satisfied by the velocity field of the fluid. It is defined at every moment t as the solution (unique up to an additive constant) of the Neumann problem:

(2.6)
$$\Delta \varphi(t, \cdot) = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{F} \text{ and } \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial n}(t, \cdot) = b(t, \cdot) \cdot n \text{ on } \Sigma.$$

The stream function ψ in (2.5) vanishes on Σ^+ and is constant on every connected component Σ_j^- (j = 1, ..., N) of the inner boundary Σ^- . Moreover, it satisfies:

(2.7)
$$\Delta \psi(t,\cdot) = \omega(t,\cdot)$$
 in \mathcal{F} and $\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n}(t,\cdot) = -\left[b(t,\cdot) - \nabla \varphi(t,\cdot)\right] \cdot \tau$ on Σ for all $t > 0$.

Forming, at any moment, the scalar product in $\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})$ (the bold font notation $\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})$ stands for $L^2(\mathcal{F}; \mathbb{R}^2)$) of (2.3a) with $\nabla^{\perp}\theta$ where θ is a test function that vanishes on Σ^+ and is constant on every Σ_j^- , we obtain (up to an integration by parts):

(2.8)
$$\left(\int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla \partial_t \psi \cdot \nabla \theta \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega u \cdot \nabla \theta \, \mathrm{d}x \right) - \nu \int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla \omega \cdot \nabla \theta \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla \psi_f \cdot \nabla \theta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{on } (0,T).$$

In this equality, the force field $f(t, \cdot)$ has been decomposed according to the Helmholtz-Weyl theorem:

$$f(t,\cdot) = \nabla \varphi_f(t,\cdot) + \nabla^{\perp} \psi_f(t,\cdot) \quad \text{for all } t > 0.$$

Integrating by parts again the terms in (2.8), we end up with the system:

(2.9a)
$$\partial_t \omega + u \cdot \nabla \omega - \nu \Delta \omega = f_V$$
 in \mathcal{F}_T

where $f_V = \Delta \psi_f$ and the initial condition ω^i is the curl of u^i in (2.3d). To be closed, System (2.9) has to be supplemented with the identities (2.5), (2.6) and (2.7).

Remark 2.1. The N equations (2.9b) (that will be termed "Lamb's fluxes conditions" in the sequel) cannot be derived from (2.9a) (this is well explained in [31, Remark 3.2]). They control the mean amount of vorticity produced on the inner boundaries. Such relations can be traced back to Lamb in [42, Art. 328a] (see also [64] for more recent references), where in a two-dimensional viscous flow the change of circulation along any curve is given by:

$$\frac{\mathrm{D} \varGamma}{\mathrm{D} t} = \nu \oint \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d} s$$

At this point, the lack of boundary conditions for ω might indicate that System (2.9) is unlikely to be solved. Indeed, seeking for an *a priori* enstrophy estimate (enstrophy is the square of the $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ norm of the vorticity), we multiply (2.9a) by ω an integrate over \mathcal{F} , but shortly get stuck with the term:

(2.10)
$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \Delta \omega \omega \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

that cannot be integrated by parts. The other sticking point is that the boundary value problem (2.7) permitting the reconstruction of the stream function from the vorticity is overdetermined since the stream function ψ has to satisfy both Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions on Σ . All these observations are well known.

2.2. Some leading ideas. Before going into details, we wish to give some insights on how the aforementioned difficulties can be circumvented. To simplify, we shall focus for the time being on the case of homogeneous boundary conditions (i.e. b = 0) and of a simply connected fluid domain (i.e. $\Sigma = \Sigma^+$). The latter assumption leads to the disappearance of the equations (2.9b) in the system.

The first elementary observation, that can be traced back to Quartapelle and Valz-Gris in [56], is that a function ω defined in \mathcal{F} is the Laplacian of some function ψ if and only if the following equality holds for every harmonic function h:

$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega h \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Sigma} \left(\frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n} \Big|_{\Sigma} - \Lambda_{DN} \psi \Big|_{\Sigma} \right) h |_{\Sigma} \, \mathrm{d}s,$$

where the notation Λ_{DN} stands to the Dirichlet-to-Neumann operator. Introducing \mathfrak{H} , the closed subspace of the harmonic functions in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$, we deduce from this assertion that:

(2.11)
$$\Delta H_0^2(\mathcal{F}) = \mathfrak{H}^\perp \quad \text{in} \quad L^2(\mathcal{F}).$$

We denote by V_0 the closed space \mathfrak{H}^{\perp} and decompose the space $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ into the orthogonal sum

(2.12)
$$L^2(\mathcal{F}) = V_0 \stackrel{-}{\oplus} \mathfrak{H}.$$

This orthogonality condition satisfied by the vorticity plays the role of boundary conditions classically expected when dealing with a parabolic type equation like (2.9a). The authors in [56] and in [30] do not elaborate on this idea and instead of deriving an autonomous functional framework for the analysis of the vorticity equation (2.9a), System (2.9) is supplemented with the identity:

$$\omega(t, \cdot) = \Delta \psi(t, \cdot) \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F} \quad \text{for all } t \in (0, T),$$

and some function spaces for the stream function are introduced. However, as it will be explained later on, the dynamics of the flow can be dealt with with any one of the nonprimitive variable alone (vorticity or stream function) by introducing the appropriate functional framework.

Let us go back to the splitting (2.12). The orthogonal projection onto \mathfrak{H} in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ is usually referred to as the harmonic Bergman projection and has been received much attention so far. The Bergman projection, as well as the orthogonal projection onto V_0 , denoted by P in the sequel, enjoys some useful properties (see for instance [4], [61] and references therein). In particular, P maps continuously $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ onto $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ for every nonnegative integer k, providing that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{k+1,1}$. This leads us to define the spaces $V_1 = \mathsf{P}H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$, which is therefore a subspace of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$. We denote by P_1 the restriction to $H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$ of the projection P . A quite surprising result is that $\mathsf{P}_1 : H_0^1(\mathcal{F}) \to V_1$ is invertible and we denote by Q_1 its inverse. The operator Q_1 will be proved to be the orthogonal projector onto $H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$ in $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ for the semi-norm $\|\nabla \cdot \|_{\mathsf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}$. The space V_1 is next equipped with the scalar product

$$(\omega_1,\omega_2)_{V_1} = (\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1\omega_1,\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1\omega_2)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}, \qquad \omega_1,\omega_2 \in V_1,$$

and the corresponding norm is shown to be equivalent to the usual norm of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$. Since the inclusion $H^1_0(\mathcal{F}) \subset L^2(\mathcal{F})$ is continuous, dense and compact, we can draw the same conclusion for the inclusion $V_1 \subset V_0$. Identifying V_0 with its dual space by means of Riesz Theorem and denoting by V_{-1} the dual space of V_1 , we end up with a so-called Gelfand triple of Hilbert spaces (see for instance [7, Chap. 14]):

$$V_1 \subset V_0 \subset V_{-1}$$

where V_0 is the pivot space. With these settings, it is classical to introduce first the isometric operator $A_1^V: V_1 \to V_{-1}$ defined by the relation:

$$\langle \mathsf{A}_1^V \omega_1, \omega_2 \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1} = (\omega_1, \omega_2)_{V_1} \quad \text{for all } \omega_1, \omega_2 \in V_1,$$

and next the space V_2 as the preimage of V_0 by A_1^V . The space V_2 is a Hilbert space as well, once equipped with the scalar product

$$(\omega_1, \omega_2)_{V_2} = (\mathsf{A}_1^V \omega_1, \mathsf{A}_1^V \omega_2)_{V_0} \quad \text{for all } \omega_1, \omega_2 \in V_2,$$

and the inclusion $V_2 \subset V_1$ is continuous dense and compact. We denote by A_2^V the restriction of A_1^V to V_2 and classical results on Gelfand triples assert that the operator A_2^V is an isometry from V_2 onto V_0 . The crucial observation for our purpose is that, providing that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{3,1}$:

$$V_2 = \left\{ \omega \in H^2(\mathcal{F}) \cap V_1 : \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} \Big|_{\Sigma} = \Lambda_{DN} \omega \Big|_{\Sigma} \right\} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathsf{A}_2^V \omega = -\Delta \omega \quad \text{for every } \omega \text{ in } V_2.$$

In particular, every vorticity in V_2 has zero mean flux through the boundary Σ . Denoting by V_{k+2} the preimage of V_k by A_2^V for every integer $k \ge 1$, we define by induction a chain of embedded Hilbert spaces V_k whose dual spaces are denoted by V_{-k} . Each one of the following inclusion is continuous dense and compact:

 $\ldots \subset V_{k+1} \subset V_k \subset V_{k-1} \subset \ldots \subset V_1 \subset V_0 \subset V_{-1} \subset \ldots \subset V_{-k+1} \subset V_{-k} \subset V_{-k-1} \subset \ldots$

We define as well isometries $A_k^V : V_k \to V_{k-2}$ for all the integers k. This construction is made precise in Appendix A. It supplies a suitable functional framework to deal with the linearized vorticity equation. Thus, we shall prove in the sequel that for every T > 0, every integer k, every $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})$ and every ω^i in V_k there exists a unique solution

(2.13a)
$$\omega \in H^1(0,T;V_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];V_k) \cap L^2(0,T;V_{k+1}),$$

to the Cauchy problem:

(2.13b)
$$\partial_t \omega + \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^V \omega = f_V \text{ in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(2.13c)
$$\omega(0) = \omega^{i} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

Let us go back to the problem of enstrophy estimate where we got stuck with the term (2.10). At the level of regularity corresponding to k = 0 in (2.13) for instance, we obtain:

(2.14)
$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\omega\|_{V_0}^2 + \nu \|\omega\|_{V_1}^2 = \langle f_V, \omega \rangle_{V_1, V_{-1}} \quad \text{on } (0, T)$$

By definition $\|\omega\|_{V_0}^2 = \|\omega\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}^2$, which is the expected quantity but the second term in the left hand side is $\|\omega\|_{V_1}^2 = \|\nabla Q_1 \omega\|_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}^2$, whereas one would naively expect $\|\nabla \omega\|_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}^2$. We recall that Q_1 is the orthogonal projection onto $H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$. So now, instead of multiplying (2.9a) by ω , let multiply this equation by $Q_1 \omega$, whose

trace vanishes on Σ , and integrate over \mathcal{F} . The term (2.10) is replaced by a quantity that can now be integrated by parts. Thus:

$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \Delta \omega \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega \, \mathrm{d}x = -(\nabla \omega, \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -\|\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega\|_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}^2 = -\|\omega\|_{V_1}^2$$

On the other hand, regarding the first term in (2.9a), we still have (at least formally):

$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \partial_t \omega \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathcal{F}} \partial_t \omega \omega \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \int_{\mathcal{F}} |\omega|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

because ω is orthogonal in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ to the harmonic functions and $\mathbb{Q}_1\omega$ and ω differ only up to an harmonic function. To sum up, in the enstrophy estimate, the natural dissipative term is not $\|\nabla \omega\|^2_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}$ but $\|\nabla \mathbb{Q}_1\omega\|^2_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}$. Notice that, since \mathbb{Q}_1 is the orthogonal projector onto $H^1_0(\mathcal{F})$:

$$\|\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega\|_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}^2 \leqslant \|\nabla \omega\|_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}^2 \qquad \text{for all } \omega \in H^1(\mathcal{F}).$$

Defining the lowest eigenvalue of A_1^V by means of a Rayleigh quotient:

(2.15)
$$\lambda_{\mathcal{F}} = \min_{\substack{\omega \in V_1 \\ \omega \neq 0}} \frac{\|\omega\|_{V_1}^2}{\|\omega\|_{V_0}^2} = \min_{\substack{\omega \in V_1 \\ \omega \neq 0}} \frac{\|\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega\|_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}^2}{\|\omega\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}^2},$$

the following Poincaré-type estimate holds true:

$$\lambda_{\mathcal{F}} \|\omega\|_{V_0}^2 \leq \|\omega\|_{V_1}^2 \quad \text{for all } \omega \in V_1,$$

and classically leads with (2.14) (assuming that $f_V = 0$ to simplify) and Grönwall's inequality to the estimate:

$$\|\omega(t)\|_{V_0} \leqslant \|\omega^{\mathrm{i}}\|_{V_0} e^{-\nu\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}t}, \qquad t \ge 0,$$

where the constant $\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$ is optimal. This constant governing the exponential decay of the solution is actually the same at any level of regularity. Thus, the solution to (2.13) (with $\beta = 0$) satisfies for every integer k:

$$\|\omega(t)\|_{V_k} \leqslant \|\omega^{\mathbf{i}}\|_{V_k} e^{-\nu\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}t}, \qquad t \ge 0.$$

Remark 2.2. Kato's criteria for the existence of the vanishing viscosity limit in [32] and rephrased in terms of the vorticity by Kelliher in [35] will be shown to be equivalent to the convergence of ω^{ν} toward ω in the space V_{-1} (ω^{ν} stands for the vorticity of NS equations with vorticity ν and ω is the vorticity of Euler equations). Some care should be taken with the space V_{-1} because it is not a distribution space, what may result in some mistakes or misunderstandings (we refer here to the very instructive paper of Simon [60]).

As mentioned earlier, the analysis of the dynamics of the flow can as well be carried out in terms of the sole stream function. It suffices to introduce the function spaces $S_0 = H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$ and $S_1 = H_0^2(\mathcal{F})$. The inclusion $S_1 \subset S_0$ being continuous dense and compact, the configuration $S_1 \subset S_0 \subset S_{-1}$ (with S_{-1} the dual space of S_1) is a Gelfand triple where S_0 is the pivot space. We proceed as for the vorticity spaces and define a chain of embedded Hilbert spaces S_k and related isometries $A_k^S : S_k \to S_{k-2}$ for every integer k (we refer again to Appendix A for the details). In particular, providing that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$, we will verify that:

$$S_2 = H^3(\mathcal{F}) \cap H^2_0(\mathcal{F})$$
 and $A_2^S \psi = -Q_1 \Delta \psi$ for all $\psi \in S_2$

The counterpart of the Cauchy problem (2.13), restated in terms of the stream function is:

(2.16a)
$$\partial_t \psi + \nu \mathsf{A}^S_{k+1} \psi = f_S \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(2.16b)
$$\psi(0) = \psi^{i} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

For every T > 0, every integer k, every $f_S \in L^2(0,T; S_{k-1})$ and every ψ^i in S_k , this problem admits a unique solution:

(2.16c)
$$\psi \in H^1(0,T;S_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];S_k) \cap L^2(0,T;S_{k+1})$$

which satisfies in addition the exponential decay estimate (assuming that $f_S = 0$ to simplify):

$$\|\psi(t)\|_{S_k} \leqslant \|\psi^{\mathbf{i}}\|_{S_k} e^{-\nu\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}t} \qquad \text{for all } t \ge 0$$

The constant $\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$ is defined in (2.15) and is therefore the same as the one governing the exponential decay of the enstrophy.

The solution to problem (2.13) can easily be deduced from the solution to problem (2.16) and vice versa. Indeed, for every integer k, the operator:

$$\Delta_k: \psi \in S_{k+1} \longmapsto \Delta \psi \in V_k,$$

can be shown to be an isometry. Thus, let be given T > 0 and consider

- $\omega \in H^1(0,T;V_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];V_k) \cap L^2(0,T;V_{k+1})$ the unique solution to Problem (2.13) for some integer k, some initial condition $\omega^i \in V_k$ and some source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})$;
- $\psi \in H^1(0,T; S_{k'-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T]; S_{k'}) \cap L^2(0,T; S_{k'+1})$ the unique solution to Problem (2.16) for some integer k', some initial condition $\psi^i \in S_{k'}$ and some source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T; S_{k'-1})$.

Providing that k' = k + 1, we claim that both following assertions are equivalent:

(1)
$$\omega = \Delta_k \psi$$

(2) $\omega^{i} = \Delta_{k} \psi^{i}$ and $f_{V} = \Delta_{k-1} f_{S}$.

If we take for granted that the operators $\mathsf{P}_k : S_{k-1} \to V_k$ and $\mathsf{Q}_k : V_k \to S_{k-1}$ can be defined at any level of regularity in such a way that P_k extend $\mathsf{P}_{k'}$ if $k \leq k'$ and $\mathsf{Q}_k = \mathsf{P}_k^{-1}$, we can show that the diagram in Fig. 2 commutes and all the operators are isometries.



FIGURE 2. The top row contains the spaces V_k for the vorticity fields while the bottom row contains the stream function spaces S_k . The operators A_k^V and A_k^S appears in the Cauchy problems (2.13) and (2.16) respectively. The operators Δ_k link isometrically the stream functions to the corresponding vorticity fields.

To accurately state the equivalence result between Problems (2.13) (Stokes problem in vorticity variable), (2.16) (Stokes problem in stream function variable) and the evolution homogeneous Stokes equations in primitive variables, it is worth recalling the functional framework for the Stokes equations by introducing the spaces:

(2.17a)
$$\mathbf{J}_0 = \left\{ u \in \mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F}) : \nabla \cdot u = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{F} \text{ and } u|_{\Sigma} \cdot n = 0 \right\}$$

(2.17b)
$$\mathbf{J}_1 = \{ u \in \mathbf{H}^1(\mathcal{F}) : \nabla \cdot u = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{F} \text{ and } u|_{\Sigma} = 0 \},$$

whose scalar products are respectively:

(2.17c)
$$(u_1, u_2)_{\mathbf{J}_0} = \int_{\mathcal{F}} u_1 \cdot u_2 \,\mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } u_1, u_2 \in \mathbf{J}_0,$$

(2.17d)
$$(u_1, u_2)_{\mathbf{J}_1} = \int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla u_1 : \nabla u_2 \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } u_1, u_2 \in \mathbf{J}_1$$

The inclusion $\mathbf{J}_1 \subset \mathbf{J}_0$ being continuous dense and compact, from the Gelfand triple $\mathbf{J}_1 \subset \mathbf{J}_0 \subset \mathbf{J}_{-1}$ we can define a chain of embedded Hilbert spaces \mathbf{J}_k and isometries $A_k^{\mathbf{J}} : \mathbf{J}_k \to \mathbf{J}_{k-2}$ for every integer k. Providing that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,1}$, it can be shown in particular that:

$$\mathbf{J}_2 = \mathbf{J}_1 \cap \mathbf{H}^2(\mathcal{F}) \qquad \text{and} \qquad \mathsf{A}_2^{\mathbf{J}} = -\Pi_0 \Delta,$$

where $\Pi_0 : \mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F}) \to \mathbf{J}_0$ is the Leray projector. For every T > 0, every integer k, every $f_{\mathbf{J}} \in L^2(0,T;\mathbf{J}_{k-1})$ and every u^i in \mathbf{J}_k , it is well known that there exists a unique solution

$$u \in H^1(0,T; \mathbf{J}_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T]; \mathbf{J}_k) \cap L^2(0,T; \mathbf{J}_{k+1}),$$

to the Cauchy problem:

(2.18a)
$$\partial_t u + \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^\mathsf{J} u = f_\mathsf{J} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(2.18b)
$$u(0) = u^{i} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

The operator:

$$\nabla_k^{\perp}: \psi \in S_k \longmapsto \nabla^{\perp} \psi \in \mathbf{J}_{k-1},$$

will be proved to be an isometry for every integer k. It allows us to link Problem (2.18) to the equivalent problems (2.13) and (2.16). More precisely, let be given T > 0 and consider

- $u \in H^1(0,T; \mathbf{J}_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T]; \mathbf{J}_k) \cap L^2(0,T; \mathbf{J}_{k+1})$ the unique solution to Problem (2.13) for some integer k, some initial condition $u^i \in \mathbf{J}_k$ and some source term $f_{\mathbf{J}} \in L^2(0,T; \mathbf{J}_{k-1})$;
- $\psi \in H^1(0,T;S_{k'-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];S_{k'}) \cap L^2(0,T;S_{k'+1})$ the unique solution to Problem (2.16) for some integer k', some initial condition $\psi^i \in S_{k'}$ and some source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T;S_{k'-1})$.

Providing that k' = k, we claim that both following assertions are equivalent:

(1)
$$u = \nabla_k^\perp \psi;$$

(2) $u^{\mathbf{i}} = \nabla_k^{\perp} \psi^{\mathbf{i}}$ and $f_{\mathbf{J}} = \nabla_{k-1}^{\perp} f_S$.

To conclude this short presentation of the main ideas that will be further elaborated in this paper, it is worth noticing that, contrary to what happens with primitive variables, the case where \mathcal{F} is multiply connected is notably more involved than the simply connected case. The same observation could still be came across in the articles of Glowinski and Pironneau [27] and Guermond and Quartapelle [30].

2.3. Organization of the paper. The next section is devoted to the study of the Stokes operator in nonprimitive variables (namely the operators A_k^V and A_k^S mentioned in the preceding section). The expression of the Biot-Savart law is also provided. Then, in Section 4, lifting operators (for both the vorticity field and the stream function) are defined. They are required in Section 5 for the analysis of the evolution Stokes problem (in nonprimitive variables) with nonhomogeneous boundary conditions. The NS equations in nonprimitive variables is dealt with in Section 6 where weak and strong solutions are addressed. Explicit formulas to recover the pressure from the vorticity or the stream function are supplied in Section 7. The existence of more regular vorticity solutions is examined in Section 8 and in Section 9 we conclude with providing some insights on upcoming generalization results for coupled fluid-structure systems.

3. Stokes operator

3.1. Function spaces. Let Σ_0 stands for either Σ^+ or Σ_j^- for some $j \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$. Providing that Σ_0 is of class $\mathcal{C}^{k,1}$ (k being a nonnegative integer), it makes sense to consider the boundary Sobolev space $H^{k+\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0)$ and its dual space $H^{-k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0)$. Using $L^2(\Sigma_0)$ as pivot space, we shall use a boundary integral notation in place of the duality pairing all along this paper. More precisely, we adopt the following convention of notation:

(3.1)
$$\langle g_1, g_2 \rangle_{H^{-k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0), H^{k+\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0)} = \int_{\Sigma_0} g_1 g_2 \,\mathrm{d}s \quad \text{for all } g_1 \in H^{-k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0) \text{ and } g_2 \in H^{k+\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0)$$

In particular, following this rule:

$$\langle g, 1 \rangle_{H^{-k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0), H^{k+\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0)} = \int_{\Sigma_0} g \,\mathrm{d}s \quad \text{for all } \in H^{-k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma_0).$$

Fundamental function spaces. For every nonnegative integer k, we denote by $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ the classical Sobolev spaces of index k and we define the Hilbert spaces:

(3.2a)
$$S_0 = \{ \psi \in H^1(\mathcal{F}) : \psi|_{\Sigma^+} = 0 \text{ and } \psi|_{\Sigma^-_j} = c_j, \quad c_j \in \mathbb{R}, \quad j = 1, \dots, N \},$$

(3.2b)
$$S_1 = \left\{ \psi \in S_0 \cap H^2(\mathcal{F}) : \left. \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n} \right|_{\Sigma} = 0 \right\},$$

provided with the scalar products:

(3.2c)
$$(\psi_1, \psi_2)_{S_0} = (\nabla \psi_1, \nabla \psi_2)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \psi_1, \psi_2 \in S_0,$$

(3.2d)
$$(\psi_1, \psi_2)_{S_1} = (\Delta \psi_1, \Delta \psi_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \psi_1, \psi_2 \in S_1.$$

The norm $\|\cdot\|_{S_0}$ is equivalent in S_0 to the usual norm of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$. For every $j = 1, \ldots, N$, we define the continuous linear form $\operatorname{Tr}_j : \psi \in S_0 \mapsto \psi|_{\Sigma_j^-} \in \mathbb{R}$ and the function ξ_j as the unique solution in S_0 to the variational problem:

(3.3a)
$$(\xi_j, \theta)_{S_0} + \mathsf{Tr}_j \theta = 0 \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_0$$

The functions ξ_i are harmonic in \mathcal{F} and obey the mean fluxes conditions:

(3.3b)
$$\int_{\Sigma_k^-} \frac{\partial \xi_j}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = -\delta_j^k \quad \text{for } k = 1, \dots, N,$$

where δ_j^k is the Kronecker symbol. We denote by \mathbb{F}_S the *N* dimensional subspace of S_0 spanned by the functions ξ_j (j = 1, ..., N) that will account for the fluxes of the stream functions through the inner boundaries. Notice that the Gram matrix $((\xi_j, \xi_k)_{S_0})_{1 \leq j,k \leq N}$ is invertible and equal to the matrix of the traces $(-\operatorname{Tr}_k \xi_j)_{1 \leq j,k \leq N}$. Therefore, by means of a Gram-Schmidt process, we can derive from the free family $\{\xi_j, j = 1, ..., N\}$, an orthonormal family in S_0 , denoted by $\{\hat{\xi}_j, j = 1, ..., N\}$. The space S_0 admits the following orthogonal decomposition:

(3.4)
$$S_0 = H_0^1(\mathcal{F}) \stackrel{\circ}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_S.$$

In S_1 , the norm $\|\cdot\|_{S_1}$ is equivalent to the usual norm of $H^2(\mathcal{F})$. For every $j = 1, \ldots, N$, we denote by χ_j the unique solution in S_1 such that:

(3.5)
$$\Delta^2 \chi_j = 0 \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F} \quad \text{and} \quad \int_{\Sigma_k^-} \frac{\partial \Delta \chi_j}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = -\delta_j^k \quad \text{for } k = 1, \dots, N,$$

where the normal derivative of $\Delta \chi_j$ is in $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma_k^-)$ (see the convention of notation (3.1)). We denote by \mathbb{B}_S the *N* dimensional subspace of S_1 spanned by the functions χ_j . The Gram matrix $((\chi_j, \chi_k)_{S_1})_{1 \leq j,k \leq N}$ being invertible and equal to the matrix of traces $(\mathsf{Tr}_j \chi_k)_{1 \leq j,k \leq N}$, we infer that:

$$(3.6) S_1 = H_0^2(\mathcal{F}) \stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle \perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{B}_S.$$

In $L^2(\mathcal{F})$, we denote by \mathfrak{H} the closed subspace of the harmonic functions with zero mean flux through every connected part Σ_j^- of the inner boundary $(j = 1, \ldots, N)$, namely:

(3.7)
$$\mathfrak{H} = \Big\{ h \in L^2(\mathcal{F}) : \Delta h = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}) \text{ and } (h, \Delta \chi_j)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = 0, \quad j = 1, \dots, N \Big\}.$$

The space $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ admits the orthogonal decomposition:

(3.8)
$$L^2(\mathcal{F}) = \mathfrak{H} \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} V_0 \quad \text{where} \quad V_0 = \mathfrak{H}^\perp$$

It results from the following lemma that the space V_0 is the natural function space for the vorticity field.

Lemma 3.1. The operator $\Delta_0 : \psi \in S_1 \mapsto \Delta \psi \in V_0$ is an isometry.

Proof. Let ω be in V_0 and denote by ψ_0 the unique function in $H_0^1(\mathcal{F}) \cap H^2(\mathcal{F})$ satisfying $\Delta \psi_0 = \omega$. On the other hand, using the rule of notation (3.1), the function

$$h_0 = h - \sum_{j=1}^N \left(\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n} h \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \hat{\xi}_j$$

is in the space $\mathfrak{H}^1 = \mathfrak{H} \cap H^1(\mathcal{F})$ providing that h is a harmonic function in $H^1(\mathcal{F})$. It follows that:

$$(\omega, h_0)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\Delta \psi_0, h_0)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = \int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \psi_0}{\partial n} h_0 \, \mathrm{d}s = \int_{\Sigma} \left[\frac{\partial \psi_0}{\partial n} - \sum_{j=1}^N \left(\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \psi_0}{\partial n} \hat{\xi}_j \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n} \right] h \, \mathrm{d}s = 0.$$

Since every element in $H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$ can be achieved as the trace of a harmonic function in $H^{1}(\mathcal{F})$, the equality above entails that:

$$\frac{\partial \psi_0}{\partial n} = \sum_{j=1}^N \left(\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \psi_0}{\partial n} \hat{\xi}_j \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n} \qquad \text{in } H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma).$$

We are done by noticing now that the function:

$$\psi = \psi_0 - \sum_{j=1}^N \left(\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \psi_0}{\partial n} \hat{\xi}_j \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \hat{\xi}_j,$$

is in S_1 and solves $\Delta \psi = \omega$. Uniqueness being straightforward, the proof is then complete.

The Bergman projection and its inverse. Considering the orthogonal splitting (3.8) of $L^2(\mathcal{F})$, we denote by P the orthogonal projection from $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ onto V_0 while the notation P^{\perp} will stand for the orthogonal projection onto \mathfrak{H} . When the domain \mathcal{F} is simply connected, the operator P^{\perp} is referred to as the harmonic Bergman projection and has been extensively studied (see for instance [4], [61] and references therein). The projector P (and also P^{\perp} which we are less interested in) enjoys the following property:

Lemma 3.2. Assume that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{k+1,1}$ for some nonnegative integer k, then P (and P^{\perp}) maps $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ into $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ and P , seen as an operator from $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ into $H^k(\mathcal{F})$, is bounded.

Proof. Let u be in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$. The proof consists in verifying that

$$\mathsf{P}u = \Delta w_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{N} (\Delta \chi_k, u)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} \Delta \chi_k$$

where the functions w_0 belongs to $H_0^2(\mathcal{F})$ and satisfies the variational formulation:

(3.9)
$$(\Delta w_0, \Delta \theta_0)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (u, \Delta \theta_0)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}, \quad \text{for all } \theta_0 \in H_0^2(\mathcal{F}).$$

The conclusion of the Lemma will follow according to elliptic regularity results for the biharmonic operator stated for instance in [26, Theorem 1.11]. By definition:

$$\mathsf{P}u = \operatorname{argmin}\left\{\frac{1}{2}\int_{\mathcal{F}} |v-u|^2 \,\mathrm{d}x \, : \, v \in V_0\right\}.$$

According to Lemma 3.1, there exists a unique $w \in S_1$ such that $\mathsf{P}u = \Delta w$ and:

$$w = \operatorname{argmin}\left\{\frac{1}{2}\int_{\mathcal{F}} |\Delta \theta - u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \, : \, \theta \in S_1\right\}.$$

Owning to the orthogonal decomposition (3.6), the function w can be decomposed as:

$$w = w_0 + \sum_{k=1}^N \alpha_k \chi_k,$$

where $w_0 \in H^2_0(\mathcal{F})$ and $(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_N) \in \mathbb{R}^N$ are such that:

$$(w_0, \alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) = \operatorname{argmin}\left\{\frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathcal{F}} \left| \Delta \theta_0 + \sum_{k=1}^N \beta_k \Delta \chi_k - u \right|^2 \mathrm{d}x \, : \, (\theta_0, \beta_1, \dots, \beta_N) \in H_0^2(\mathcal{F}) \times \mathbb{R}^N \right\}.$$

It follows that w_0 solves indeed the variational problem (3.9) and $\alpha_k = (\Delta \chi_k, u)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$ for every $k = 1, \ldots, N$.

Remark 3.3. (1) The harmonic Bergman projection is quite demanding in terms of boundary regularity, and one may wonder if the assumption on the regularity of Σ is optimal in the statement of Lemma 3.2. Focusing on the case k = 0, the definition of the space \mathfrak{H} requires defining the flux of harmonic functions through the connected parts of Σ^- . The normal derivative of harmonic functions in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ can be defined as elements of $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)$. However, it requires the boundary to be $\mathcal{C}^{1,1}$ (see [29, page 54]), which is the default level of regularity assumed for the domain \mathcal{F} throughout this article.

(2) For every $u \in L^2(\mathcal{F})$, the function $\mathsf{P}^{\perp}u$ belongs to \mathfrak{H} and therefore admits a normal trace on every $\Sigma_j^ (j = 1, \ldots, N)$ in $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma_j^-)$. We deduce that, when u belongs to $H^2(\mathcal{F})$, the fluxes of u across the parts $\Sigma_j^ (j = 1, \ldots, N)$ of the boundary are conserved by the projection P , namely:

$$\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \mathsf{P}u}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = \int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial u}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s \qquad \text{for all } j = 1, \dots, N,$$

where $\partial \mathsf{P}u/\partial n$ belongs to $H^{-\frac{3}{2}+k}(\Sigma_j^-)$ providing that Σ_j^- is of class $\mathcal{C}^{k+1,1}$ for k=0,1,2.

Let us define now the operator:

(3.10)
$$\mathsf{Q}: u \in H^1(\mathcal{F}) \longmapsto \mathsf{Q}u = \operatorname{argmin}\left\{\int_{\mathcal{F}} |\nabla \theta - \nabla u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x : \theta \in S_0\right\} \in S_0.$$

The variational formulation corresponding to the minimization problem reads:

(3.11)
$$(\nabla \mathsf{Q} u, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = (\nabla u, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_{0},$$

what means that Qu is the unique function in S_0 that satisfies $\Delta Qu = \Delta u$ in \mathcal{F} . Denoting $Q^{\perp} = \mathrm{Id} - Q$, this entails that $Q^{\perp}u$ is harmonic and choosing χ_k $(k = 1, \ldots, N)$ as test function in (3.11) and integrating by parts, we obtain:

$$(\mathsf{Q}^{\perp}u, \Delta\chi_k)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = 0, \qquad k = 1, \dots, N_k$$

whence we deduce that $Q^{\perp}u$ lies in \mathfrak{H}^1 . Besides, there exists real coefficients α_j such that the function:

$$u_0 = \mathsf{Q}u - \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_j \chi_j,$$

belongs to $H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$ because the Gram matrix $((\chi_j, \chi_k)_{S_1})_{1 \leq j,k \leq N}$ is invertible and equal to the matrix of traces $(\mathsf{T}_j\chi_k)_{1 \leq j,k \leq N}$. It follows that for every $h \in \mathfrak{H}^1$:

(3.12)
$$(\nabla \mathsf{Q}u, \nabla h)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\nabla u_0, \nabla h)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} - \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_j (h, \Delta \chi_j)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = 0.$$

So the operators P and Q are both orthogonal projections whose kernels are harmonic functions (\mathfrak{H} for P and \mathfrak{H}^1 for Q) but for different scalar products. They are tightly related, as expressed in the next lemma, the statement of which requires introducing a new function space. Thus, we define V_1 as the image of S_0 by P and we denote by P_1 the restriction of P to S_0 . It is elementary to verify that

$$\mathsf{P}_1: S_0 \longrightarrow V_1$$

is one-to-one. We denote by Q_1 the inverse of P_1 . The space V_1 is then provided with the image topology, namely with the scalar product:

$$(\omega_1, \omega_2)_{V_1} = (\mathsf{Q}_1 \omega_1, \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega_2)_{S_0} = (\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega_1, \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega_2)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \omega_1, \omega_2 \in V_1.$$

Observe that since $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = S_0 \oplus \mathfrak{H}^1$, we have also $V_1 = \mathsf{P}H^1(\mathcal{F})$.

Lemma 3.4. If Σ is of class $C^{2,1}$, V_1 is a subspace of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$, Q_1 is the restriction of Q to V_1 and the topology of V_1 is equivalent to the topology of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$.

Proof. According to Lemma 3.2, if Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$, the space V_1 is a subspace of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ and P is bounded from S_0 onto V_1 (seen as subspace of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$). The operator $\mathsf{P}_1 : S_0 \to V_1$ being bounded and invertible, it is an isomorphism according to the bounded inverse theorem. Moreover, for every ψ be in S_0 :

$$\mathsf{Q}\mathsf{P}_1\psi = \mathsf{Q}(\psi + (\mathsf{P}_1\psi - \psi)) = \mathsf{Q}\psi + \mathsf{Q}(\mathsf{P}_1\psi - \psi) = \mathsf{Q}\psi = \psi,$$

since the function $\mathsf{P}_1\psi - \psi$ is in \mathfrak{H}^1 . The proof is now complete.

Remark 3.5. When Σ is only of class $C^{1,1}$, V_1 is a subspace of $S_0 + \mathfrak{H}$. In particular, every element of V_1 has a trace on Σ in the space $H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$. This trace is in $H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$ when Σ is of class $C^{2,1}$.

Further scalar products. For every nonnegative integer k, we define $\mathfrak{H}^k = \mathfrak{H} \cap H^k(\mathcal{F})$. Assuming that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{k-1,1}$, the space \mathfrak{H}^k is provided with the scalar product:

$$(h_1, h_2)_{\mathfrak{H}^k} = (h_1|_{\Sigma}, h_2|_{\Sigma})_{H^{k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)}$$
 for all $h_1, h_2 \in \mathfrak{H}^k$.

It would sometimes come in handy to provide $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ with a scalar product that turns Q into an orthogonal projection. To do that, it suffices to define:

(3.13a)
$$(u_1, u_2)_{H^1}^S = (\mathsf{Q}u_1, \mathsf{Q}u_2)_{S_0} + (\mathsf{Q}^{\perp}u_1, \mathsf{Q}^{\perp}u_2)_{\mathfrak{H}^1} \quad \text{for all } u_1, u_2 \in H^1(\mathcal{F}).$$

Similarly, the scalar product:

(3.13b)
$$(u_1, u_2)_{H^1}^V = (\mathsf{P}u_1, \mathsf{P}u_2)_{V_1} + (\mathsf{P}^{\perp}u_1, \mathsf{P}^{\perp}u_2)_{\mathfrak{H}^1} \quad \text{for all } u_1, u_2 \in H^1(\mathcal{F}),$$

turns the direct sum $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = V_1 \oplus \mathfrak{H}^1$ into an orthogonal sum.

3.2. Stokes operator in nonprimitive variables. The inclusion $S_1 \subset S_0$ is clearly continuous dense and compact. Identifying the Hilbert space S_0 with its dual and denoting by S_{-1} the dual space of S_1 , we obtain the Gelfand triple:

$$(3.14) S_1 \subset S_0 \subset S_{-1}.$$

Following the lines of Appendix A, we can define (with obvious notation) a family of embedded Hilbert spaces $\{S_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}\$, a family of isometries $\{A_k^S : S_k \to S_{k-2}, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}\$ and a positive constant:

(3.15)
$$\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}^{S} = \min_{\substack{\psi \in S_1 \\ \psi \neq 0}} \frac{\|\psi\|_{S_1}^2}{\|\psi\|_{S_0}^2}.$$

Lemma 3.6. The space S_2 is equal to $H^3(\mathcal{F}) \cap S_1$ providing that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$. For $k \ge 2$, the expressions of the operator A^S_k is:

$$(3.16) A_k^S : \psi \in S_k \longmapsto -Q_1 \Delta \psi \in S_{k-2}$$

If Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{k,1}$ then S_k is a subspace of $H^{k+1}(\mathcal{F})$ and the norm in S_k is equivalent to the classical norm of $H^{k+1}(\mathcal{F})$.

Proof. We recall that A_1^S is the operator $\psi \in S_1 \mapsto (\psi, \cdot)_{S_1} \in S_{-1}$. The space S_2 is defined as the preimage of S_0 by A_1^S , namely:

$$S_2 = \{ \psi \in S_1 : (\psi, \cdot)_{S_1} = (f, \cdot)_{S_0} \text{ in } S_{-1} \text{ for some } f \text{ in } S_0 \}.$$

Upon an integration by parts and according to Lemma 3.1, one easily obtains that the identity $(\psi, \cdot)_{S_1} = (f, \cdot)_{S_0}$ in S_{-1} is equivalent to the equality $-\mathsf{P}\Delta\psi = \mathsf{P}f$ in V_0 . Invoking Lemma 3.1 again, we deduce, on the one hand, that $\mathsf{P}\Delta\psi = \Delta\psi$. Under the assumption on the regularity of the boundary Σ , the equality $-\Delta\psi = \mathsf{P}f$ where f and hence also $\mathsf{P}f$ is in $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ entails that ψ belongs to $H^3(\mathcal{F})$. On the other hand, since f belongs to S_0 , $\mathsf{P}f = \mathsf{P}_1 f$. Applying then the operator Q_1 to both sides of the identity $-\Delta\psi = \mathsf{P}_1 f$, we end up with the equality $-\mathsf{Q}_1\Delta\psi = f$ and (3.16) is proven for k = 2. The expressions for k > 2 follow from the general settings of Appendix A. Then, by induction on k, invoking classical elliptic regularity results, one proves the inclusion $S_k \subset H^{k+1}(\mathcal{F})$ and the equivalence of the norms. \Box

We straightforwardly deduce that, by definition of the space V_1 , the inclusion $V_1 \subset V_0$ enjoys the same properties as the inclusion $S_1 \subset S_0$, namely it is continuous dense and compact. We consider then the Gelfand triple:

$$(3.17) V_1 \subset V_0 \subset V_{-1},$$

in which V_0 is the pivot space and V_{-1} is the dual space of V_1 . As beforehand, we define a family of embedded Hilbert spaces $\{V_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$, the corresponding family of isometries $\{A_k^V : V_k \to V_{k-2}, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$ and the positive constant:

(3.18)
$$\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}^{V} = \min_{\substack{\omega \in V_1 \\ \omega \neq 0}} \frac{\|\omega\|_{V_1}^2}{\|\omega\|_{V_0}^2}.$$

Remark 3.7. (1) As already mentioned earlier, the space V_{-1} is clearly not a distributions space.

(2) The guiding principle that the vorticity should be L²-orthogonal to harmonic functions is somehow still verified in a weak sense in V₋₁. Indeed, A^V₁ being an isometry, every element ω of V₋₁ is equal to some A^V₁ ω' with ω' ∈ V₁ and:

$$\langle \omega, \cdot \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1} = \langle \mathsf{A}_1^V \omega', \cdot \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1} = (\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega', \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

Identifying the duality pairing with the scalar product in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ (i.e. the scalar product of the pivot space V_0), we obtain that formally " $(\omega, h)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = 0$ " for every $h \in \mathfrak{H}^1$.

For the analysis of the spaces V_k and their relations with the spaces S_k , it is worth introducing at this point an additional Gelfand triple, that will come in handy later on. Thus, denote by Z_0 the space $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ (equipped with the usual scalar product) and by Z_1 the space S_0 . The configuration:

$$Z_1 \subset Z_0 \subset Z_{-1},$$

is obviously a Gelfand triple in which Z_0 is the pivot space and Z_{-1} the dual space of Z_1 . As usual, following Appendix A, we define a family of embedded Hilbert spaces $\{Z_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$, and a family of isometries $\{A_k^Z : Z_k \to Z_{k-2}, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$. Focusing on the case k = 2, a simple integration by parts leads to:

Lemma 3.8. The expressions of the space Z_2 and of the operator A_2^Z are respectively:

$$(3.19) Z_2 = \left\{ \psi \in H^2(\mathcal{F}) \cap S_0 : \int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = 0, \quad j = 1, \dots, N \right\} \text{ and } \mathsf{A}_2^Z : \psi \in Z_2 \longmapsto -\Delta \psi \in Z_0.$$

The space of biharmonic functions in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ with zero mean flux through the inner boundaries is denoted by \mathfrak{B} , namely:

(3.20)
$$\mathfrak{B} = \Big\{ \theta \in L^2(\mathcal{F}) : \Delta \theta \in \mathfrak{H} \text{ and } \int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \theta}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = 0, \quad j = 1, \dots, N \Big\}.$$

Since $\Delta \theta$ belongs to $L^2(\mathcal{F})$, the trace of θ on Σ is well defined and belongs to $H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$ and the trace of the normal derivative is in $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)$. On the other hand, since $\Delta \theta$ belongs to \mathfrak{H} , its trace on Σ is in $H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$ while its normal trace is in $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)$.

The space S_1 being a closed subspace of Z_2 it admits an orthogonal complement denoted by \mathfrak{B}_S :

An integration by parts and classical elliptic regularity results allow to deduce that:

$$\mathfrak{B}_S = S_0 \cap \mathfrak{B},$$

and that $\mathfrak{B}_S \subset H^2(\mathcal{F})$.

Lemma 3.9. The operator A_2^Z is an isometry from S_1 onto V_0 and also an isometry from \mathfrak{B}_S onto \mathfrak{H} , i.e. the operator A_2^Z is block-diagonal with respect to the following decompositions of the spaces:

$$\mathsf{A}_2^Z:S_1\stackrel{\perp}{\oplus}\mathfrak{B}_S\longrightarrow V_0\stackrel{\perp}{\oplus}\mathfrak{H}.$$

The operators A_1^V and A_1^Z and the operators A_2^V and A_2^Z are connected via the identities:

(3.23)
$$\mathsf{A}_1^V = \mathsf{Q}_1^* \mathsf{A}_1^Z \mathsf{Q}_1 \qquad and \qquad \mathsf{A}_2^V = \mathsf{A}_2^Z \mathsf{Q}_1 \quad in \ V_2,$$

where the operator Q_1^* is the adjoint of Q_1 .

Proof. The first claim of the lemma is a direct consequence of Lemma 3.1.

By definition, for every $\omega \in V_1$:

$$\mathsf{A}_1^V \omega = (\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega, \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = \mathsf{Q}_1^* \mathsf{A}_1^Z \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega,$$

and the first identity in (3.23) is proved. Addressing the latter, notice that for every $\omega \in V_2$, the function $w = \mathsf{A}_2^V \omega$ is the unique element in V_0 such that:

$$(w, v)_{V_0} = (\omega, v)_{V_1}, \quad \text{for all } v \in V_1,$$

which can be rewritten as:

$$(w, v)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega, \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 v)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}, \quad \text{for all } v \in V_1.$$

But the functions v and $Q_1 v$ differ only up to an element of \mathfrak{H} and since w belongs to $V_0 = \mathfrak{H}^{\perp}$, it follows that:

$$(w, v)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (w, \mathsf{Q}_1 v)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}, \quad \text{for all } v \in V_1$$

Finally, since $S_0 = Z_1$ and $Q_1 : V_1 \to S_0$ is an isometry, the function w satisfies:

$$(w, z)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega, \nabla z)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}, \quad \text{for all } z \in Z_1$$

which means that $w = \mathsf{A}_2^Z \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega$ and completes the proof.

We can now go back to the study of the vorticity spaces V_k and the related operators A_k^V . Starting with the case k = 2, we claim:

Lemma 3.10. The space V_2 is equal to P_1S_1 , or equivalently:

(3.24a)
$$V_2 = \left\{ \omega \in \mathsf{P}H^2(\mathcal{F}) : \left. \frac{\partial \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega}{\partial n} \right|_{\Sigma} = 0 \right\}.$$

Moreover, the expression of the operator A_2^V is:

(3.24b)
$$\mathsf{A}_2^V : \omega \in V_2 \longmapsto -\Delta \omega \in V_0.$$

Proof. The second formula in (3.23) yields the following identity between function spaces:

$$\mathsf{A}_2^V V_2 = \mathsf{A}_2^Z \mathsf{Q}_1 V_2$$

and then, since $A_2^V V_2 = V_0$:

$$(\mathsf{A}_{2}^{Z})^{-1}V_{0} = \mathsf{Q}_{1}V_{2}.$$

Invoking the first point of Lemma 3.9 we deduce first that $Q_1V_2 = S_1$ and then, applying the operator P_1 to both sides of the identity, that $V_2 = P_1S_1$. Using again the second formula in (3.23) together with the expression of A_2^Z given in (3.19), we obtain the expression (3.24b) of the operator A_2^V .

Remark 3.11. According to Lemma 3.2, if Σ is of class $C^{3,1}$ then V_2 is a subspace of $H^2(\mathcal{F})$. If Σ is of class $C^{2,1}$, V_2 is a subspace of $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ and the functions in V_2 can be given a trace in $H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$ and a normal trace in $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)$. Finally, if Σ is only of class $C^{1,1}$, the trace still exists in $H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$ and the normal trace in $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)$. We use the fact that every function in V_2 is by definition the sum of a function in $H^2(\mathcal{F})$ with a harmonic function in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$.

For the ease of the reader, we can still state the following lemma which is a straightforward consequence of (3.24b) and the general settings of Appendix A:

Lemma 3.12. For every positive integer k, the expression of the operators A_k^V are:

$$\mathsf{A}_1^V : u \in V_1 \longmapsto (u, \cdot)_{V_1} \in V_{-1} \qquad and \quad \mathsf{A}_k^V : u \in V_k \longmapsto (-\Delta)u \in V_{k-2} \quad for \ k \ge 2.$$

For nonnegative integers k, V_k is a subspace of $H^k(\mathcal{F})$ providing that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{k+1,1}$ and the norm in V_k is equivalent to the classical norm of $H^k(\mathcal{F})$. For nonpositive indices, the operators are defined by duality as follows:

$$\mathsf{A}_{-k}^{V}: u \in V_{-k} \longmapsto \langle u, (-\Delta) \cdot \rangle_{V_{-k}, V_{k}} \in V_{-k-2}, \qquad (k \ge 0).$$

The next result states that the chain of embedded spaces for the stream function $\{S_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$ is globally isometric to the chain of embedded spaces for the vorticity $\{V_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$, the isometries being, loosely speaking, the operators P and Q. So far, we have proven that $P_1S_1 = V_2$ and $P_1S_0 = V_1$. To generalized these relations to every integer k, we need to extend the operators P_1 and Q_1 .

Lemma 3.13. For every positive integer k, the following inclusions hold:

$$\mathsf{P}_1 S_{k-1} \subset V_k$$
 and $\mathsf{Q}_1 V_k \subset S_{k-1}$.

Considering this lemma as granted, it makes sense to define for every positive integer k the operators:

$$(3.25) \qquad \qquad \mathsf{P}_k: u \in S_{k-1} \longmapsto \mathsf{P}_1 u \in V_k \qquad \text{and} \qquad \mathsf{Q}_k: u \in V_k \longmapsto \mathsf{Q}_1 u \in S_{k-1}$$

Then, we define also by induction, for every $k \ge 0$:

(3.26a)
$$\mathsf{P}_{-k} = \mathsf{A}_{-k+2}^V \mathsf{P}_{-k+2} (\mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^S)^{-1} : S_{-k-1} \to V_{-k}$$

and

(3.26b)
$$Q_{-k} = \mathsf{A}^{S}_{-k+1} \mathsf{Q}_{-k+2} (\mathsf{A}^{V}_{-k+2})^{-1} : V_{-k} \to S_{-k-1}.$$

Theorem 3.14. For every integer k, the operators P_k and Q_k defined in (3.25) and (3.26) are inverse isometries (i.e. $P_kQ_k = \text{Id}$ and $Q_kP_k = \text{Id}$). Moreover, formulas (3.26) can be generalized to every integer k:

(3.27)
$$\mathsf{A}_{k}^{V}\mathsf{P}_{k} = \mathsf{P}_{k-2}\mathsf{A}_{k-1}^{S} \quad and \quad \mathsf{A}_{k-1}^{S}\mathsf{Q}_{k} = \mathsf{Q}_{k-2}\mathsf{A}_{k}^{V},$$

and for every pair of indices k, k' such that $k' \leq k$:

$$(3.28) \mathsf{P}_{k'} = \mathsf{P}_k \quad in \ S_{k-1} \qquad and \qquad \mathsf{Q}_{k'} = \mathsf{Q}_k \quad in \ V_k.$$

Remark 3.15. By definition, P is a projection in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ and Q a projection in $H^1(\mathcal{F})$. The theorem tells us that formulas (3.26) allow extending these projectors to larger spaces.

The theorem ensures also that to every stream function ψ in some space S_{k-1} , it can be associated a vorticity field $\omega = \mathsf{P}_k \psi$ in V_k . The vorticity ω has the same regularity as ψ and is obviously not the Laplacian of ψ .

The lemma and the theorem are proved at once:

Proof of Lemma 3.13 and Theorem 3.14. Denoting by Q_2 the restriction of Q_1 to V_2 , the second formula in (3.23) can be rewritten as $A_2^V = A_2^Z Q_2$. Since the operators A_2^V and A_2^Z are both isometries, this property is also shared by Q_2 and its inverse, which is denoted by P_2 . We have now at our disposal two pairs of isometries (P_1, Q_1) and (P_2, Q_2) corresponding to two successive indices in the chain of embedded spaces. Furthermore, P_2 is the restriction of P_1 to V_2 . This fits within the framework of Subsection A.2. We define first P_k and Q_k (for the indices $k \neq 1, 2$) by induction with formulas (3.27) and we apply Lemma A.6. We obtain that the operators P_k and Q_k are indeed isometries from S_{k-1} onto V_k and from V_k onto S_{k-1} respectively. Lemma A.6 also ensures that $P_k = P_{k'}$ in V_k and $Q_k = Q_{k'}$ in S_{k-1} for indices $k' \leq k$, whence we deduce that P_k and Q_k for $k \ge 1$ can be equivalently defined by (3.25). Next, since P_1 and Q_1 are reciprocal isometries and P_k and Q_k are just restrictions of P_1 and Q_1 , then P_k and Q_k are reciprocal isometries as well. We draw the same conclusion for nonpositive indices using formulas (3.27) and complete the proof.

Corollary 3.16. The constant $\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}^S$ defined in (3.15) and the constant $\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}^V$ defined in (3.18) are equal. We denote simply by $\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$ their common value.

Notice also that since $S_1 \subset Z_2$ and $S_0 = Z_1$, we have:

(3.29)
$$\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}^{Z} = \min_{\substack{\psi \in \mathbb{Z}_{2} \\ \psi \neq 0}} \frac{\|\psi\|_{Z_{2}}^{2}}{\|\psi\|_{Z_{1}}^{2}} \leqslant \min_{\substack{\psi \in S_{1} \\ \psi \neq 0}} \frac{\|\psi\|_{S_{1}}^{2}}{\|\psi\|_{S_{0}}^{2}} = \lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$$

Remark 3.15 points out that, for a given stream function ψ in some space S_{k-1} , the function $\omega = \mathsf{P}_k \psi$ is not the (physical) vorticity corresponding to the velocity field $\nabla^{\perp}\psi$. We shall now define the operators Δ_k that associates the stream function to its corresponding vorticity field.

Definition 3.17. For every integer k, the operator $\Delta_k : S_{k+1} \to V_k$ is defined equivalently (according to (3.27)) by:

(3.30)
$$Either \quad \Delta_k = -\mathsf{A}_{k+2}^V \mathsf{P}_{k+2} \qquad or \qquad \Delta_k = -\mathsf{P}_k \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^S.$$

The main properties of the operators Δ_k are summarized in the following lemma:

Lemma 3.18. The following assertions hold:

- (1) For every integer k, the operator Δ_k is an isometry.
- (2) For every pair of integers k, k' such that $k' \leq k, \Delta_k = \Delta_{k'}$ in S_{k+1} .

(3) For every nonnegative integer k, the operator Δ_k is the classical Laplacian operator.

Proof. We recall that the operators P_k and A_k^V are isometries, what yields the first point of the lemma. The second point is a consequence of (3.28) and the similar general property (A.8) satisfied by the operators A_k^V . The third point is a direct consequence of Lemma 3.12.

For any integer k, the operators Q_k and $-\Delta_{-k}$ can be shown to be somehow adjoint:

Lemma 3.19. For negative indices, the operators Δ_k and Q_k satisfy the adjointness relations below:

- (3.31a) $\mathsf{Q}_{-k} = -\Delta_k^* : \omega \in V_{-k} \longmapsto -\langle \omega, \Delta_k \cdot \rangle_{V_{-k}, V_k} \in S_{-k-1} \qquad (k \ge 0),$
- (3.31b) $\Delta_{-k} = -\mathbf{Q}_k^* : \psi \in S_{-k+1} \longmapsto -\langle \psi, \mathbf{Q}_k \cdot \rangle_{S_{-k+1}, S_{k-1}} \in V_{-k} \quad (k \ge 1).$

Proof. We prove (3.31a) by induction, the proof of (3.31b) being similar. According to (3.27), $Q_0 A_2^V = A_1^S Q_2$ what means, recalling (A.3) that:

$$\mathsf{Q}_0\mathsf{A}_2^V\omega = (\mathsf{Q}_2\omega,\cdot)_{S_1} = (\omega,\mathsf{P}_2\cdot)_{V_2} = (\mathsf{A}_2^V\omega,\mathsf{A}_2^V\mathsf{P}_2\cdot)_{V_0} = (\mathsf{A}_2^V\omega,(-\Delta_0)\cdot)_{V_0},$$

where we have used the fact that the operators P_2 and A_2^V are isometries. This proves (3.31a) at the step k = 0.

According to the definition (3.26b) with k = 1, $Q_{-1} = A_0^S Q_1(A_1^V)^{-1}$. Equivalently stated, for every $\omega \in V_1$:

$$\mathsf{Q}_{-1}\mathsf{A}_1^V\omega = \mathsf{A}_0^S\mathsf{Q}_1\omega = (\mathsf{Q}_1\omega, \mathsf{A}_2^S\cdot)_{S_0} \quad \text{for all } \omega \in V_1,$$

where we have used the general relation (A.6). The operator P_1 being an isometry:

$$(\mathsf{Q}_1\omega,\mathsf{A}_2^S\cdot)_{S_0}=(\mathsf{P}_1\mathsf{Q}_1\omega,\mathsf{P}_1\mathsf{A}_2^S\cdot)_{V_1}=-(\omega,\Delta_1\cdot)_{V_1}=-\langle\mathsf{A}_1^V\omega,\Delta_1\cdot\rangle_{V_{-1},V_1},$$

and (3.31a) is then proved for k = 1.

Let us assume that (3.31a) holds true at the step k - 2 for some integer $k \ge 2$. According to (3.27), $Q_{-k}A_{-k+2}^V = A_{-k+1}^S Q_{-k+2}$ whence, recalling the definition (A.7):

$$\mathsf{Q}_{-k}\mathsf{A}_{-k+2}^{V}\omega = \langle \mathsf{Q}_{-k+2}\omega, \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^{S} \cdot \rangle_{S_{-k+1},S_{k-1}} \quad \text{for all } \omega \in V_{-k+2}.$$

Using the induction hypothesis for the operator Q_{-k+2} , it comes:

$$\mathsf{Q}_{-k}\mathsf{A}_{-k+2}^{V}\omega = -\langle\omega, \Delta_{k-2}\mathsf{A}_{k+1}^{S}\cdot\rangle_{V_{-k+2},V_{k-2}} = -\langle\omega,\mathsf{A}_{k}^{V}\Delta_{k}\cdot\rangle_{V_{-k+2},V_{k-2}} \quad \text{for all } \omega \in V_{-k+2},$$

where the latter identity results from (3.30). Keeping in mind (A.7), we have indeed proved (3.31a) at the step k and complete the proof.

3.3. **Biot-Savart operator.** With a slight abuse of terminology, the inverse of the operator Δ_k denoted by N_k will be referred to as the Biot-Savart operator. Quite surprisingly, the expression of this operator is independent from the fluid domain \mathcal{F} . We recall that the fundamental solution of the Laplacian is the function:

$$\mathscr{G}(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \ln |x|, \qquad x \in \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{0\}.$$

In the rest of the paper, we will denote generically by \mathbf{c} the real constants that should arise in the estimates. The value of the constant may change from line to line. The parameters the constant should depend on is indicated in subscript.

Theorem 3.20. For every nonnegative index k, the Biot-Savart operator $N_k = (\Delta_k)^{-1}$ is simply the Newtonian potential defined by:

$$(3.32) \mathsf{N}_k : \omega \in V_k \longmapsto \mathsf{N}\omega \in S_{k+1}$$

where $\mathsf{N}\omega = \mathscr{G} * \omega$ (ω is extended by 0 outside \mathcal{F}).

Proof. Let ω be in V_0 (extended by 0 outside \mathcal{F}) and denote by ψ the Newtonian potential N ω . According to classical properties of the Newtonian potential, $\Delta \psi = \omega$ in \mathbb{R}^2 and therefore it suffices to verify that ψ is constant on every connected part of the boundary Σ and that its normal derivative vanishes. Define the

constant $\delta = 2 \max\{|x - y| : x \in \Sigma^-, y \in \Sigma^+\}$. Let j be in $\{1, \ldots, N\}$ and let q be in $L^2(\Sigma_j^-)$. Notice now that there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{\Sigma_j^-}$ such that:

$$\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathscr{G}(x-y)\omega(y)q(x)| \mathrm{d}y \,\mathrm{d}s_x = \int_{\Sigma_j^-} \int_{B(0,\delta)} |\mathscr{G}(z)\omega(x-z)q(x)| \mathrm{d}z \,\mathrm{d}s_x$$
$$\leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\Sigma_j^-} \|\omega\|_{V_0} \|\mathscr{G}\|_{L^2(B(0,\delta))} \|q\|_{L^2(\Sigma_j^-)}.$$

We are then allowed to apply Fubini's theorem, which yields:

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \omega(y) \left(-\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \mathscr{G}(x-y)q(x) \,\mathrm{d}s_x \right) \mathrm{d}y + \int_{\Sigma_j^-} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \mathscr{G}(x-y)\omega(y) \mathrm{d}y \right) q(x) \,\mathrm{d}s_x = 0,$$

and this identity can be rewritten as:

(3.33)
$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \Delta \psi(\mathsf{S}_j q) \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Sigma_j^-} \psi \, q \, \mathrm{d}s = 0,$$

where $S_j q$ is the single layer potential of density q supported on the boundary Σ_j^- , that is:

$$S_j q(x) = -\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \mathscr{G}(x-y)q(y) \,\mathrm{d}s_y \quad \text{for all } x \in \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Sigma_j^-$$

The simple layer potential $S_j q$ is harmonic in $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Sigma_j^-$ (we refer to the book of McLean [54] for details about layer potentials) and we denote respectively by $S_j q^+$ and $S_j q^-$ the restriction of $S_j q$ to the unbounded and bounded connected components of $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Sigma_j^-$. The functions $S_j q^+$ and $S_j q^-$ share the same trace on Σ_j^- and qis the jump of the normal derivative across the boundary Σ_j^- :

(3.34)
$$q = \frac{\partial}{\partial n} \mathsf{S}_{j}^{+} q - \frac{\partial}{\partial n} \mathsf{S}_{j}^{-} q \qquad \text{on } \Sigma_{j}^{-}$$

From the obvious equality

$$\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial}{\partial n} \mathsf{S}_j^- q \, \mathrm{d}s = 0,$$

we deduce that the harmonic function S_j^+q has zero mean flux through the boundary Σ_j^- if and only if

$$\int_{\Sigma_j^-} q \, \mathrm{d}s = 0.$$

On the other hand, for indices $k \neq j$, we have also:

$$\int_{\Sigma_k^-} \frac{\partial}{\partial n} \mathsf{S}_j^+ q \, \mathrm{d} s = 0,$$

because the normal derivative of $S_j^+ q$ is continuous across Σ_k^- and $S_j^+ q$ is harmonic inside Σ_k^- . From (3.33), we infer that for every $\omega \in V_0$ and every $q \in L^2(\Sigma_j^-)$ with zero mean value:

$$\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \psi \, q \, \mathrm{d}s = 0,$$

and then that ψ is constant on Σ_j^- . For every q in $L^2(\Sigma^+)$, the corresponding single layer potential S_0q supported on Σ^+ has zero mean flux through every inner boundary Σ_k^- (for $k \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$) and we deduce from (3.33) again that the trace of ψ is nul on Σ^+ . It follows that ψ is in the space S_0 .

Let now h be a harmonic function in \mathcal{F} and assume that the normal derivative of h belongs to $L^2(\Sigma)$. Then there exists $q_0 \in L^2(\Sigma^+)$ and $q_j \in L^2(\Sigma_j^-)$ (j = 1, ..., N) such that:

$$h = \mathsf{S}_0 q_0 + \sum_{j=1}^N \mathsf{S}_j q_j$$
 in \mathcal{F}

Using again (3.33) and the fact that ψ is nul on Σ^+ and constant on Σ^- , we deduce that:

$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \Delta \psi h \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Sigma^{-}} \psi \frac{\partial h}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = 0,$$

and therefore, integrating by parts, that:

$$\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n} h \, \mathrm{d}s = 0$$

This last equality being true for every harmonic function h, it follows that the normal derivative of ψ is nul on Σ and therefore that ψ belongs to S_1 . The proof is now completed.

The expression (3.32) when $\mathcal{F} = \mathbb{R}^2$ can be found in the book [52, §2.1]. For the Euler equations in a domain with holes, the Biot-Savart operator (in the sense considered above, that is the operator allowing recovering the stream function) is given by (see [50] for a proof):

(3.35)
$$\mathsf{N}^{E}\omega(x) = \int_{\mathcal{F}} \mathscr{K}(x,y)\omega(y)\,\mathrm{d}y + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left(\Gamma_{j} - \alpha_{j}(\omega)\right)\xi_{j}(x) \quad \text{for all } x \in \mathcal{F}.$$

In this identity:

(1) $\mathscr{K}: \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \to \mathbb{R}$ is the Green's function of the domain \mathcal{F} . It is defined by:

$$\mathscr{K}(x,y) = \mathscr{G}(x-y) - \mathscr{H}(x,y) \quad \text{for all } (x,y) \in \mathcal{F} \times \mathcal{F} \text{ s.t. } x \neq y,$$

where, for every x in \mathcal{F} , the function $\mathscr{H}(x, \cdot)$ is harmonic in \mathcal{F} and satisfies

$$\mathscr{H}(x,\cdot) = \mathscr{G}(x-\cdot)$$
 on Σ .

(2) The real constants $\alpha_i(\omega)$ are given by:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \alpha_1(\omega) \\ \vdots \\ \alpha_N(\omega) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} (\xi_1, \xi_1)_{S_0} & \dots & (\xi_1, \xi_N)_{S_0} \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ (\xi_N, \xi_1)_{S_0} & \dots & (\xi_N, \xi_N)_{S_0} \end{bmatrix}^{-1} \begin{bmatrix} \int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega(y)\xi_1(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \\ \vdots \\ \int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega(y)\xi_N(y) \, \mathrm{d}y \end{bmatrix},$$

where we recall the functions ξ_j (j = 1, ..., N) are defined in Section 3.1.

(3) For every j, the scalar Γ_j is the circulation of the fluid around the inner boundary Σ_j^- .

Notice that for the Euler equations in a multiply connected domain, both the vorticity and the circulation are necessary to recover the stream function.

In case the vorticity is in V_0 and in the absence of circulation, then the Biot-Savart operator for NS equations and the Biot-Savart operator for Euler equations give the same stream function:

Proposition 3.21. Let ω be in V_0 and assume that the flow is such that $\Gamma_j = 0$ for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$. Then $\mathsf{N}_0\omega$ (defined in (3.32)) and $\mathsf{N}^E\omega$ (defined in (3.35)) are equal.

The proof relies on the following lemma in which we denote simply by S the simple layer potential supported on the whole boundary Σ .

Lemma 3.22. For every function $h \in \mathbb{F}_S$ (i.e. h harmonic in \mathcal{F} and h belongs to S_0):

$$\left(\mathsf{S}\frac{\partial h}{\partial n}\Big|_{\Sigma}\right)(x) = h(x) \quad \text{for all } x \in \mathcal{F}.$$

Proof. Let h be in S_0 . Basic results of potential theory ensures that there exists a unique $p \in H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$ such that $\mathsf{S}p(x) = h(x)$ for every $x \in \mathcal{F}$. The single layer potential $\mathsf{S}p$ is harmonic in $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Sigma$ and belongs to $H^1_{\ell_{oc}}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ (which means that the trace of the function matches on both sides of the boundary Σ). Since the trace of h is equal to 0 on Σ^+ , the single layer potential vanishes identically on the unbounded connected component of $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Sigma^+$. For similar reasons, $\mathsf{S}p$ is constant inside Σ_j^- for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$. According to the jump formula (3.34), we obtain that $p = \partial h/\partial n$ on Σ and the proof is completed.

We can move on to the:

Proof of Proposition 3.21. For every $x \in \mathcal{F}$, the function:

$$\mathscr{H}_{0}(x,\cdot) = \mathscr{H}(x,\cdot) - \sum_{j=1}^{N} (\nabla \mathscr{H}(x,\cdot), \nabla \hat{\xi}_{j})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \hat{\xi}_{j},$$

belongs to \mathfrak{H} . Integrating by parts the terms in the sum, we obtain for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$:

$$(\nabla \mathscr{H}(x,\cdot),\nabla \hat{\xi}_j)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = \int_{\Sigma} \mathscr{H}(x,y) \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n}(y) \,\mathrm{d}s_y = -\left(\mathsf{S}\frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n}\right)(x) = -\hat{\xi}_j(x),$$

according to Lemma 3.22. Let now ω be in V_0 . Then, providing that $\Gamma_j = 0$ for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$:

(3.36)
$$\mathsf{N}^{E}\omega(x) = \mathsf{N}_{0}\omega(x) - \int_{\mathcal{F}} \mathscr{H}_{0}(x,y)\omega(y)\,\mathrm{d}y + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \hat{\alpha}_{j}(\omega)\hat{\xi}_{j}(x) - \sum_{j=1}^{N} \alpha_{j}(\omega)\xi_{j}(x) \quad \text{for all } x \in \mathcal{F},$$

where, for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$:

$$\hat{\alpha}_j(\omega) = \int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega(y) \hat{\xi}_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$

The second term in the right hand side of (3.36) vanishes by definition of V_0 and both last terms cancel out since they stand for the same linear application expressed in two different bases of \mathbb{F}_{S} .

It remains now to link the spaces S_k for the stream functions to the spaces \mathbf{J}_k for the velocity fields. We recall the definitions (2.17) of the spaces \mathbf{J}_0 and \mathbf{J}_1 . For every other integers k, the spaces \mathbf{J}_k are classically defined from the Gelfand triple $\mathbf{J}_1 \subset \mathbf{J}_0 \subset \mathbf{J}_{-1}$, as well as the isometries $A_k^{\mathbf{J}} : \mathbf{J}_k \to \mathbf{J}_{k-2}$. The following Lemma can be found in [30]:

Lemma 3.23. The operators $\nabla_0^{\perp}: \psi \in S_0 \mapsto \nabla^{\perp} \psi \in \mathbf{J}_0$ and $\nabla_1^{\perp}: \psi \in S_1 \mapsto \nabla^{\perp} \psi \in \mathbf{J}_1$ are well defined and are isometries.

Applying the abstract results of Section A.2, we deduce:

Lemma 3.24. For every index k, it can be defined an isometry:

$$\nabla_k^\perp: S_k \longmapsto \mathbf{J}_k,$$

such that, for every pair of indices $k \leq k'$, $\nabla_k^{\perp} = \nabla_{k'}^{\perp}$ in $S_{k'}$ and Diagram 3 commutes.



FIGURE 3. The top row contains the function \mathbf{J}_k for the velocity field and the bottom row contains the spaces S_k for the stream functions. All the operators are isometries.

Remark 3.25. Let be given a sequence $(\psi_n)_n$ in S_0 and $\bar{\psi} \in S_0$. Define the corresponding velocity fields $u_n = \nabla_0^{\perp} \psi_n$ and $\bar{u} = \nabla_0^{\perp} \bar{\psi}$ and the vorticity fields $\omega_n = \Delta_{-1} \psi_n$ and $\bar{\omega} = \Delta_{-1} \bar{\psi}$. Then, the following assertions are equivalent:

 $\psi_n \rightharpoonup \bar{\psi} \qquad in \ S_0,$ (3.37a)

$$(3.37b) u_n \rightharpoonup \bar{u} in \mathbf{J}_0,$$

 $u_n \rightharpoonup u \qquad in \mathbf{J}_0,$ $\omega_n \rightharpoonup \bar{\omega} \qquad in V_{-1}.$ (3.37c)

Let a time T > 0 be given and suppose now that $(\psi_n)_n$ is a sequence in $L^{\infty}([0,T]; S_0)$ and that $\overline{\psi}$ lies in $L^{\infty}([0,T]; S_0)$. Then the velocity fields u_n and \overline{u} belongs to $L^{\infty}([0,T]; \mathbf{J}_0)$ and the vorticity fields ω_n and $\overline{\omega}$ are in $L^{\infty}([0,T]; V_{-1})$. In the context of vanishing viscosity limit, assume that \overline{u} is a solution to the Euler equations and that u_n is a solution to the NS equations with a viscosity that tends to zero along with n. Following Kelliher [35], the vanishing viscosity limit holds when $u_n \rightarrow \overline{u}$ in \mathbf{J}_0 , uniformly on [0,T]. According to (3.37), this conditions is then equivalent to either $\psi_n \rightarrow \overline{\psi}$ in S_0 , uniformly on [0,T] or to $\omega_n \rightarrow \overline{\omega}$ in V_{-1} , uniformly on [0,T]; see also Remark 2.2.

Most of the material elaborated so far in this section is summarized in the commutative diagram of Fig. 4, which contains the main operators and their relations.



FIGURE 4. The top row contains the function spaces V_k for the vorticity fields while the bottom row contains the spaces S_k for the stream functions. The operators A_k^V and A_k^S are Stokes operators (see the Cauchy problems (5.3) and (5.2) in the next section). The operators Δ_k link the stream functions to the corresponding vorticity fields.

3.4. A simple example: The unit disk. In this subsection, we assume that \mathcal{F} is the unit disk and we aim at computing the spectrum of the operator \mathcal{A}_2^V (i.e. the operator \mathcal{A}_2^V seen as an unbounded operator of domain V_2 in V_0 ; see (A.11)).

All the harmonic functions in \mathcal{F} are equal to the real part of a holomorphic function in \mathcal{F} . The holomorphic functions can be expanded as power series with convergence radius equal to 1. It follows that a function $\omega \in L^2(\mathcal{F})$ belongs to $V_0 = \mathfrak{H}^{\perp}$ if and only if, for every nonnegative integer k:

Re
$$\left(\int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega(z) z^k d|z|\right) = 0$$
 and Im $\left(\int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega(z) z^k d|z|\right) = 0$

Using the method of separation of variables in polar coordinates, we find first that a function $\omega(r, \theta) = \rho(r)\Theta(\theta)$ is in V_0 when:

$$\left(\int_{0}^{1} \rho(r)r^{k+1} \,\mathrm{d}r\right) \left(\int_{0}^{2\pi} \Theta(\theta)e^{ik\theta} \,\mathrm{d}\theta\right) = 0 \quad \text{for all } k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Then, providing that $-\Delta\omega = \lambda\omega$ in \mathcal{F} for some positive real number λ , we deduce the expression of the function ω , namely:

 $(r,\theta) \longmapsto \rho_k(r)\cos(k\theta) \quad \text{or} \quad (r,\theta) \longmapsto \rho_k(r)\sin(k\theta)$

for some nonnegative integer k. The function ρ_k solves the differential equation in (0, 1):

(3.38a)
$$\rho_k''(r) + \frac{1}{r}\rho_k'(r) + \left(\lambda - \frac{k^2}{r^2}\right)\rho_k(r) = 0 \qquad r \in (0,1),$$

and satisfies:

(3.38b)
$$\int_0^1 \rho_k(r) r^{k+1} \, \mathrm{d}r = 0.$$

The solution of (3.38a) (regular at r = 0) is $\rho_k(r) = J_k(\sqrt{\lambda}r)$ where J_k is the Bessel function of the first kind. Multiplying the equation (3.38a) by r^{k+1} and integrating over the interval (0,1), we show that (3.38b) is equivalent to:

$$\sqrt{\lambda_k}J'_k(\sqrt{\lambda}) - kJ_k(\sqrt{\lambda}) = 0.$$

Using the identity $J'_k(r) = kJ_k(r)/r - J_{k+1}(r)$, the condition above can be rewritten as:

We denote by α_k^j (for every integers $j, k \ge 1$) the *j*-th zero of the Bessel function J_k and we set

$$\lambda_k^j = (\alpha_{k+1}^j)^2 \quad \text{for all } k \ge 0 \text{ and } j \ge 1.$$

Proposition 3.26. The eigenvalues of A_2^V (and then also of A_k^V , A_k^S and A_k^J for every index k, since they all have the same spectrum) are the real positive numbers λ_k^j ($k \ge 0, j \ge 1$). The eigenspaces corresponding to λ_0^j ($j \ge 1$) are of dimension 1, spanned by the eigenfunctions:

(3.40a)
$$(r,\theta) \longmapsto J_0\left(\sqrt{\lambda_0^j r}\right).$$

The eigenspaces of the other eigenvalues λ_k^j (for $k \ge 1$) are of dimension 2, spanned by the eigenfunctions:

(3.40b)
$$(r,\theta) \longmapsto J_k\left(\sqrt{\lambda_k^j}r\right)\cos(k\theta) \quad and \quad (r,\theta) \longmapsto J_k\left(\sqrt{\lambda_k^j}r\right)\sin(k\theta).$$

Proof. By construction, the functions defined in (3.40) are indeed eigenfunctions of A_2^V . To prove that every eigenfunctions of this operator is of the form (3.40), it suffices to follow the lines of the proof of [13, §8.1.1d.] for the Dirichlet operator in the unit disk.

We recover the spectrum of the Stokes operator as computed for instance in [36].

4. LIFTING OPERATORS OF THE BOUNDARY DATA

4.1. Lifting operators for the stream functions. Considering (2.3c), the velocity field u solution to the NS equations in primitive variables is assumed to satisfy Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ , the trace of u on Σ being denoted by b. Classically, this constraint is dealt with by means of a lifting operator. We refer to [57] and references therein for a quite comprehensive survey on this topic. In nonprimitive variables, as already mentioned earlier in (2.5), (2.6) and (2.7), the Dirichlet conditions for u translate into Neumann boundary conditions for both the potential and the stream function, namely:

(4.1a)
$$\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial n} = b \cdot n \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n} = \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \tau} - b \cdot \tau \quad \text{on } \Sigma.$$

Around every inner boundaries Σ_i^- , the circulation of the fluid is classically defined by:

(4.1b)
$$\Gamma_j = \int_{\Sigma_j^-} b \cdot \tau \, \mathrm{d}s = -\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s \qquad (j = 1, \dots, N).$$

This being reminded, identities (4.1a) and (4.1b) suggest that instead of the field b, the prescribed data on the boundary shall rather be given at every moment under the form of a triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) where g_n and g_τ are scalar functions defined on Σ and $\Gamma = (\Gamma_1, \ldots, \Gamma_N)$ is a vector in \mathbb{R}^N in such a way that:

(4.1c)
$$b = g_n n + \left(g_\tau - \sum_{j=1}^N \Gamma_j \frac{\partial \xi_j}{\partial n}\right) \tau$$
 with $\int_{\Sigma} g_n \, \mathrm{d}s = 0$ and $\int_{\Sigma_j^-} g_\tau \, \mathrm{d}s = 0$ $(j = 1, \dots, N).$

We recall that n and τ stand respectively for the unit outer normal and unit tangent vectors to Σ . The definition of suitable function spaces for g_n and g_{τ} requires introducing the following indices used to make precise the regularity of the boundary Σ . Thus, for every integer k, we define:

(4.2a)
$$I_1(k) = \left| k - \frac{1}{2} \right| - \frac{1}{2}, \quad J_1(k) = \left| k - \frac{1}{2} \right| + \frac{1}{2} = \max\{I_1(k-1), I_1(k+1)\},$$

(4.2b)
$$I_2(k) = |k-1|+1, \qquad J_2(k) = ||k|-1|+2 = \begin{cases} \max\{I_2(k-1), I_2(k+1)\} & \text{if } k \ge 0\\ I_2(k+1) & \text{if } k \le -1, \end{cases}$$

and we can now state:

Definition 4.1. Let k be an integer. Assuming that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{I_1(k),1}$, it makes sense to define:

(4.3a)
$$G_k^n = \left\{ g \in H^{k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma) : \int_{\Sigma} g \, \mathrm{d}s = 0 \right\} \text{ if } k \ge -1 \quad and \quad G_k^n = G_{-1}^n \text{ otherwise}$$

(4.3b) and
$$G_k^{\tau} = \left\{ g \in H^{k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma) : \int_{\Sigma_j^-} g \, \mathrm{d}s = 0, \quad j = 1, \dots, N \right\},$$

where the boundary integrals are understood according to the rule of notation (3.1).

The only purpose of setting $G_k^n = G_{-1}^n$ when $k \leq -2$ in (4.3a) is to simplify the statement of the next results.

The problem of lifting the normal component g_n by the harmonic Kirchhoff potential function is addressed in the lemma below, where, for every nonnegative integer k:

(4.4)
$$\mathfrak{H}_{K}^{k} = \left\{ \varphi \in H^{k}(\mathcal{F}) : \Delta \varphi = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{F}), \int_{\mathcal{F}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = 0 \text{ and } \int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial n} = 0 \right\}.$$

Lemma 4.2. Assume that Σ is of class $C^{|k|,1}$ for some integer $k \ge -1$ and that g_n belongs to G_k^n . Then the operator

(4.5)
$$\mathsf{L}_{k}^{n}: g_{n} \in G_{k}^{n} \longmapsto \varphi \in \mathfrak{H}_{K}^{k+1} \quad where \quad \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial n}\Big|_{\Sigma} = g_{n},$$

is well defined and bounded. The operator

(4.6)
$$\mathsf{T}_k: g_n \in G_k^n \longmapsto \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \tau}\Big|_{\Sigma} \in G_k^{\tau},$$

is bounded as well. Moreover, as for the definition of G_n^k , the definition of T_k is extended to integers $k \leq -2$ by setting $\mathsf{T}_k = \mathsf{T}_{-1}$.

Proof. Let us only consider the weakest case, i.e. k = -1. We introduce the Hilbert space E and its scalar product whose corresponding norm is equivalent in E to the usual norm of $H^2(\mathcal{F})$:

$$E = \left\{ \theta \in H^2(\mathcal{F}) : \left. \frac{\partial \theta}{\partial n} \right|_{\Sigma} = 0, \int_{\Sigma} \theta|_{\Sigma} \, \mathrm{d}s = 0 \right\}, \qquad (\theta_1, \theta_2)_E = \int_{\mathcal{F}} \Delta \theta_1 \Delta \theta_2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

According to Riesz representation Theorem, for every $g_n \in G_{-1}^n$, there exists a unique $\theta_g \in E$ such that:

$$(\theta, \theta_g)_E = -\int_{\Sigma} g_n \theta|_{\Sigma} \,\mathrm{d}s \quad \text{for all } \theta \in E.$$

One easily verifies that the function $\varphi = \Delta \theta_g$ is in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ and satisfies $\int_{\mathcal{F}} \varphi \, dx = 0$ and $(\partial \varphi / \partial n)|_{\Sigma} = g_n$ in $H^{-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)$. The rest of the lemma being either classical or obvious, the proof is complete.

The operator T_k is the tangential differential operator composed with the classical Neumann-to-Dirichlet map. Regarding now the second identity in (4.1a), we seek a lifting operator valued in the kernel of the operator $\mathsf{Q}\Delta$, that is the kernel of the Stokes operator for the stream function (see Lemma 3.6). Loosely speaking (disregarding regularity issues), this kernel is \mathfrak{B}_S , the space of the biharmonic stream functions defined in (3.22).

Definition 4.3. Let k be an integer and assume that Σ is of class $C^{I_2(k),1}$. The space of biharmonic functions \mathfrak{B}^k_S and the lifting operator $\mathsf{L}^{\tau}_k: G^{\tau}_k \to \mathfrak{B}^k_S$ are defined differently, depending upon the sign of k:

(1) When $k \ge 1$, $\mathfrak{B}_{S}^{k} = \mathfrak{B}_{S} \cap H^{k+1}(\mathcal{F})$ (and hence \mathfrak{B}_{S}^{1} is simply equal to \mathfrak{B}_{S} defined in (3.22)) and for any $g_{\tau} \in G_{k}^{\tau}$, $\mathsf{L}_{k}^{\tau}g_{\tau}$ is the unique stream function ψ in \mathfrak{B}_{S}^{k} satisfying the Neumann boundary condition:

$$\left. \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial n} \right|_{\Sigma} = g_{\tau} \qquad on \ \Sigma$$

(2) When $k \leq 0$, for any $g_{\tau} \in G_k^{\tau}$, $\mathsf{L}_k^{\tau} g_{\tau}$ is the element of the dual space S_k given by:

(4.7)
$$\langle \mathsf{L}_{k}^{\tau}g_{\tau},\theta\rangle_{S_{-k},S_{k}} = \int_{\Sigma} (\mathsf{P}_{-k+1}\theta)g_{\tau} \,\mathrm{d}s \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_{-k},$$

and the space \mathfrak{B}_{S}^{k} is defined as the image of L_{k}^{τ} in S_{k} .

- **Remark 4.4.** (1) For $k \leq 0$, the operator L_k^{τ} is well defined according to Lemma 3.2 and Lemma 3.6, under the regularity assumption on the boundary Σ of Definition 4.3.
 - (2) For every integer k, the space G_k^{τ} is actually well defined as soon as the boundary Σ is of class $C^{I_1(k),1}$ (see Definition 4.1). However, further regularity is needed to define the lifting operator, namely $C^{I_2(k),1}$.

For every pair of integers (k', k), both positive or both nonpositive, the inequality $k' \ge k$ entails the inclusion $\mathfrak{B}_S^{k'} \subset \mathfrak{B}_S^k$. We shall prove that the inclusion $\mathfrak{B}_S^1 \subset \mathfrak{B}_S^0$ still holds and that the diagram on Fig. 5 commutes. Notice that L_k^{τ} is clearly invertible when k is positive. The question of invertibility for nonpositive indices k, or more precisely of injectivity (since surjectivity is obvious) is not clear. This amounts to determine whether the traces of the functions of V_{-k+1} are dense in $H^{-k+\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$.

$$\begin{array}{rcl} G_{k'}^{\tau} & \subset & G_{k}^{\tau} \\ & & & \downarrow^{\mathsf{L}_{k'}^{\tau}} & & \downarrow^{\mathsf{L}_{k}^{\tau}} \\ \mathfrak{B}_{S}^{k'} & \subset & \mathfrak{B}_{S}^{k} \end{array}$$

FIGURE 5. The diagram commutes for any pair of integers (k, k') such that $k' \ge k$.

Lemma 4.5. The operator L_k^{τ} is bounded for every integer k and is an isomorphism when k is positive. For every pair of integers (k',k) such that $k' \ge k$, the restriction of L_k^{τ} to $G_{k'}^{\tau}$ is equal to $\mathsf{L}_{k'}^{\tau}$ (providing that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{\max\{I_2(k),I_2(k')\},1}$).

Proof. The boundedness is a consequence of Lemma 3.2, Lemma 3.6 and the continuity of the trace operator.

Let Σ be of class $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$, g_{τ} belong to G_1^{τ} and introduce the stream function $\psi = \mathsf{L}_1^{\tau} g_{\tau}$. Considering $\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_S^1$ as an element of S_0 identified with its dual space, we get:

$$(\psi,\theta)_{S_0} = (\nabla\psi,\nabla\mathsf{P}_1\theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = \int_{\Sigma} (\mathsf{P}_1\theta)g_\tau \,\mathrm{d}s - (\Delta\psi,\mathsf{P}_1\theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_0,$$

where the last term vanishes because $\Delta \psi$ belongs to \mathfrak{H} . This proves that $\mathsf{L}_1^{\tau} = \mathsf{L}_0^{\tau}$ in G_1^{τ} . The other cases derive straightforwardly and the proof is complete.

We can gather Lemma 4.2 and Definition 4.3 in order to define a lifting operator taking into account the circulation of the fluid around the fixed obstacles. In view of (4.1a) and (4.1b), we are led to set:

Definition 4.6. Let k be any integer and assume that Σ is of class $C^{I_2(k),1}$ and that the triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) is in $G_k^n \times G_k^\tau \times \mathbb{R}^N$ with $\Gamma = (\Gamma_1, \ldots, \Gamma_N)$. We define the operator:

(4.8)
$$\mathsf{L}_{k}^{S}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma) = \mathsf{L}_{k}^{\tau}(\mathsf{T}_{k}g_{n}-g_{\tau}) + \sum_{j=1}^{N}\Gamma_{j}\xi_{j},$$

which is valued in the space

$$(4.9) S_k^{\mathsf{b}} = \mathfrak{B}_S^k \oplus \mathbb{F}_S.$$

We can address the case of time dependent spaces:

Definition 4.7. Let T be a positive real number, k be an integer and assume that Σ is of class $C^{J_1(k),1}$ (the expression of $J_1(k)$ is given in (4.2)). We begin by introducing the spaces:

$$\begin{aligned} G_k^n(T) &= L^2(0,T;G_{k+1}^n) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];G_k^n) \cap H^1(0,T;G_{k-1}^n) \\ G_k^\tau(T) &= L^2(0,T;G_{k+1}^\tau)) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];G_k^\tau) \cap H^1(0,T;G_{k-1}^\tau) \end{aligned}$$

and also:

(4.10)
$$G_k(T) = \begin{cases} G_k^n(T) \times G_k^\tau(T) \times H^1(0, T; \mathbb{R}^N) & \text{when } k \ge 0, \\ L^2(0, T; G_{k+1}^n) \times L^2(0, T; G_{k+1}^\tau) \times L^2(0, T; \mathbb{R}^N) & \text{when } k \le -1. \end{cases}$$

Assuming that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{J_2(k),1}$ (with $J_2(k)$ defined in (4.2)) the operator L_{k+1}^S maps to space $G_k(T)$ into the space:

(4.11)
$$S_k^{\mathbf{b}}(T) = \begin{cases} H^1(0,T;S_{k-1}^{\mathbf{b}}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];S_k^{\mathbf{b}}) \cap L^2(0,T;S_{k+1}^{\mathbf{b}}) & \text{if } k \ge 0, \\ L^2(0,T;S_{k+1}^{\mathbf{b}}) & \text{if } k \le -1. \end{cases}$$

As a direct consequence of Lemmas 4.2 and 4.5, we can state:

Lemma 4.8. Let k be any integer and assume that Σ is of class $C^{I_2(k),1}$. Then the lifting operator for the stream function:

$$\mathsf{L}_k^S: G_k^n \times G_k^\tau \times \mathbb{R}^N \longrightarrow S_k^{\mathrm{b}}$$

is well defined and is bounded. Moreover, if k and k' are two integers such that $k' \leq k$, then $\mathsf{L}_{k'}^S = \mathsf{L}_k^S$ in $G_k^n \times G_k^\tau \times \mathbb{R}^N$. It follows that for every positive real number T and every integer k, providing that Σ is of class $C^{J_2(k),1}$, the operator:

$$\mathsf{L}_{k+1}^S: G_k(T) \longrightarrow S_k^{\mathrm{b}}(T),$$

is well defined and bounded as well, the bound being uniform with respect to T.

4.2. Additional function spaces. We aim now at building a lifting operator valued in vorticity spaces (i.e. we aim at giving the counterpart of Definitions 4.6-4.7 and Lemma 4.8 for the vorticity). We recall that, for every positive integer k, the lifting operator L_k^S is valued in S_k^{b} . For nonpositive integers k, S_k^{b} is a subspace of S_k and therefore, the corresponding vorticity space is simply $V_{k-1}^{\mathrm{b}} = \Delta_{k-1}S_k^{\mathrm{b}}$. However, when k is positive, $S_k^{\mathrm{b}} \cap S_k = \{0\}$. A somehow naive approach would consist in taking simply the Laplacian of S_k^{b} but one easily verifies that $\Delta S_k^{\mathrm{b}} \subset \mathfrak{H}$ and \mathfrak{H} is in no space V_j for any integer j. This difficulty is circumvented by noticing that $S_k^{\mathrm{b}} \subset S_0$ (still considering positive integers k). So $V_k^{\mathrm{b}} = \Delta_{-1}S_k^{\mathrm{b}}$ (with Δ_{-1} defined in (3.31b)) seems to be a good candidate for our purpose, an idea we are now going to elaborate on. More precisely, for every integer k, S_k^{b} is a subspace of \bar{S}_k defined by:

(4.12)
$$\bar{S}_k = S_0 \cap H^{k+1}(\mathcal{F}) \quad \text{if } k \ge 1 \quad \text{and} \quad \bar{S}_k = S_k \quad \text{if } k \le 0.$$

The corresponding vorticity space is therefore in the image of \bar{S}_k (seen as a subspace of S_0) by Δ_{-1} if $k \ge 1$ and by Δ_{k-1} if $k \le 0$ (see Fig. 4). Thus we define:

(4.13)
$$\bar{V}_k = \Delta_{-1}\bar{S}_{k+1} \quad \text{if } k \ge 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \bar{V}_k = \Delta_k\bar{S}_{k+1} = V_k \quad \text{if } k \le -1.$$

It is crucial to understand that, no matter how regular the functions are, the spaces \bar{V}_k are always dual spaces (for every integer k). They are subspaces of V_{-1} . We will show that V_{-1} is the space of largest index that contains in some sense the harmonic functions. We shall focus our analysis on the pairs (\bar{S}_1, \bar{V}_0) , (\bar{S}_2, \bar{V}_1) and (\bar{S}_3, \bar{V}_2) only, the other cases being of less importance as it will becomes clear in the next section.

The pair (\bar{S}_1, \bar{V}_0) . The space \bar{S}_1 is provided with the scalar product:

(4.14)
$$(\bar{\psi}_1, \bar{\psi}_2)_{\bar{S}_1} = (\Delta \bar{\psi}_1, \Delta \bar{\psi}_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \Gamma(\bar{\psi}_1) \cdot \Gamma(\bar{\psi}_2), \quad \text{for all } \bar{\psi}_1, \bar{\psi}_2 \in \bar{S}_1,$$

where, for every $\theta \in H^2(\mathcal{F})$:

$$\Gamma(\theta) = (\Gamma_1(\theta), \dots, \Gamma_N(\theta))^t \in \mathbb{R}^N$$
 with $\Gamma_j(\theta) = -\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \theta}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s, \quad (j = 1, \dots, N).$

- **Lemma 4.9.** (1) The norm induced by the scalar product (4.14) is equivalent in \bar{S}_1 to the usual norm of $H^2(\mathcal{F})$.
 - (2) The space \bar{S}_1 admits the following orthogonal decompositions:

(4.15)
$$\bar{S}_1 = Z_2 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_S = S_1 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{B}_S \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_S,$$

where we recall that the expression of the space \mathfrak{B}_S is given in (3.22) and that the finite dimensional space \mathbb{F}_S is spanned by the functions ξ_j (j = 1, ..., N).

The orthogonal decomposition (4.15) can be given a physical meaning: The subspace S_1 contains the stream functions with homogeneous boundary conditions while the subspace \mathfrak{B}_S contains the stream functions that solve stationary Stokes problems (with zero circulation though). Finally, the space \mathbb{F}_S contains the harmonic stream functions accounting for the circulation of the fluid around the inner boundaries Σ_j^- (j = 1, ..., N).

Proof of Lemma 4.9. The equivalence of the norms derives from classical elliptic regularity results. On the other hand, according to (3.21):

$$(4.16) Z_2 = S_1 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{B}_S \subset \bar{S}_1$$

Applying the fundamental homomorphism theorem to the surjective operator $(-\Delta): \bar{S}_1 \longrightarrow Z_0$ whose kernel is the space \mathbb{F}_S , we next obtain that:

Finally, combining (4.16) and (4.17) yields (4.15) after verifying that the direct sum is orthogonal for the scalar product (4.14). The proof is then completed. \Box

Let us determine now the corresponding decomposition for the vorticity space $\bar{V}_0 = \Delta_{-1}\bar{S}_1$ which is a subspace of the dual space V_{-1} (see Fig. 4). We shall prove in particular that \bar{V}_0 contains V_0 whose expression is (seen as a subspace of V_{-1}):

(4.18)
$$V_0 = \left\{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in \mathfrak{H}^\perp \right\}$$

Notice that in (4.18), one would expect merely the term $(\omega, \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$ in place of $(\omega, Q_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$, but both linear forms are equal in V_1 . We define below two additional subspaces of V_{-1} :

(4.19)
$$\mathfrak{H}_{V} = \left\{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_{1} \cdot)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in \mathfrak{H} \right\} \quad \text{and} \quad L^{2}_{V} = \left\{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_{1} \cdot)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in L^{2}(\mathcal{F}) \right\}$$

The space \mathfrak{H}_V contains in some sense the harmonic vorticity field. Finally, we introduce the finite dimensional subspace of V_{-1} :

(4.20)
$$\mathbb{F}_V^* = \operatorname{span} \{\zeta_j, \, j = 1, \dots, N\},$$

where, for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$:

(4.21)
$$\langle \zeta_j, \omega \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1} = -(\nabla \xi_j, \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \xi_j}{\partial n} \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega \, \mathrm{d}s \quad \text{for all } \omega \in V_1.$$

We can now state:

Theorem 4.10. The space \overline{V}_0 can be decomposed as follows:

(4.22)
$$\bar{V}_0 = L_V^2 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_V^* = V_0 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} V_0^{\mathrm{b}} \qquad where \qquad V_0^{\mathrm{b}} = \mathfrak{H}_V \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_V^*.$$

The direct sum above is orthogonal for the scalar product defined, for every $\bar{\omega}_1$ and $\bar{\omega}_2$ in \bar{V}_0 by:

(4.23)
$$(\bar{\omega}_1, \bar{\omega}_2)_{\bar{V}_0} = (\omega_1, \omega_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_{1,j} \alpha_{2,j}$$

where, for k = 1, 2, $\bar{\omega}_k = (\omega_k, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \zeta^k$ with $\omega_k \in L^2(\mathcal{F})$ and $\zeta^k = \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_{k,j} \zeta_j$ in \mathbb{F}_V^* ($\alpha_{k,j} \in \mathbb{R}$ for $j = 1, \ldots, N$).

Moreover, the restriction of Δ_{-1} to \bar{S}_1 , denoted by $\bar{\Delta}_0$, is an isometry from \bar{S}_1 onto \bar{V}_0 (see Fig. 6).

Remark 4.11. (1) In the decomposition $\bar{\omega} = (\omega, Q_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \zeta$ of every $\bar{\omega}$ of \bar{V}_0 , the term ω which belongs to $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ will be referred to as the regular part of $\bar{\omega}$ while ζ will stand for the singular part.

- (2) Loosely speaking, the space V
 ₀ consists in functions in L²(F) and measures ζ_j (j = 1,...,N) supported on the boundaries Σ_j⁻ (notice again that F^{*}_V is not a distributions space). This can be somehow understood from a physical point of view by observing that -ζ_j is the vorticity corresponding to the harmonic stream function ξ_j which accounts for the circulation of the fluid around Σ_j⁻. Hence the vorticity is a measure supported on the boundary of the obstacle. In connection with this topic, wondering how is vorticity imparted to the fluid when a stream flow past an obstacle, Lighthill answers in [58] that the solid boundary is a distributed source of vorticity (just as, in some flows, it may be a distributed source of heat).
- (3) The fact that $\bar{\Delta}_0$ is an isometry asserts in particular that to any given vorticity in \bar{V}_0 corresponds a unique stream function $\bar{\psi}$ in \bar{S}_1 that can be uniquely decomposed as $\psi + \psi_S + \psi_C$ where $\nabla^{\perp}\psi = 0$ on the boundary Σ , $\nabla^{\perp}\psi_S$ solves a stationary Stokes system and ψ_C is harmonic in \mathcal{F} and accounts for the circulation of the fluid around the boundaries Σ_i^- (j = 1, ..., N).

The rest of this subsection is dedicated to the proof of Theorem 4.10. In order to determine the image of S_1 by the operator Δ_{-1} , the factorization $\Delta_{-1} = -\mathsf{A}_1^V \mathsf{P}_1$ suggests to determine first the expression of the space $\mathsf{P}_1 \bar{S}_1$. This space is provided with the scalar product:

$$(\omega_1, \omega_2)_{\mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_1} = (\Delta\omega_1, \Delta\omega_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \Gamma(\omega_1) \cdot \Gamma(\omega_2), \quad \text{for all } \omega_1, \omega_2 \in \mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_1,$$

and we denote by $\bar{\mathsf{P}}_2$ the restriction of P_1 to \bar{S}_1 .

Remark 4.12. According to Lemma 3.2, when Σ is of class $C^{3,1}$, the space $\mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_1$ is simply equal to $V_1 \cap H^2(\mathcal{F})$. When Σ is less regular Remark 3.11 applies replacing V_2 with $\mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_1$.

The decomposition (4.15) leads to introducing the spaces:

(4.24) $\mathfrak{B}_V = \mathsf{P}_1 \mathfrak{B}_S$ and $\mathbb{F}_V = \mathsf{P}_1 \mathbb{F}_S$.

Nothing more than $\mathfrak{B}_V = \mathfrak{B} \cap V_0$ (where \mathfrak{B} is defined in (3.20)) can be said on the space \mathfrak{B}_V . The space \mathbb{F}_V however can be bound to the space \mathbb{B}_S spanned by the functions χ_j (j = 1, ..., N) defined in (3.5) (see the definition below the identity (3.6)).

Lemma 4.13. (1) The space \mathbb{B}_S is a subspace of S_2 and $\mathbb{F}_V = \Delta_1 \mathbb{B}_S$.

(2) The space $\mathsf{P}_1 \overline{S}_1$ admits the following orthogonal decomposition:

(4.25)
$$\mathsf{P}_1 \bar{S}_1 = V_2 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{B}_V \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_V$$

Moreover, the operator $\bar{\mathsf{P}}_2$ is an isometry from \bar{S}_1 onto $\mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_1$ (see Fig. 6).

Proof. For every $\theta \in \mathcal{D}$, an integration by parts yields:

(4.26a)
$$(\chi_j, \theta)_{S_1} = -(\mathsf{Q}_1 \Omega_j, \theta)_{S_0} \quad \text{for all } j = 1, \dots, N,$$

where $\Omega_j = \Delta \chi_j$, because χ_j is of class \mathcal{C}^{∞} in the support of θ . On the other hand, for every pair of indices $j, k \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$, we have also:

(4.26b)
$$(\chi_j, \chi_k)_{S_1} = \int_{\Sigma} \mathsf{Q}_1 \Omega_j \frac{\partial \chi_k}{\partial n} \,\mathrm{d}s - (\mathsf{Q}_1 \Omega_j, \chi_k)_{S_0} = -(\mathsf{Q}_1 \Omega_j, \chi_k)_{S_0},$$

where we have used the rule of notation (3.1) (as being harmonic in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$, the trace of Ω_j on Σ is well defined in $H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)$). Since the space $\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}) \oplus \mathbb{B}_S$ is dense in S_1 according to the decomposition (3.6), we deduce from the identities (4.26) that $\mathbb{B}_S \subset S_2$ (recall the S_2 is the preimage of S_0 by A_1^S).

Notice now that the functions $P_1\xi_j$ (j = 1, ..., N) belong to V_1 , are harmonic in \mathcal{F} and according to the second point of Remark 3.3 they satisfy the same fluxes conditions (3.3b) as the functions ξ_j . All these properties are also shared by the functions Ω_j whence we deduce first that:

$$(4.27) \mathsf{P}_1\xi_j = \Omega_j (j = 1, \dots, N),$$

and then that $\mathbb{F}_V = \Delta_1 \mathbb{B}_S$, which is the first point of the lemma. The second point can easily be deduced from (4.15) and the second occurrence of Remark 3.3.

Yet it remains to apply the operator A_1^V to the equality (4.25) in order to get the expression of $\bar{V}_0 = \Delta_{-1}\bar{S}_1$. Since A_1^V is an isometry, the decomposition (4.22) is a direct consequence of the decomposition (4.25) and the following lemma, where the spaces \mathfrak{H}_V and \mathbb{F}_V^* are defined respectively in (4.19) and (4.20).

Lemma 4.14. The following equalities hold:

(4.28)
$$\mathsf{A}_1^V\mathfrak{B}_V = \mathfrak{H}_V \qquad and \qquad \mathsf{A}_1^V\mathbb{F}_V = \mathbb{F}_V^*.$$

Proof. By definition, every element of \mathfrak{B}_V can be written $\mathsf{P}_1\psi$ for some $\psi \in \mathfrak{B}_S$. The definitions of the operator A_1^V and of the scalar product in V_1 lead to:

$$\langle \mathsf{A}_1^V \mathsf{P}_1 \psi, \theta \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1} = (\mathsf{P}_1 \psi, \theta)_{V_1} = (\psi, \mathsf{Q}_1 \theta)_{Z_1}, \quad \text{for all } \theta \in V_1.$$

But \mathfrak{B}_S is a subspace of Z_2 according to (3.21) and $\mathsf{Q}_1 V_1 = Z_1$. It follows that:

$$(\psi, \mathsf{Q}_1\theta)_{Z_1} = (\mathsf{A}_2^Z\psi, \mathsf{Q}_1\theta)_{Z_0} = (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_1\theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}, \quad \text{for all } \theta \in V_1,$$

where $\omega = A_2^Z \psi$ belongs to \mathfrak{H} according to Lemma 3.9. The first equality in (4.28) being proven, let us address the latter. For every $j = 1, \ldots, N$, some elementary algebra yields:

$$\langle \mathsf{A}_1^V \mathsf{P}_1 \xi_j, \omega \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1} = (\mathsf{P}_1 \xi_j, \omega)_{V_1} = (\nabla \xi_j, \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\xi_j, \mathsf{Q}_1 \omega)_{S_0}, \quad \text{for all } \omega \in V_1.$$

Comparing with (4.21), we obtain indeed that $\mathsf{A}_1^V \mathsf{P}_1 \xi_j = -\zeta_j$ and recalling the definition of \mathbb{F}_V given in (4.24), we are done with both identities in (4.28) and the proof is completed.

As we did for \bar{S}_1 and $P_1\bar{S}_1$, the space \bar{V}_0 can be provided with a norm stronger than the one of the ambiant space V_{-1} , namely the norm which derives from the scalar product (4.23). One easily verifies that the direct sum (4.22) is indeed orthogonal for this scalar product. Furthermore, the operator $\bar{A}_2^V : P_1\bar{S}_1 \to \bar{V}_0$ which is the restriction of A_1^V to $P_1\bar{S}_1$ is an isometry. Since $\bar{\Delta}_0 = -\bar{A}_2^V\bar{P}_2$ and the operators \bar{A}_2^V and \bar{P}_2 are both isometries, we can draw the same conclusion for $\bar{\Delta}_0$. The proof of the theorem is now completed. \Box



FIGURE 6. Some function spaces and isometric operators appearing in the statement of Theorem 4.10 and its proof. As usual, the top row contains the vorticity spaces while the bottom row contains the spaces for the stream functions.

The pair (\bar{S}_2, \bar{V}_1) . We assume that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{2,1}$ and we consider the spaces:

(4.29)
$$\bar{S}_2 = S_0 \cap H^3(\mathcal{F})$$
 and $\bar{V}_1 = \Delta_{-1}\bar{S}_2$

The analysis of these spaces being very similar to those of \bar{S}_1 and \bar{V}_0 , we shall skip the details and focus on the main results.

Lemma 4.15. The spaces \bar{S}_2 and $P_1\bar{S}_2$ admit respectively the following orthogonal decompositions:

(4.30)
$$\bar{S}_2 = S_2 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{B}_S^2 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_S \quad and \quad \mathsf{P}_1 \bar{S}_2 = V_3 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{B}_V^3 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_V$$

where $\mathfrak{B}_{S}^{2} = \mathfrak{B}_{S} \cap H^{3}(\mathcal{F})$ was introduced in Definition 4.3 and $\mathfrak{B}_{V}^{3} = \mathsf{P}_{1}\mathfrak{B}_{S}^{2}$. The spaces \bar{S}_{2} and $\mathsf{P}_{1}\bar{S}_{2}$ are provided with the same scalar product, namely:

$$\begin{aligned} (\psi_1,\psi_2)_{\bar{S}_2} &= (\Delta\psi_1,\Delta\psi_2)_{H^1}^{\nu} + \Gamma(\psi_1)\cdot\Gamma(\psi_2) & \text{for all } \psi_1,\psi_2\in S_2, \\ (\omega_1,\omega_2)_{\mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_2} &= (\Delta\omega_1,\Delta\omega_2)_{H^1}^{\nu} + \Gamma(\omega_1)\cdot\Gamma(\omega_2) & \text{for all } \omega_1,\omega_2\in\mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_2. \end{aligned}$$

the scalar product $(\cdot, \cdot)_{H^1}^V$ being defined in (3.13b).

Finally, the operator $\bar{\mathsf{P}}_3$ defined as the restriction of P_1 to \bar{S}_2 is an isometry from \bar{S}_2 onto $\mathsf{P}_1\bar{S}_2$ (see Fig. 7).

We turn now our attention to $\bar{V}_1 = \Delta_{-1}\bar{S}_2$, which is a subspace of the dual space V_{-1} . As a subspace of V_{-1} the spaces V_1 is identified with $\{(\omega, Q_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in V_1\}$ and we define as well:

$$\mathfrak{H}^1_V = \left\{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} \, : \, \omega \in \mathfrak{H}^1
ight\}_{\mathfrak{H}}$$

where we recall that $\mathfrak{H}^1 = \mathfrak{H} \cap H^1(\mathcal{F})$ (defined in Subsection 3.1). Finally, in the same way, we introduce:

$$H_V^1 = \{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in H^1(\mathcal{F}) \},\$$

that can be compared with the space L_V^2 defined in (4.19).

Theorem 4.16. The space \overline{V}_1 is a subspace of V_{-1} which can be decomposed as follows:

(4.31)
$$\bar{V}_1 = H_V^1 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_V^* = V_1 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} V_1^b \qquad with \quad V_1^b = \mathfrak{H}_V^1 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_V^*.$$

It is provided with the scalar product, defined for every $\bar{\omega}_1, \bar{\omega}_2 \in \bar{V}_1$ by:

$$(\bar{\omega}_1, \bar{\omega}_2)_{\bar{V}_1} = (\omega_1, \omega_2)_{H^1}^V + \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_{1,j} \alpha_{2,j},$$

where, for k = 1, 2, $\bar{\omega}_k = (\omega_k, \mathbb{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \zeta^k$ with $\omega_k \in H^1(\mathcal{F})$ and $\zeta^k = \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_{k,j} \zeta_j$ in \mathbb{F}_V^* ($\alpha_{k,j} \in \mathbb{R}$ for $j = 1, \ldots, N$).

Finally, the operator $\bar{\Delta}_1$ which is the restriction of Δ_{-1} to \bar{S}_2 is an isometry from \bar{S}_2 onto \bar{V}_1 (see Fig. 7).

Remark 4.17. As in Remark 4.11, in the decomposition $\bar{\omega} = (\omega, \mathbf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \zeta$ of every vorticity field $\bar{\omega}$ in \bar{V}_1 , the term ω (belonging to $H^1(\mathcal{F})$) will be called the regular part of $\bar{\omega}$ and ζ , the singular part.

These results can be summarized in the commutative diagram on Fig. 7 where the operator \bar{A}_3^V defined as the restriction of A_1^V to the space $P_1\bar{S}_2$ is an isometry from $P_1\bar{S}_2$ onto \bar{V}_1 .

$$V_{3} \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{B}_{V}^{3} \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_{V} \xrightarrow{\bar{\mathsf{A}}_{3}^{V}} \bar{V}_{1} = \underbrace{V_{1} \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{H}_{V}^{1} \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_{V}^{*}}_{H_{V}^{1}} \xrightarrow{\bar{\mathsf{A}}_{2}^{V}} \bar{\mathsf{P}}_{3} \xrightarrow{\bar{\mathsf{A}}_{2}^{V}} \bar{\mathsf{A}}_{2}^{I} \xrightarrow{\bar{\mathsf{A}}_{2}^{V}} \bar{$$

FIGURE 7. Some function spaces and isometric operators appearing in the statement of Lemma 4.15 and Theorem 4.16. This diagram is worth being compared with the diagrams on Fig. 4 and Fig. 6. In particular, the following inclusions hold: $\bar{S}_2 \subset \bar{S}_1 \subset S_0$ and $\bar{V}_1 \subset \bar{V}_0 \subset V_{-1}$.

The pair (\bar{S}_3, \bar{V}_2) . The decompositions of \bar{V}_0 and \bar{V}_1 rested mainly on the simple equalities $L^2(\mathcal{F}) = V_0 \oplus \mathfrak{H}$ and $H^1(\mathcal{F}) = V_1 \oplus \mathfrak{H}^1$. However, $H^2(\mathcal{F})$ is not equal to $V_2 \oplus \mathfrak{H}^2$. Indeed, according to Fig. 6, the correct decomposition is more complex, namely:

$$H^2(\mathcal{F}) = V_2 \oplus \mathfrak{B}_V \oplus \mathbb{F}_V \oplus \mathfrak{H}^2.$$

We are led to define:

$$H_V^2 = \{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in H^2(\mathcal{F}) \} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathfrak{H}_V^2 = \{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in \mathfrak{H}^2 \}.$$

Since V_2 , \mathfrak{B}_V and \mathbb{F}_V are subspaces of the pivot space V_0 , they are identified to subspaces of V_{-1} and the following decompositions hold:

(4.32)
$$\bar{V}_2 = H_V^2 \oplus \mathbb{F}_V^* = V_2 \oplus \mathfrak{B}_V \oplus \mathbb{F}_V \oplus V_2^{\mathrm{b}}$$
 with $H_V^2 = V_2 \oplus \mathfrak{B}_V \oplus \mathbb{F}_V \oplus \mathfrak{H}_V^2$ and $V_2^{\mathrm{b}} = \mathfrak{H}_V^2 \oplus \mathbb{F}_V^*$.

This direct sum is orthogonal once V_2 is provided with the scalar product:

$$(\bar{\omega}_1, \bar{\omega}_2)_{\bar{V}_2} = (\Delta\omega_1, \Delta\omega_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + (\mathsf{P}^\perp\omega_1, \mathsf{P}^\perp\omega_2)_{\mathfrak{H}^2} + \Gamma(\omega_1) \cdot \Gamma(\omega_2) + \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_{1,j}\alpha_{2,j},$$

for every $\bar{\omega}_k \in \bar{V}_2$ such that $\bar{\omega}_k = (\omega_k, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_{k,j} \zeta_j$ with $\omega_k \in H^2(\mathcal{F})$ and $\alpha_{k,j} \in \mathbb{R}$ for k = 1, 2. The decompositions (4.32) will play an important role in Section 8 and in particular the fact that \bar{V}_2 is not equal to $V_2 \oplus V_2^{\mathrm{b}}$.

We do not need to enter into the details of the decomposition of \bar{S}_3 . Let us just make precise the norm this space is equipped with, namely:

$$(\psi_1,\psi_2)_{\bar{S}_3} = (\Delta^2\psi_1,\Delta^2\psi_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + (\mathsf{P}^{\perp}\Delta\psi_1,\mathsf{P}^{\perp}\Delta\psi_2)_{\mathfrak{H}^2} + \Gamma(\Delta\psi_1)\cdot\Gamma(\Delta\psi_2) + \Gamma(\psi_1)\cdot\Gamma(\psi_2),$$

for every ψ_1, ψ_2 in \bar{S}_3 . As usual, we denote by $\bar{\Delta}_2$ the restriction of Δ_{-1} to \bar{S}_3 and we let is to the reader to verify that:

Lemma 4.18. The operator $\overline{\Delta}_2$ is an isometry from \overline{S}_3 onto \overline{V}_2 .

Notice that obviously \bar{S}_3 contains the space $S_3^{\rm b}$.

4.3. Lifting operators for the vorticity field. The expressions of the lifting operators for the vorticity derive straightforwardly from Fig. 6 and Fig. 7. Following the lines of Definition 4.6 and recalling that the indices $I_2(k)$ and $J_2(k)$ are defined in (4.2), we can write:

Definition 4.19. Let k be an integer such that $k \leq 2$ and assume that Σ is of class $C^{I_2(k+1),1}$. For every triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) in $G_{k+1}^n \times G_{k+1}^\tau \times \mathbb{R}^N$ with $\Gamma = (\Gamma_1, \ldots, \Gamma_N)$ we define:

(4.33a)
$$\mathsf{L}_{k}^{V}(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma) = \bar{\Delta}_{k} \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{S}(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma) = \bar{\Delta}_{k} L_{k+1}^{\tau}(\mathsf{T}_{k+1}g_{n} - g_{\tau}) + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \Gamma_{j}\zeta_{j} \qquad if \ k = 0, 1, 2,$$

(4.33b) $\mathsf{L}_{k}^{V}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma) = \Delta_{k}\mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{S}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma)$

The operator L_k^V is valued in the space V_k^{b} defined by:

$$V_k^{\rm b} = \bar{\Delta}_k S_{k+1}^{\rm b} = \mathfrak{H}_V^k \oplus \mathbb{F}_V^* \quad if \ k = 0, 1, 2 \qquad and \qquad V_k^{\rm b} = \Delta_k S_{k+1}^{\rm b} \subset V_k \quad if \ k \leqslant -1.$$

if $k \leq -1$.

Let T be a positive real number, k be an integer such that $k \leq 1$ and assume that Σ is of class $\mathcal{C}^{J_2(k+1),1}$. The operator L_{k+1}^V maps the space $G_{k+1}(T)$ (defined in (4.10)) into the space:

(4.34)
$$V_k^{\mathbf{b}}(T) = \begin{cases} H^1(0,T;V_{k-1}^{\mathbf{b}}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];V_k^{\mathbf{b}}) \cap L^2(0,T;V_{k+1}^{\mathbf{b}}) & \text{if } k = -1,0,1, \\ L^2(0,T;V_{k+1}^{\mathbf{b}}) & \text{if } k \leqslant -2. \end{cases}$$

As a direct consequence of Lemmas 4.8, we are allowed to claim:

Lemma 4.20. Let k be an integer such that $k \leq 2$ and assume that Σ is of class $C^{I_2(k+1),1}$. Then the lifting operator for the vorticity:

$$\mathsf{L}_{k}^{V}: G_{k+1}^{n} \times G_{k+1}^{\tau} \times \mathbb{R}^{N} \longrightarrow V_{k}^{\mathrm{b}},$$

is well defined and is bounded. Moreover if k and k' are two integers such that $k' \leq k \leq 2$, then $\mathsf{L}_{k'}^V = \mathsf{L}_k^V$ in $G_{k+1}^n \times G_{k+1}^\tau \times \mathbb{R}^N$. It follows that for every positive real number T and every $k \leq 1$, providing that Σ is of class $C^{J_2(k+1),1}$, the operator:

$$L_{k+1}^V: G_{k+1}(T) \longrightarrow V_k^{\mathrm{b}}(T),$$

is well defined and bounded as well, the bound being uniform with respect to T.

This lemma makes precise the expression of the vorticity corresponding to any prescribed boundary Dirichlet conditions for the velocity field on Σ .

Definition 4.19 and Lemma 4.20 justify the lengthy construction of the spaces \bar{V}_k (k = 0, 1, 2) carried out in Subsection 4.2. As already mentioned, the naive approach consisting in taking the Laplacian of a lifting stream function does not result in the correct result, first because the correct vorticity (in both cases of Fig. 6 and Fig. 7) belongs actually to dual spaces, the expressions of which requires the construction of the spaces V_k and \bar{V}_k and second because the circulation would vanish at the vorticity level.

5. Evolution Stokes problem in nonprimitive variables

(m)

The evolution Stokes problem, stated in the original primitive variables (u, p), reads:

(5.1a)
$$\partial_t u - \nu \Delta u + \nabla \left(\frac{p}{\varrho}\right) = f \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(5.1b)
$$\nabla \cdot u = 0 \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(5.1c)
$$u = b$$
 on Σ_2

(5.1d)
$$u(0) = u^{i} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

where the source term f, the boundary data b and the initial data u^i are prescribed. We recall that the constant $\nu > 0$ is the kinematic viscosity of the fluid.

5.1. Homogeneous boundary conditions. We have at our disposal all the material allowing to deal with the evolution Stokes problem in terms of both the vorticity field and the stream function.

Definition 5.1. in terms of the stream function, the evolution Stokes problem (called ψ -Stokes problem) can be stated as follows: Let k be any integer, T be a positive real number, ψ^{i} be in S_{k} and f_{S} be an element of $L^{2}(0,T; S_{k-1})$. The Cauchy problem for the stream function with homogeneous boundary conditions, at regularity level k, reads:

(5.2a)
$$\partial_t \psi + \nu \mathsf{A}^S_{k+1} \psi = f_S \quad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(5.2b)
$$\psi(0) = \psi^{i} \quad in \ \mathcal{F}.$$

Problem (5.2) can be rephrased in terms of the vorticity field: Let k be any integer, T be a positive real number, ω^{i} be in V_{k} and f_{V} be an element of $L^{2}(0,T;V_{k-1})$. The Cauchy problem for the vorticity field, called ω -Stokes problem, at regularity level k reads:

(5.3a)
$$\partial_t \omega + \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^V \omega = f_V \quad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(5.3b)
$$\omega(0) = \omega^{i} \quad in \ \mathcal{F}.$$

For every integer k, we introduce the function spaces:

(5.4a)
$$S_k(T) = H^1(0,T;S_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];S_k) \cap L^2(0,T;S_{k+1}).$$

(5.4b)
$$V_k(T) = H^1(0,T;V_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];V_k) \cap L^2(0,T;V_{k+1}).$$

Invoking for instance [48, Theorem 4.1] or simply Proposition A.10 (we felt somewhat uncomfortable with quoting general results on semigroups in Banach spaces in such a simple case for which everything can be shown "by hand"; see the short subsection A.3), we claim:

Proposition 5.2. For every integer k, every T > 0, every $\psi^i \in S_k$ and every $f_S \in L^2(0,T; S_{k-1})$, there exists a unique solution ψ to problem (5.2) in the space $S_k(T)$. Moreover, there exists a real positive constant \mathbf{c}_{ν} (depending on ν but uniform in \mathcal{F} , k and T) such that:

(5.5a)
$$\|\psi\|_{S_k(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\nu} \Big(\|\psi^{\mathbf{i}}\|_{S_k} + \|f_S\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{k-1})}\Big).$$

For every integer k, every T > 0, every $\omega^i \in V_k$ and every $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})$, there exists a unique solution ω to problem (5.3) in the space $V_k(T)$. Moreover, the following estimate holds with the same constant \mathbf{c}_{ν} as in (5.5a):

(5.5b)
$$\|\omega\|_{V_k(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\nu} \Big(\|\omega^i\|_{V_k} + \|f_V\|_{L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})} \Big).$$

The solutions ψ and ω to problems (5.2) and (5.3) respectively, satisfy the following exponential decay estimates:

Lemma 5.3. Let ψ be a solution to the Cauchy problem (5.2) in the space $S_k(T)$ for some integer k, some source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T;S_{k-1})$ and some initial condition $\psi^i \in S_k$. Then, the following estimate holds:

(5.6a)
$$\|\psi(t)\|_{S_k} \leq e^{-[\nu(1-\varepsilon)\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}]t} \Big[\|\psi^i\|_{S_k}^2 + \frac{1}{2\nu\varepsilon} \|f_S\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{k-1})}^2 \Big]^{\frac{1}{2}} \text{ for all } t \in [0,T] \text{ and } \varepsilon \in (0,1),$$

where $\lambda_{\mathcal{F}} > 0$ is the constant defined in Corollary 3.16. If $f_S = 0$, we can choose $\varepsilon = 0$ in (5.6a).

Let ω be a solution to the Cauchy problem (5.3) in the space $V_k(T)$ for some integer k, some source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})$ and some initial condition $\omega^i \in V_k$. Then, the following estimate holds:

(5.6b)
$$\|\omega(t)\|_{V_k} \leqslant e^{-[\nu(1-\varepsilon)\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}]t} \Big[\|\omega^i\|_{V_k}^2 + \frac{1}{2\nu\varepsilon} \|f_V\|_{L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})}^2 \Big]^{\frac{1}{2}} \text{ for all } t \in [0,T] \text{ and } \varepsilon \in (0,1).$$

If $f_V = 0$, we can choose $\varepsilon = 0$ in (5.6b).

We can easily connect problems (5.2) and (5.3) by means of either the operators P_k and Q_k or with the operator Δ_k . The proof is straightforward, resting on the commutative diagrams of Fig. 3 and Fig. 4:

Theorem 5.4. Let k and k' be two integers and T be a positive real number. Let ψ be the solution in $S_k(T)$ to Problem (5.2) with source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T; S_{k-1})$ and initial condition $\psi^i \in S_k$. Let ω be the solution in $V_{k'}(T)$ to Problem (5.3) with source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T; V_{k'-1})$ and initial condition $\omega^i \in V_{k'}$. If k' = k + 1, then the following assertions are equivalent:

- (1) $\omega^{i} = \mathsf{P}_{k+1}\psi^{i}$ and for a.e. $t \in (0,T), f_{V}(t) = \mathsf{P}_{k}f_{S}(t);$
- (2) For a.e. $t \in (0,T), \omega(t) = \mathsf{P}_{k+2}\psi(t)$.

If k' = k - 1 then the following assertions are equivalent:

(1) $\omega^{i} = \Delta_{k-1}\psi^{i}$ and for a.e. $t \in (0,T)$, $f_{V}(t) = \Delta_{k-2}f_{S}(t)$;

(2) For a.e. $t \in (0,T)$, $\omega(t) = \Delta_k \psi(t)$.

In addition to the data already introduced, let

$$u \in H^1(0,T; \mathbf{J}_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T]; \mathbf{J}_k) \cap L^2(0,T; \mathbf{J}_{k+1})$$

be the solution to Problem (2.18) for some $f_{\mathbf{J}} \in L^2(0,T;\mathbf{J}_{k-1})$ and u^i in \mathbf{J}_k . The following assertions are equivalent:

(1)
$$u^{i} = \nabla_{k}^{\perp} \psi^{i}$$
 and for a.e. $t \in (0,T), f_{\mathbf{J}}(t) = \nabla_{k-1}^{\perp} f_{S}(t);$

(2) For a.e.
$$t \in (0,T), u(t) = \nabla_{k+1}^{\perp} \psi(t).$$

5.2. Nonhomogeneous boundary conditions. Following the definition (5.4) of $S_k(T)$ and $V_k(T)$, (4.11) of $S_k^{\rm b}(T)$ and (4.34) of $V_k^{\rm b}(T)$ we introduce for every real positive number T and every integer $k \leq 2$:

(5.7a)
$$\bar{S}_k(T) = H^1(0,T;\bar{S}_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];\bar{S}_k) \cap L^2(0,T;\bar{S}_{k+1})$$

where we recall that the spaces \bar{S}_k are defined in (4.12). The counterpart stated in terms of the vorticity is, for every integer $k \leq 1$, the space (see Fig. 6 and Fig. 7):

(5.7b)
$$\bar{V}_k(T) = H^1(0,T;\bar{V}_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];\bar{V}_k) \cap L^2(0,T;\bar{V}_{k+1}),$$

where the spaces \bar{V}_k are defined in (4.13).

Definition 5.5. Let a positive real number T, an integer $k \leq 1$, a source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T;S_{k-1})$, an initial data $\psi^{i} \in \bar{S}_{k}$ and a triple $(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma) \in G_{k}(T)$ be given. Define $\psi^{i}_{0} = \psi^{i} - \mathsf{L}^{S}_{k}(g_{n}(0), g_{\tau}(0), \Gamma(0))$ when k = 0, 1and $\psi^{i}_{0} = \psi^{i}$ when $k \leq -1$. Finally, assume that Σ is of class $C^{J_{2}(k), 1}$ and that the following compatibility condition holds:

(5.8)
$$\psi_0^i \in S_k \qquad if \ k = 1.$$

We say that a function $\psi \in \overline{S}_k(T)$ is solution of the evolution ψ -Stokes problem satisfying the Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ_T as described in (4.1) by the triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) if:

(1) When k = 0 or k = 1: There exists $\psi_0 \in S_k(T)$ solution to the homogeneous ψ -Stokes Cauchy problem

(5.9a)
$$\partial_t \psi_0 + \nu \mathsf{A}^S_{k+1} \psi_0 = -\partial_t \mathsf{L}^S_{k+1} (g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) + f_S \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(5.9b)
$$\psi_0(0) = \psi_0^{\mathbf{i}} \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

such that $\psi = \psi_0 + \mathsf{L}^S_{k+1}(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)$. (2) When $k \leq -1$: The function ψ is the solution to the Cauchy problem:

(5.10a)
$$\partial_t \psi + \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^S \psi = \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^S \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^S (g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) + f_S \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(5.10b)
$$\psi(0) = \psi_0^{\mathbf{i}} \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}.$$

The case k = 2 is more involved and will be treated in Section 8. The difference of definition depending on the level of regularity k is worth some additional explanation. Before that, combining Proposition 5.2 and Lemma 4.20, we are allowed to claim:

Proposition 5.6. Every ψ -Stokes problem as stated in Definition 5.5 admits a unique solution. Moreover, there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{[k,\mathcal{F},\nu]}$ uniform in T such that the solution $\psi \in \bar{S}_k(T)$ satisfies the estimate:

(5.11)
$$\|\psi\|_{\bar{S}_{k}(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[k,\mathcal{F},\nu]} \Big[\|\psi_{0}^{i}\|_{S_{k}}^{2} + \|f_{S}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;S_{k-1})}^{2} + \|(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma)\|_{G_{k}(T)}^{2} \Big]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

The consistency of Definition 5.5 is asserted by the following results:

Proposition 5.7. Let a positive real number T, an integer k, a source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T;S_{k-1})$, an initial data $\psi^i \in \bar{S}_k$ and a triple $(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \in G_k(T)$ be given as in Definition 5.5. Denote by ψ^k the solution whose existence and uniqueness in the space $\bar{S}_k(T)$ are asserted in Proposition 5.6.

Let k' be any integer lower than k and, all other data remaining equal, denote by $\psi^{k'}$ the corresponding solution in $\bar{S}_{k'}(T)$. Then $\psi^k = \psi^{k'}$.

Proof. The proposition is obvious when k and k' are both nonnegative or when k and k' are both negative, so let us focus on the case k = 0 and k' = -1 and compare the solutions ψ^0 and ψ^{-1} .

By definition, the function ψ^0 solves the Cauchy problem:

$$\partial_t \left(\psi^0 - \mathsf{L}_1^S(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \right) + \nu \mathsf{A}_1^S \left(\psi^0 - \mathsf{L}_1^S(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \right) = -\partial_t \mathsf{L}_1^S(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) + f_S \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$
$$\psi^0(0) = \psi^i \qquad \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

Since the operator A_0^S extends the operator A_1^S to S_0 , the function ψ^0 belongs to $L^2(0,T;\bar{S}_1) \subset L^2(0,T;S_0)$ and the lifting operator L_1^S is valued in S_1^b , which is a subspace of S_0 , we are allowed to write that:

$$\mathsf{A}_{1}^{S}(\psi^{0} - \mathsf{L}_{1}^{S}(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma)) = \mathsf{A}_{0}^{S}\psi^{0} - \mathsf{A}_{0}^{S}\mathsf{L}_{1}^{S}(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma).$$

It follows that ψ^0 solves as well the Cauchy problem:

$$\partial_t \psi^0 + \nu \mathsf{A}_0^S \psi^0 = \nu \mathsf{A}_0^S \mathsf{L}_1^S(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) + f_S \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$

$$\psi^0(0) = \psi^i \qquad \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

a solution of which is ψ^{-1} . The proof is now completed.

The definition of weak solutions (i.e. for negative integers k) with nonhomogeneous boundary conditions given in Definition 5.5 can be rephrased by means of the duality method (or transposition method; see [57] and references therein).

Proposition 5.8. Let data be given as in Definition 5.5 and assume that k is a negative integer and $f_S = 0$. Denote by ψ the unique solution to the corresponding Cauchy nonhomogeneous ψ -Stokes problem (5.10). Then for every $\vartheta \in L^2(0,T; S_{-k-1})$ and $\theta \in S_{-k}(T)$ solution to the backward Cauchy problem:

$$-\partial_t \theta + \nu \mathsf{A}^S_{-k+1} \theta = \vartheta \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$
$$\theta(T) = 0 \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

the following identity holds:

(5.12)
$$\int_0^T \left\langle \psi, \vartheta \right\rangle_{S_{k+1}, S_{-k-1}} \mathrm{d}t = \left\langle \psi^{\mathrm{i}}, \theta(0) \right\rangle_{S_k, S_{-k}} - \nu \int_0^T \left\langle \Delta_{-k} \theta \right|_{\Sigma}, b_\tau \right\rangle_{H^{-k-\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma), H^{k+\frac{1}{2}}(\Sigma)} \mathrm{d}t$$

where (see identities (4.1)):

$$b_{\tau} = \mathsf{T}_{k+1}g_n - g_{\tau} + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left. \varGamma_j \frac{\partial \xi_j}{\partial n} \right|_{\Sigma}.$$

Proof. Equation (5.10a) holds in $L^2(0,T;S_{k-1})$, which is the dual space of $L^2(0,T;S_{-k+1})$. Forming the duality pairing of (5.10a) with θ yields:

$$\int_0^T \left\langle \partial_t \psi, \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k-1}, S_{-k+1}} \mathrm{d}t + \nu \int_0^T \left\langle \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^S \psi, \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k-1}, S_{-k+1}} \mathrm{d}t = \nu \int_0^T \left\langle \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^S \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^S (g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma), \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k-1}, S_{-k+1}} \mathrm{d}t.$$

Integrating by parts and using the definition of the operator A_{k+1}^S , we obtain for the term in the left hand side:

$$(5.13) \quad \int_0^T \left\langle \partial_t \psi, \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k-1}, S_{-k+1}} \mathrm{d}t + \nu \int_0^T \left\langle \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^S \psi, \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k-1}, S_{-k+1}} \mathrm{d}t = -\left\langle \psi^{\mathbf{i}}, \theta(0) \right\rangle_{S_k, S_{-k}} + \int_0^T \left\langle \psi, -\partial_t \theta + \mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^S \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k+1}, S_{-k-1}} \mathrm{d}t.$$

The right hand side term is dealt with as follows:

$$\int_{0}^{T} \left\langle \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^{S} \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{S}(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma), \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k-1}, S_{-k+1}} \mathrm{d}t = \int_{0}^{T} \left\langle \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{S}(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma), \mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^{S} \theta \right\rangle_{S_{k+1}, S_{-k-1}} \mathrm{d}t,$$

where, by definition (see (4.8)):

(5.14)
$$\int_{0}^{T} \left\langle \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{S}(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma), \mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^{S}\theta \right\rangle_{S_{k+1}, S_{-k-1}} \mathrm{d}t = \int_{0}^{T} \left\langle \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{\tau}(\mathsf{T}_{k+1}g_{n} - g_{\tau}) + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \Gamma_{j}\xi_{j}, \mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^{S}\theta \right\rangle_{S_{k+1}, S_{-k-1}} \mathrm{d}t.$$

Since the index k is negative, $A_{-k+1}^S \theta$ belongs to S_0 . It follows that for every $j \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$:

(5.15)
$$\left\langle \xi_j, \mathsf{A}^S_{-k+1}\theta \right\rangle_{S_{k+1},S_{-k-1}} = -(\nabla\xi_j, \nabla\Delta_{-k}\theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial\xi_j}{\partial n} \Delta_{-k}\theta \,\mathrm{d}s$$

Recalling the definition (4.7) of the operator L_{k+1}^{τ} and the factorization (3.30) of Δ_k and then gathering (5.13), (5.14) and (5.15), we obtain indeed (5.12) and complete the proof.

Definition 5.5 and Propositions 5.6, 5.7 and 5.8 can be restated in terms of the vorticity field.

Definition 5.9. Let a positive real number T, a nonpositive integer k, a source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})$, an initial data $\omega^{i} \in \overline{V}_{k}$ and a triple $(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma) \in G_{k+1}(\Gamma)$ be given. Define $\omega_{0}^{i} = \omega^{i} - \mathsf{L}_{k}^{V}(g_{n}(0), g_{\tau}(0), \Gamma(0))$ when k = -1, 0 and $\omega_{0}^{i} = \omega^{i}$ when $k \leq -2$. Finally, assume that Σ is of class $C^{J_{2}(k+1),1}$ and that the following compatibility condition holds:

(5.16)
$$\omega_0^i \in V_k \qquad if \ k = 0.$$

We say that a function $\omega \in \overline{V}_k(T)$ is solution of the evolution ω -Stokes problem satisfying the Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ_T as described in (4.1) by the triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) if:

(1) When k = -1 or k = 0: There exists $\omega_0 \in V_k(T)$ solution to the homogeneous ω -Stokes Cauchy problem

(5.17a)
$$\partial_t \omega_0 + \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^V \omega_0 = -\partial_t \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^V (g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) + f_V \qquad in \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(5.17b)
$$\omega_0(0) = \omega_0^{\rm i} \qquad \qquad in \mathcal{F}$$

such that $\omega = \omega_0 + \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^V(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma).$

(2) When $k \leq -2$: The function ω is the solution to the Cauchy problem:

(5.18a)
$$\partial_t \omega + \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^V \omega = \nu \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^V \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^V (g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) + f_V \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T$$

(5.18b)
$$\omega(0) = \omega_0^{i}$$

T 7

Proposition 5.10. Every ω -Stokes problem as stated in Definition 5.9 admits a unique solution. Moreover, there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{[k,\mathcal{F},\nu]}$ (uniform in T) such that the solution $\omega \in \bar{S}_k(T)$ satisfies the estimate:

in \mathcal{F} .

(5.19)
$$\|\omega\|_{\bar{V}_{k}(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[k,\mathcal{F},\nu]} \Big[\|\omega_{0}^{i}\|_{V_{k}}^{2} + \|f_{V}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;V_{k-1})}^{2} + \|(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma)\|_{G_{k+1}(T)}^{2} \Big]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Proposition 5.11. Let a positive real number T, an integer k, a source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})$, an initial data $\omega^{i} \in \overline{V}_{k}$ and a triple $(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma) \in G_{k+1}(T)$ be given as in Definition 5.9. Denote by ω^{k} the solution whose existence and uniqueness in the space $\bar{V}_k(T)$ are asserted in Proposition 5.10.

Let k' be any integer lower than k and, all other data remaining equal, denote by $\omega^{k'}$ the corresponding solution in $\overline{V}_{k'}(T)$. Then $\omega^k = \omega^{k'}$.

Proposition 5.12. Let data be given as in Definition 5.9 with $k \leq -2$ and $f_V = 0$. Denote by ω the unique solution to the corresponding Cauchy nonhomogeneous ω -Stokes problem (5.18). Then for every $\vartheta \in$ $L^2(0,T;V_{-k-1})$ and $\theta \in V_{-k}(T)$ solution to the backward Cauchy problem:

$$\begin{aligned} -\partial_t \theta + \nu \mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^V \theta &= \vartheta \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T \\ \theta(T) &= 0 \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}, \end{aligned}$$

the following identity holds:

(5.20)
$$\int_0^T \left\langle \omega, \vartheta \right\rangle_{V_{k+1}, V_{-k-1}} \mathrm{d}t = \left\langle \omega^{\mathrm{i}}, \theta(0) \right\rangle_{V_k, V_{-k}} - \nu \int_0^T \left\langle A_{-k+1}^V \theta \Big|_{\Sigma}, b_\tau \right\rangle_{H^{-k-\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma), H^{k+\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)} \mathrm{d}t$$

where (see identities (4.1)):

$$b_{\tau} = \mathsf{T}_{k+2}g_n - g_{\tau} + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \Gamma_j \frac{\partial \xi_j}{\partial n} \Big|_{\Sigma}.$$

Proof. We form the duality pairing of (5.18a) in $L^2(0,T;V_{k-1})$ with θ in $L^2(0,T;V_{-k+1})$, then the proof follows mainly the lines of the proof of Proposition 5.8. Let us focus on the right hand side term only, namely:

$$\int_0^T \left\langle \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^V \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^V(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma), \theta \right\rangle_{V_{k-1}, V_{-k+1}} \mathrm{d}s$$

According to (A.7), the duality pairing can be turned into:

$$\left\langle \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^{V}\mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{V}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma),\theta\right\rangle_{V_{k-1},V_{-k+1}} = \left\langle \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{V}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma),\mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^{V}\theta\right\rangle_{V_{k+1},V_{-k-1}}$$

Then, using the definition (4.33b) of L_{k+1}^V and the second formula in Lemma 3.19, we obtain:

$$\left\langle \mathsf{L}_{k+1}^{V}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma),\mathsf{A}_{-k+1}^{V}\theta\right\rangle_{V_{k+1},V_{-k-1}} = \left\langle \mathsf{L}_{k+2}^{S}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma),\mathsf{Q}_{-k-1}A_{-k+1}^{V}\theta\right\rangle_{S_{k+2},S_{-k-2}}$$

Resting on formula (3.27), the last term is proven to be equal to:

$$\left\langle \mathsf{L}_{k+2}^{S}(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma),A_{-k}^{S}\mathsf{Q}_{-k+1}\theta\right\rangle _{S_{k+2},S_{-k-2}},$$

and therefore it is very much alike the left hand side in (5.14). The proof is then completed after noticing that $-\Delta_{-k-1}Q_{-k+1} = A_{-k+1}^V$ (see for instance Fig. 4).

6. NAVIER-STOKES EQUATIONS IN NONPRIMITIVE VARIABLES

6.1. Estimates for the nonlinear advection term. Following our rules of notation, we define for every positive integer k and every positive time T, the time dependent space for the Kirchhoff potential:

(6.1)
$$\mathfrak{H}_{K}^{k}(T) = H^{1}(0,T;\mathfrak{H}_{K}^{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];\mathfrak{H}_{K}^{k}) \cap L^{2}(0,T;\mathfrak{H}_{K}^{k+1})$$

where we recall that the spaces \mathfrak{H}_{K}^{k} were defined in (4.4). Then, we aim at establishing some (very classical) estimates for the nonlinear advection term of the Navier-Stokes equations. Denoting by u a smooth velocity field defined in \mathcal{F} , an integration part parts yields the equality:

$$(\nabla uu, \nabla^{\perp}\theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = (D^{2}\theta u, u^{\perp})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_{1}$$

The main estimates satisfied by the right hand side term are summarized in the lemma below:

Lemma 6.1. Let a stream function $\bar{\psi}$ be in \bar{S}_1 (this space being defined in (4.15)) and a Kirchhoff potential φ be in \mathfrak{H}^2_K (defined in (4.4)). Then the linear form:

$$(6.2) \qquad \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi): \theta \in S_1 \longmapsto -(D^2\theta\nabla\bar{\psi},\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (D^2\theta\nabla^{\perp}\varphi,\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} - (D^2\theta\nabla\varphi,\nabla\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \in \mathbb{R},$$

is well defined and bounded. Moreover, there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}$ such that:

(1) For every $\theta \in S_1$:

$$(6.3a) \quad |\langle A_1^S(\bar{\psi}+\theta,\varphi),\theta\rangle_{S_{-1},S_1}| \leq \frac{\nu}{2} \|\theta\|_{S_1}^2 + \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\bar{\mathfrak{H}}_K^2}^2 \|\varphi\|_{\bar{\mathfrak{H}}_K^1}^2 \Big) \|\theta\|_{S_0}^2 \\ + \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\bar{\mathfrak{H}}_K^2}^2 \|\varphi\|_{\bar{\mathfrak{H}}_K^2}^2 \Big).$$

(2) For every pair $(\theta_1, \theta_2) \in S_1 \times S_1$:

(6.3b)
$$|\langle \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi} + \theta_2, \varphi) - \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi} + \theta_1, \varphi), \Theta \rangle_{S_{-1}, S_1}| \leq \frac{\nu}{2} ||\Theta||_{S_1}^2 + \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F}, \nu]} \Big[\|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_1}^2 \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}_K^2}^2 \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}_K^1}^2 + \|\theta_1\|_{S_1}^2 \|\theta_1\|_{S_0}^2 \Big] \|\Theta\|_{S_0}^2,$$

where
$$\Theta = \theta_2 - \theta_1$$
.

If for some positive real number T, $\bar{\psi}$ belongs to $\mathcal{C}([0,T];S_0) \cap L^2(0,T;\bar{S}_1)$ and φ to $\mathcal{C}([0,T];\mathfrak{H}^1_K) \cap L^2(0,T;\mathfrak{H}^2_K)$ then $\Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi)$ is in $L^2(0,T;S_{-1})$ and there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that:

(6.3c)
$$\|A_1^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi)\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{-1})} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \Big[\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];S_0)} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{L^2(0,T;\bar{S}_1)} + \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];\mathfrak{H}_K^1)} \|\varphi\|_{L^2(0,T;\mathfrak{H}_K^2)} \Big].$$

Proof. Considering the first term in the right hand side of (6.2), Hölder's inequality yields:

(6.4a)
$$|(D^2\theta\nabla\bar{\psi},\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}| \leq \|\nabla\bar{\psi}\|_{\mathbf{L}^4(\mathcal{F})}^2 \|\theta\|_{S_1} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_1.$$

Then Sobolev embedding Theorem followed by an interpolation inequality between the spaces $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ and $H^1(\mathcal{F})$ leads to:

$$\|u\|_{L^4(\mathcal{F})} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|u\|_{H^{\frac{1}{2}}(\mathcal{F})} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|u\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \|u\|_{H^1(\mathcal{F})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \quad \text{for all } u \in H^1(\mathcal{F}).$$

Combining this inequality with Lemma 4.9 (equivalence of the norms in \bar{S}_1 and $H^2(\mathcal{F})$), we obtain first:

$$\|\nabla \bar{\psi}\|_{\mathbf{L}^4(\mathcal{F})} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0}^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Once plugged in (6.4a), it gives rise to:

(6.4b)
$$|(D^2\theta\nabla\bar{\psi},\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}| \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_1} \|\theta\|_{S_1} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_1.$$

Based on the same arguments, it is then straightforward to prove the existence of a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that:

$$|\langle \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi),\theta\rangle_{S_{-1},S_1}| \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}\Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}\|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0} + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K}\|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^1_K}\Big)\|\theta\|_{S_1} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in S_1.$$

This shows that the linear form $\Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi)$ is indeed bounded and satisfies:

(6.5)
$$\|\Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi)\|_{S_{-1}} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}\Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}\|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0} + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K}\|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^1_K}\Big).$$

Let us move on to the estimate (6.3a). Some of the terms vanishing after an integration by parts, we end up with the following equality:

$$(6.6) \quad \langle \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi}+\theta,\varphi),\theta\rangle_{S_{-1},S_1} = -(D^2\theta\nabla\bar{\psi},\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (D^2\theta\nabla^{\perp}\varphi,\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (D^2\theta\nabla^{\perp}\varphi,\nabla^{\perp}\theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} - (D^2\theta\nabla\varphi,\nabla\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

Addressing the first term in the right hand side, let us start over from the inequality (6.4b) to which we apply Young's inequality:

$$|(D^2\theta\nabla\bar{\psi},\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}| \leqslant \frac{\nu}{8} \|\theta\|_{S_1}^2 + \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0}^2.$$

The four remaining terms in the right hand side of (6.6) can be handle the same way and summing the resulting estimates yields (6.3a).

With the notation of the occurrence (2) of the Lemma, some elementary algebra leads to:

$$\langle \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi}+\theta_2,\varphi) - \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi}+\theta_1,\varphi),\Theta\rangle_{S_{-1},S_1} = -(D^2\Theta\nabla(\bar{\psi}+\theta_1),\nabla^{\perp}\Theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (D^2\Theta\nabla^{\perp}\varphi,\nabla^{\perp}\Theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

and proceeding as for (6.3a) we quickly obtain (6.3b).

Finally (6.3c) derives straightforwardly from (6.5) and the proof is completed.

In case the stream function is more regular, the nonlinear term satisfies better estimates:

Lemma 6.2. Let a stream function $\bar{\psi}$ be in \bar{S}_2 (see (4.30) for a definition) and a Kirchhoff potential φ be in \mathfrak{H}^2_K (see (4.4)). Then the linear form $\Lambda^S_1(\bar{\psi}, \varphi)$ defined in (6.2) extends to a continuous linear form in S_0 whose expression is:

(6.7)
$$\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi): \theta \in S_0 \longmapsto (\Delta \bar{\psi}(\nabla^\perp \bar{\psi} + \nabla \varphi), \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Moreover, there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that:

(6.8a)
$$\|\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi)\|_{S_0} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \left(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\bar{\mathfrak{H}}_K}^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^{\frac{1}{5}} \|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_2}^{\frac{4}{5}}$$

Let T be a positive real number and let $\bar{\psi}$ be in $\bar{S}_1(T)$, φ be in $\mathfrak{H}^2_K(T)$ and θ be in $S_1(T)$ (these spaces being defined respectively in (5.7a), (6.1) and (5.4a)). Then $\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi} + \theta, \varphi)$ belongs to $L^2(0,T;S_0)$ and:

(6.8b)
$$\|\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi}+\theta,\varphi)\|_{L^2(0,T;S_0)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1(T)}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K(T)}^2 + \|\theta\|_{S_1(T)}^2 \Big).$$

Finally, for every pair $(\theta_1, \theta_2) \in S_1(T) \times S_1(T)$:

(6.8c)
$$\|\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi} + \theta_2, \varphi) - \Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi} + \theta_1, \varphi)\|_{L^2(0,T;S_0)}$$

$$\leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \left(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_{1}(T)}^{2} + \|\theta_{1}\|_{S_{1}(T)}^{2} + \|\theta_{2}\|_{S_{1}(T)}^{2} + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^{2}_{K}(T)}^{2} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\theta_{2} - \theta_{1}\|_{S_{1}(T)}.$$

Proof. Assume that θ belongs to S_1 . Then, integrating by parts, we obtain:

(6.9)
$$(\Delta \bar{\psi} (\nabla^{\perp} \bar{\psi} + \nabla \varphi), \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = -(D^{2} \varphi \nabla \bar{\psi}, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (D^{2} \theta \nabla \bar{\psi}, \nabla^{\perp} \bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (D^{2} \theta \nabla \bar{\psi}, \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})}.$$

Integrating by parts again the first term in the right hand side, it comes:

(6.10a)
$$(D^2 \varphi \nabla \overline{\psi}, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -(\Delta \theta \nabla \varphi, \nabla \overline{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} - (D^2 \overline{\psi} \nabla \varphi, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}$$

while the last term can be rewritten as follows:

(6.10b)
$$(D^2 \bar{\psi} \nabla \varphi, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\nabla (\nabla \theta \cdot \nabla \bar{\psi}), \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} - (D^2 \theta \nabla \bar{\psi}, \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

and the first term in the right hand side vanishes. Gathering (6.10a) and (6.10b) yields:

(6.11)
$$(D^2 \varphi \nabla \bar{\psi}, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -(\Delta \theta \nabla \varphi, \nabla \bar{\psi})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (D^2 \theta \nabla \bar{\psi}, \nabla \varphi)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -(D^2 \theta \nabla^\perp \bar{\psi}, \nabla^\perp \varphi)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

Replacing this expression in (6.9), we recover indeed the definition (6.2) of $\Lambda_1^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi)$.

Applying Hölder's inequality yields:

$$\|\Delta\bar{\psi}(\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi}+\nabla\varphi)\|_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})}^{2} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}\|\Delta\bar{\psi}\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})}^{\frac{2}{5}}\|\Delta\bar{\psi}\|_{L^{4}(\mathcal{F})}^{\frac{8}{5}}\left(\|\nabla\bar{\psi}\|_{\mathbf{L}^{5}(\mathcal{F})}^{2}+\|\nabla\varphi\|_{\mathbf{L}^{5}(\mathcal{F})}^{2}\right)$$

and then, Sobolev embedding Theorem leads straightforwardly to (6.8a).

From (6.8a), we deduce that:

$$\|\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi}+\theta,\varphi)\|_{S_0} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K}^2 + \|\theta\|_{S_1}^2\Big)^{\frac{3}{5}} \Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_2}^2 + \|\theta\|_{S_2}^2\Big)^{\frac{2}{5}},$$

and therefore, in particular:

$$\|\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi}+\theta,\varphi)\|_{L^{\frac{5}{2}}(0,T;S_0)} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}\Big(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1(T)}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K(T)}^2 + \|\theta\|_{S_1(T)}^2\Big)$$

The estimate (6.8b) follows with Hölder's inequality. The last inequality (6.8c) is proved the same way. \Box

Remark 6.3. (1) Denoting $u = \nabla^{\perp} \overline{\psi} + \nabla \varphi$ in the statement of the lemma, it is classical to verify that:

(6.12)
$$(\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi},\varphi),\theta)_{S_0} = (\nabla uu, \nabla^\perp \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad for \ all \ \theta \in S_0.$$

(2) In this lemma, the assumption $\varphi \in \mathfrak{H}_{K}^{2}(T)$ is too strong. Indeed, the Kirchhoff potential is not required to belong to $L^{2}(0,T;\mathfrak{H}_{K}^{3})$ and one can verify that $\varphi \in \mathcal{C}([0,T];\mathfrak{H}_{K}^{2})$ would be suffisient. However, the hypothesis $\varphi \in \mathfrak{H}_{K}^{2}(T)$ will be necessary later on.

6.2. Weak solutions.

Definition 6.4. Let a positive real number T, a source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T; S_{-1})$, an initial data $\psi^i \in S_0$ and a triple $(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \in G_0(T)$ be given. Define $\psi_0^i = \psi^i - \mathsf{L}_0^S(g_n(0), g_\tau(0), \Gamma(0))$ and assume that Σ is of class $C^{3,1}$.

We say that a stream function $\psi \in S_0(T)$ is a weak (or Leray) solution to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations satisfying the Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ_T as described in (4.1) by the triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) if $\psi = \psi_b + \psi_\ell + \psi_\Lambda$ where:

- (1) The function ψ_b accounts for the boundary conditions. It belongs to $S_0^b(T)$ defined in (4.11) and is equal to $\mathsf{L}_1^S(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)$;
- (2) The function ψ_{ℓ} accounts for the source term and the initial condition. It is defined as the unique solution in $S_0(T)$ of the homogeneous (linear) ψ -Stokes Cauchy problem

(6.13a)
$$\partial_t \psi_\ell + \nu \mathsf{A}_1^S \psi_\ell = -\partial_t \psi_b + f_S \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(6.13b)
$$\psi_{\ell}(0) = \psi_0^{i} \qquad in \mathcal{F}.$$

(3) The function ψ_A accounts for the nonlinear advection term. It belongs to the space $S_0(T)$ and solves the nonlinear Cauchy problem:

(6.14a)
$$\partial_t \psi_{\Lambda} + \nu \mathsf{A}_1^S \psi_{\Lambda} = -\Lambda_1^S (\psi_b + \psi_\ell + \psi_\Lambda, \varphi) \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(6.14b)
$$\psi_{\Lambda}(0) = 0 \qquad \qquad in \ \mathcal{F},$$

where $\varphi = \mathsf{L}_1^n g_n$ is the Kirchhoff potential that belongs to $\mathfrak{H}_K^1(T)$.

Theorem 6.5. For any set of data as described in Definition 6.4, there exists a unique (weak) solution in $\bar{S}_0(T)$ to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations.

Proof. The existence and uniqueness of ψ_{ℓ} is asserted by Proposition 5.6. Lemma 6.1 being granted, the proof of existence and uniqueness of the function ψ_{Λ} is quite similar to the proof [47, Chap. 1, Section 6]. Let us focus on the main differences and omit some details.

Denote by $\bar{\psi}$ the function in $\bar{S}_0(T)$ equal to the sum $\psi_b + \psi_\ell$ (where the functions ψ_b and ψ_ℓ are given) and notice that, according to Proposition 5.6 and Lemma 4.2:

(6.15a)
$$\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_0(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \Big[\|\psi_0^{i}\|_{S_0}^2 + \|f_S\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{-1})}^2 + \|(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)\|_{G_0(T)}^2 \Big]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

(6.15b)
$$\|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^{1}_{\mathcal{H}}(T)} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|g_{n}\|_{G_{0}^{n}(T)} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|(g_{n}, g_{\tau}, \Gamma)\|_{G_{0}(T)}.$$

Then, for every positive integer m, introduce \mathbb{S}_1^m , the finite dimensional subspace of S_1 spanned by the m-th first eigenvalues of \mathcal{A}_1^S (loosely speaking, this operator is equal to \mathcal{A}_1^S seen as an unbounded operator in S_{-1} of domain S_1 ; see (A.11)). Denote by Π_m the orthogonal projector from S_1 onto \mathbb{S}_1^m and by Π_m^* its adjoint for the duality pairing $S_{-1} \times S_1$. Finally, let ψ_A^m be the unique solution in \mathbb{S}_1^m of the Cauchy problem:

(6.16a)
$$\partial_t \psi^m_{\Lambda} + \nu \mathsf{A}^S_1 \psi^m_{\Lambda} = -\Pi^*_m \Lambda^S_1(\bar{\psi} + \psi^m_{\Lambda}, \varphi) \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(6.16b)
$$\psi^m_{\Lambda}(0) = 0 \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

The existence and uniqueness of $\psi_A^m \in C^1([0, T_m]; S_1)$ on a time interval $(0, T_m)$ is guaranteed by Cauchy-Lipschitz Theorem. Forming now for any $s \in (0, T_m)$ the duality pairing of equation (6.14a) set in S_{-1} with $\psi_A^m(s)$ in S_1 and using the estimate (6.3a) for the nonlinear term, we obtain:

(6.17)
$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\psi_{\Lambda}^{m}(s)\|_{S_{0}}^{2} + \nu \|\psi_{\Lambda}^{m}(s)\|_{S_{1}}^{2} \leq \Phi(s) \|\psi_{\Lambda}^{m}(s)\|_{S_{0}}^{2} + \Phi(s),$$

where, for every s in (0, T):

$$\Phi(s) = \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \Big[\|\bar{\psi}(s)\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 \|\bar{\psi}(s)\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\varphi(s)\|_{\mathfrak{H}^1_K}^2 \|\varphi(s)\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K}^2 \Big].$$

One easily verifies that Φ belongs to $L^1(0,T)$ and that, according to the estimates (6.15) above:

(6.18)
$$\|\Phi\|_{L^{1}(0,T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \Big[\|\psi_{0}^{i}\|_{S_{0}}^{2} + \|f_{S}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;S_{-1})}^{2} + \|(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma)\|_{G_{0}(T)}^{2} \Big].$$

Then, integrating (6.17) over (0, t) for any $t \in (0, T_m)$ and introducing the constant $\lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$ defined in (3.29) yields the estimate:

$$\|\psi_{\Lambda}^{m}(t)\|_{S_{0}}^{2} + \int_{0}^{t} \left(\nu\lambda_{\mathcal{F}} - \Phi(s)\right) \|\psi_{\Lambda}^{m}(s)\|_{S_{0}}^{2} \,\mathrm{d}s \leqslant \int_{0}^{t} \Phi(s) \,\mathrm{d}s \qquad \text{for all } t \in (0,T),$$

which, with Grönwall's inequality, leads to the estimate below, uniform in t according to (6.18):

(6.19a)
$$\|\psi_{\Lambda}^{m}(t)\|_{S_{0}} \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{L^{1}(0,T)}^{\frac{1}{2}} e^{\frac{1}{2}\|\Phi\|_{L^{1}(0,T)}} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu,\|\psi_{0}^{i}\|_{S_{0}},\|f_{S}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;S_{-1})},\|(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma)\|_{G_{0}(T)}]}.$$

We deduce that T_m can be chosen equal to T. Going back to inequality (6.17), integrating it again over the time interval (0, T) and using the estimate (6.19a), we get another estimate uniform in t:

(6.19b)
$$\|\psi_{\Lambda}^{m}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;S_{1})} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu,\|\psi_{0}^{i}\|_{S_{0}},\|f_{S}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;S_{-1})},\|(g_{n},g_{\tau},\Gamma)\|_{G_{0}(T)}]}.$$

From identity (6.16a), we deduce now that:

$$\|\partial_t \psi^m_{\Lambda}\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{-1})} \leqslant \nu \|\psi^m_{\Lambda}\|_{L^2(0,T;S_1)} + \|\Lambda(\bar{\psi} + \psi^m_{\Lambda}, \varphi)\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{-1})}$$

Combining (6.3c), (6.19a) and (6.19b) allows us to deduce that:

(6.19c)
$$\|\partial_t \psi^m_{\Lambda}\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{-1})} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu,\|\psi^i_0\|_{S_0},\|f_S\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{-1})},\|(g_n,g_{\tau},\Gamma)\|_{G_0(T)}]}.$$

It follows from the estimates (6.19) that the sequence $(\psi_A^m)_{m \ge 1}$ remains in a ball of $S_0(T)$, centered at the origin and whose radius depends only on \mathcal{F} , ν and the norms of the data $\|\psi_0^i\|_{S_0}$, $\|f_S\|_{L^2(0,T;S_{-1})}$ and $\|(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)\|_{G_0(T)}$. The existence of a solution as limit of a subsequence of $(\psi_A^m)_m$ is next obtained, following exactly the lines of the proof [47, Chap. 1, Section 6].

Let us address now the uniqueness of the solution. We denote by Ψ_{Λ} the difference $\psi_{\Lambda}^2 - \psi_{\Lambda}^1$ between two solutions to the Cauchy problem (6.14) and this function satisfies:

$$\partial_t \Psi_{\Lambda} + \nu \mathsf{A}_1^S \Psi_{\Lambda} = -\Lambda_1^S (\bar{\psi} + \psi_{\Lambda}^2, \varphi) + \Lambda_1^S (\bar{\psi} + \psi_{\Lambda}^1, \varphi) \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T.$$

Forming, for a.e. $t \in (0,T)$, the duality pairing of this identity set in S_{-1} with $\Psi_A(t) \in S_1$ and using the inequality (6.3b) results in the estimate:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \|\Psi_{\Lambda}(t)\|_{S_0}^2 + \left[\nu\lambda_{\mathcal{F}} - \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \left(\|\bar{\psi}\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 \|\bar{\psi}\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K}^2 \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{H}^2_K}^2 + \|\psi_{\Lambda}^1\|_{S_1}^2 \|\psi_{\Lambda}^1\|_{S_0}^2\right)\right] \|\Psi_{\Lambda}(t)\|_{S_0}^2 \leqslant 0.$$

The conclusion follows with Grönswall's inequality, keeping in mind that inequalities (6.19a) and (6.19b) hold for ψ_A^1 as well. The proof is now completed.

Definition 6.4 and Theorem 6.5 can easily be rephrased in terms of the vorticity field. The nonlinear advection term is defined for every $\bar{\omega} \in \bar{V}_0$ and $\varphi \in \mathfrak{H}_K^2$ as an element of V_{-2} by:

$$\Lambda_1^V(\bar{\omega},\varphi) = \Delta_{-2}\Lambda_1^S(\bar{\Delta}_0^{-1}\bar{\omega},\varphi) = -\langle \Lambda_1^S(\bar{\Delta}_0^{-1}\bar{\omega},\varphi), \mathsf{Q}_2 \cdot \rangle_{S_{-1},S_1},$$

the latter identity being deduced from (3.31b).

Definition 6.6. Let a positive real number T, a source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{-2})$, an initial data $\omega^i \in V_{-1}$ and a triple $(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \in G_0(T)$ be given. Define $\omega_0^i = \omega^i - \mathsf{L}_{-1}^V(g_n(0), g_\tau(0), \Gamma(0))$ and assume that Σ is of class $C^{3,1}$.

We say that a vorticity function $\omega \in \overline{V}_{-1}(T)$ is a (weak) solution to the ω -Navier-Stokes equations satisfying the Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ_T as described in (4.1) by the triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) if $\omega = \omega_b + \omega_\ell + \omega_\Lambda$ where:

- (1) The function ω_b accounts for the boundary conditions. It belongs to $V_{-1}^b(T)$ (defined in(4.34)) and is equal to $\mathsf{L}_0^V(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)$;
- (2) The function ω_{ℓ} accounts for the source term and the initial condition. It is defined as the unique solution in $V_{-1}(T)$ of the homogeneous (linear) ω -Stokes Cauchy problem

(6.20a)
$$\partial_t \omega_\ell + \nu \mathsf{A}_0^V \omega_\ell = -\partial_t \omega_b + f_V \quad in \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(6.20b)
$$\omega_{\ell}(0) = \omega_0^{i} \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}.$$

(3) The function ω_{Λ} accounts for the nonlinear advection term. It belongs to the space $V_{-1}(T)$ and solves the nonlinear Cauchy problem:

(6.21a)
$$\partial_t \omega_\Lambda + \nu \mathsf{A}_0^V \omega_\Lambda = -\Lambda_1^V (\omega_b + \omega_\ell + \omega_\Lambda, \varphi) \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(6.21b)
$$\omega_A(0) = 0 \qquad \qquad in \mathcal{F}$$

where $\varphi = \mathsf{L}_1^n g_n$ is the Kirchhoff potential that belongs to $\mathfrak{H}_K^1(T)$.

Theorem 6.7. With any set of data as described in Definition 6.6, there exists a unique solution ω to the ω -Navier-stokes equations. Moreover, if ψ is the unique solution to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations as defined in Definition 6.4 and $\omega^{i} = \Delta_{-1}\psi^{i}$, $f_{V} = \Delta_{-2}f_{S}$, all the other data being equal, then $\omega = \overline{\Delta}_{0}\psi$.

Proof. It suffices to apply the operator Δ_{-2} to (6.13) and (6.14) to obtain (6.20) and (6.21), because, according to the commutative diagram of Fig. 4, $\Delta_{-2}A_1^S = A_0^V \Delta_0$.

In case of homogeneous boundary conditions, we recover the exponential decay estimates as stated in Lemma 5.3 for the ψ -Stokes Cauchy problem, namely:

Corollary 6.8. Assume that ψ is solution to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations with homogeneous boundary conditions (i.e. $\psi_b = 0$ in Definition 6.4). Then the exponential decay (5.6a) holds true with k = 0.

Similarly, if ω is solution to the ω -Navier-Stokes equations with homogeneous boundary conditions (i.e. $\omega_b = 0$ in Definition 6.6), then the exponential decay (5.6b) holds true with k = -1.

 $\mathit{Proof.}$ In case of homogeneous boundary conditions, ψ solves the Cauchy problem:

$$\partial_t \psi + \nu \mathsf{A}_1^S \psi = -\Lambda_1^S(\psi, 0) + f_S \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$

$$\psi(0) = \psi^{\mathbf{i}} \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

It suffices to form the duality pairing with $\psi \in S_1$, notice that $\langle \Lambda_1^S(\psi, 0), \psi \rangle_{S_{-1},S_1} = 0$ and apply Grönwall's inequality to complete the proof.

Remark 6.9. In Definition 6.6, the initial condition ω^i can be taken in the dual space V_{-1} . This space contains, for every 1 :

$$L_V^p = \{ (\omega, \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} : \omega \in L^p(\Omega) \},\$$

which can be identified with $L^p(\mathcal{F})$. The space V_{-1} contains also, for every Lipschitz curve \mathscr{C} included in \mathcal{F} and for every $q \in H^{-\frac{1}{2}}(\mathscr{C})$ what can be identified as a vorticity filament:

$$\omega_q: \theta \in V_1 \mapsto \int_{\mathscr{C}} q \, \mathsf{Q}_1 \theta \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

6.3. Strong solutions.

Definition 6.10. Let a positive real number T, a source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T;S_0)$, an initial data $\psi^i \in \overline{S}_1$ and a triple $(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \in G_1(T)$ be given. Define $\psi_0^i = \psi^i - \mathsf{L}_1^S(g_n(0), g_\tau(0), \Gamma(0))$ and assume that Σ is of class $C^{2,1}$ and that the compatibility condition:

(6.22)
$$\psi_0^i \in S_1 \quad \text{or equivalently that} \quad \frac{\partial \psi_0^i}{\partial n}\Big|_{\Sigma} = 0,$$

is satisfied.

We say that a stream function $\psi \in \overline{S}_1(T)$ is a strong (or Kato) solution to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations satisfying the Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ_T as described in (4.1) by the triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) if $\psi = \psi_b + \psi_\ell + \psi_\Lambda$ where:

- (1) The function ψ_b accounts for the boundary conditions. It belongs to $S_1^b(T)$ and is equal to $\mathsf{L}_2^S(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)$;
- (2) The function ψ_{ℓ} accounts for the source term and the initial condition. It is defined as the unique solution in $S_1(T)$ of the homogeneous (linear) ψ -Stokes Cauchy problem

(6.23a)
$$\partial_t \psi_\ell + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^S \psi_\ell = -\partial_t \psi_b + f_S$$
 in \mathcal{F}_T ,

(6.23b)
$$\psi_{\ell}(0) = \psi_0^{i} \qquad in \mathcal{F}.$$

(3) The function ψ_A accounts for the nonlinear advection term. It belongs to the space $S_1(T)$ and solves the nonlinear Cauchy problem:

(6.24a)
$$\partial_t \psi_A + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^S \psi_A = -\Lambda_0^S (\psi_b + \psi_\ell + \psi_A, \varphi) \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(6.24b)
$$\psi_A(0) = 0 \qquad \qquad in \ \mathcal{F},$$

where $\varphi = \mathsf{L}_2^n g_n$ is the Kirchhoff potential that belongs to $\mathfrak{H}_K^2(T)$.

Theorem 6.11. With any set of data as described in Definition 6.10, there exists a unique (strong) solution in $\bar{S}_1(T)$ to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations.

Proof of Theorem 6.11. The proof is based on a fixed point argument. The existence and uniqueness of ψ_b and ψ_ℓ being granted, denote by $\bar{\psi}$ the sum $\psi_b + \psi_\ell$ that belongs to $\bar{S}_1(T)$ and introduce the constant:

$$R_0 = \left[\|\psi_0^{i}\|_{S_1}^2 + \|f_S\|_{L^2(0,T;S_0)}^2 + \|(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)\|_{G_1(T)}^2 \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Then, define three maps:

(1) $X_T : L^2(0,T;S_0) \longrightarrow S_1(T)$ where, for every $f \in L^2(0,T;S_0)$, $\theta = X_T f$ is the unique solution in $S_1(T)$ to the Cauchy problem:

$$\partial_t \theta + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^S \theta = f \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$

 $\theta(0) = 0 \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$

- (2) $\mathsf{Y}_T : S_1(T) \longrightarrow L^2(0,T;S_0)$ where, for every $\theta \in S_1(T)$, $\mathsf{Y}_T(\theta) = -\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\psi} + \theta, \varphi)$ (remind that the Kirchhoff potential $\varphi = \mathsf{L}_2^n g_n$ is given).
- (3) $\mathsf{Z}_T = \mathsf{Y}_T \circ \mathsf{X}_T : L^2(0,T;S_0) \longrightarrow L^2(0,T;S_0).$

Combining the estimates (6.8b), (6.8c) and (5.11), we deduce that for every $f, f_1, f_2 \in L^2(0,T;S_0)$:

$$\|\mathsf{Z}_T f\|_{L^2(0,T,S_0)} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \Big(R_0^2 + \|f\|_{L^2(0,T;S_0)}^2 \Big),$$

$$\|\mathsf{Z}_T f_2 - \mathsf{Z}_T f_1\|_{L^2(0,T,S_0)} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \Big(R_0 + \|f_1\|_{L^2(0,T;S_0)} + \|f_2\|_{L^2(0,T;S_0)} \Big) \|f_2 - f_1\|_{L^2(0,T,S_0)}.$$

Let now R be equal to $2R_0$. Then, for every f, f_1, f_2 in B_R , the ball of center 0 and radius R in $L^2(0,T;S_0)$:

$$\|\mathsf{Z}_T f\|_{L^2(0,T,S_0)} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} T^{\frac{1}{10}} R^2,$$

$$\|\mathsf{Z}_T f_2 - \mathsf{Z}_T f_1\|_{L^2(0,T,S_0)} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} T^{\frac{1}{10}} R \|f_2 - f_1\|_{L^2(0,T,S_0)}.$$

Thus, for $T_0 = 1/(4\mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}R_0)^{10}$, the mapping Z_{T_0} is a contraction from B_R into itself. Banach fixed point Theorem asserts that Z_{T_0} admits a unique fixed point whose image by X_{T_0} yields a solution ψ_A to the Cauchy problem (6.24) on $(0, T_0)$. Let $(0, T^*)$ be the larger time interval to which the solution $\psi = \psi_A + \psi_\ell + \psi_b$ can be extended. The time of existence T_0 depending only on R_0 , standard arguments ensure that the following alternative holds:

(6.25) Either
$$T^* = T$$
 or $\lim_{t \to T^*} \|\psi(t)\|_{\bar{S}_1} = +\infty.$

As being a weak solution, estimates (6.19a) and (6.19b) hold for ψ_A , namely $\|\psi_A\|_{\mathcal{C}(0,T;S_0)}$ and $\|\psi_A\|_{L^2(0,T;S_1)}$ are bounded. On the other hand, forming the scalar product of equation (6.24a) with $A_2^2 \psi_A$ in S_0 , we obtain:

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{dt}}\|\psi_{\Lambda}\|_{S_{1}}^{2}+\nu\|\psi_{\Lambda}\|_{S_{2}}^{2}=-(\Lambda_{0}(\psi,\varphi),\mathsf{A}_{2}^{S}\psi_{\Lambda})_{S_{0}}\qquad\text{on }(0,T^{*}).$$

Considering the nonlinear term in the right hand side, Hölder's inequality yields:

(6.26)
$$|(\Lambda_0(\psi,\varphi),\mathsf{A}_2^S\psi_A)_{S_0}| \leq ||\Delta\psi||_{L^4(\mathcal{F})} ||\nabla^{\perp}\psi + \nabla\varphi||_{\mathbf{L}^4(\mathcal{F})} ||\psi_A||_{S_2}.$$

whence we deduce, proceeding as in the proof of Lemma 6.1, that:

$$|(\Lambda_0\psi,\mathsf{A}_2^S\psi_\Lambda)_{S_0}| \leqslant \left[\frac{\nu}{2} + \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}\Theta_1\right] \|\psi_\Lambda\|_{S_2}^2 + \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}\Theta_2 \qquad \text{on } (0,T^*),$$

with $\Theta_1 = \left[\|\psi_A\|_{S_1}^2 + \|\psi_b\|_{\bar{S}_1}^2 + \|\psi_\ell\|_{S_1}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\bar{\mathfrak{S}}_K}^2 \right]$ and $\Theta_2 = \left[\|\psi_A\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\psi_b\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\psi_\ell\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\varphi\|_{\bar{\mathfrak{S}}_1}^2 \right] + \left[\|\psi_b\|_{\bar{S}_2}^2 + \|\psi_\ell\|_{S_0}^2 + \|\psi_\ell\|_{S_0$

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{dt}} \|\psi_{\Lambda}\|_{S_1}^2 + \left(\nu - \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}\Theta_1\right) \|\psi_{\Lambda}\|_{S_2}^2 \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}\Theta_2 \qquad \text{on } (0,T^*),$$

and by Grönwall's inequality, we conclude that $\|\psi_A\|_{S_1}$ is bounded on $[0, T^*)$. The latter occurence in (6.25) may not happen and therefore $T^* = T$.

Definition 6.10 and Theorem 6.11 can easily be rephrased in terms of the vorticity field. The nonlinear advection term is defined for every $\bar{\omega} \in \bar{V}_1$ and $\varphi \in \mathfrak{H}^2_K$ as an element of V_{-1} by:

(6.27)
$$\Lambda_0^V(\bar{\omega},\varphi) = \Delta_{-1}\Lambda_0^S(\bar{\Delta}_1^{-1}\bar{\omega},\varphi) = -(\omega(\nabla^{\perp}\bar{\psi} + \nabla\varphi),\nabla \mathsf{Q}_1\cdot)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

the latter identity being deduced from (3.31b). In (6.27), ω stands for the *regular* part of $\bar{\omega}$ (see Remark 4.17) and $\bar{\psi} = \bar{\Delta}_1^{-1} \bar{\omega}$.

Remark 6.12. Notice that even at this level of regularity, the nonlinear term of the vorticity equation cannot be written in the most common form, namely as the advection term $u \cdot \nabla \omega$ (see Section 8).

Definition 6.13. Let a positive real number T, a source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{-1})$, an initial data $\omega^i \in \overline{V}_0$ and a triple $(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \in G_1(T)$ be given. Define $\omega_0^i = \omega^i - \mathsf{L}_0^V(g_n(0), g_\tau(0), \Gamma(0))$ and assume that Σ is of class $C^{2,1}$ and that the compatibility condition $\omega_0^i \in V_0$ is satisfied.

We say that a vorticity function $\omega \in V_0(T)$ is a strong (or Kato) solution to the ω -Navier-Stokes equations satisfying the Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ_T as described in (4.1) by the triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) if $\omega = \omega_b + \omega_\ell + \omega_\Lambda$ where:

- (1) The function ω_b accounts for the boundary conditions. It lies in $V_0^b(T)$ and is equal to $\mathsf{L}_1^V(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)$;
- (2) The function ω_{ℓ} accounts for the source term and the initial condition. It is defined as the unique solution in $V_0(T)$ of the homogeneous (linear) ω -Stokes Cauchy problem

(6.28a)
$$\partial_t \omega_\ell + \nu \mathsf{A}^V_1 \omega_\ell = -\partial_t \omega_b + f_V \quad in \mathcal{F}_T$$

(6.28b)
$$\omega_{\ell}(0) = \omega_0^{i} \qquad in \mathcal{F}$$

- (3) The function ω_A accounts for the nonlinear advection term. It belongs to the space $V_0(T)$ and solves the nonlinear Cauchy problem:
- (6.29a) $\partial_t \omega_A + \nu \mathsf{A}_1^V \omega_A = -\Lambda_0^V (\omega_b + \omega_\ell + \omega_A, \varphi) \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}_T,$

(6.29b)
$$\omega_A(0) = 0 \qquad in \mathcal{F},$$

where $\varphi = \mathsf{L}_2^n g_n$ is the Kirchhoff potential that belongs to $\mathfrak{H}_K^2(T)$.

The counterpart of Theorem 6.11 reads:

Theorem 6.14. For any set of data as described in Definition 6.13, there exists a unique (strong) solution in $\bar{V}_0(T)$ to the ω -Navier-Stokes equations. Moreover, if ψ is the unique solution to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations as defined in Definition 6.10 and $\omega^i = \bar{\Delta}_0 \psi^i$, $f_V = \Delta_{-1} f_S$, all the other data being equal, then $\omega = \bar{\Delta}_1 \psi$.

Once again, we point out that Equations (6.28a) and (6.29a) are set in $L^2(0, T; V_{-1})$ where V_{-1} is not a distribution space. As very well explained in [60], this may be the cause of numerus mistakes and misunderstandings. Inspired by Guermond and Quartapelle in [31], let us elaborate a "distribution-based" reformulation of Systems (6.28)-(6.29). Any solution ω to the ω -NS equations can be decomposed into:

(6.30a)
$$\omega = \omega_A + \omega_\ell + \omega_b$$
 where $\omega_b = \omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}} + \zeta_b$ with $\zeta_b = \sum_{j=1}^N \Gamma_j \zeta_j$.

In these sums, ω_A and ω_ℓ belong to $V_0(T)$, ω_b^5 is in $H^1(0,T;V_{-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T], L_V^2) \cap L^2(0,T; H_V^1)$ and $\Gamma_j \in H^1(0,T)$ for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$. In the splitting (6.30a) ζ_b is identified as the singular part of ω while the "regular part" is:

(6.30b) $\omega_{\mathbf{r}} = \omega_{\Lambda} + \omega_{\ell} + \omega_{b}^{\mathfrak{H}}.$

Recalling the decomposition (3.4) of the space S_0 , namely:

$$S_0 = H_0^1(\mathcal{F}) \stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle{\perp}}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_S,$$

where the finite dimensional space \mathbb{F}_S is spanned by the functions ξ_j (j = 1, ..., N), we deduce that:

$$V_1 = \mathsf{P}_1 H_0^1(\mathcal{F}) \stackrel{\scriptscriptstyle{\perp}}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_V.$$

From any source term $f_V \in L^2(0,T;V_{-1})$, we define $f_V^r \in L^2(0,T;H^{-1}(\mathcal{F}))$ by setting:

(6.30c)
$$f_V^{\mathsf{r}} = \langle f_V, \mathsf{P}_1 \cdot \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1}.$$

Theorem 6.15. Let ω be a solution to the ω -NS equations as described in Definition 6.13 and introduce ω_r , ζ_b and f_V^r as explained in the relations (6.30). Then ω_r obeys the equation:

(6.31a)
$$\partial_t \omega_{\mathsf{r}} - \nu \Delta \omega_{\mathsf{r}} + \nabla \cdot \left[\omega_{\mathsf{r}} (\nabla^\perp \psi + \nabla \varphi) \right] = f_V^{\mathsf{r}} \qquad in \qquad L^2(0, T; H^{-1}(\mathcal{F})),$$

and for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$:

(6.31b)
$$\Gamma'_{j} + \nu (\nabla \omega_{\mathsf{r}}, \nabla \xi_{j})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (\omega_{\mathsf{r}} (\nabla^{\perp} \psi + \nabla \varphi), \nabla \xi_{j})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = \langle f_{V}, \mathsf{P}_{1} \xi_{j} \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_{1}} \quad in \quad L^{2}(0, T).$$

Proof. By definition of a strong solution to the ω -NS equations, the following equality holds for every $\theta \in V_1$:

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{dt}}\langle\omega_{\mathsf{r}},\theta\rangle_{V_{-1},V_{1}} + \sum_{j=1}^{N}\Gamma_{j}'\langle\zeta_{j},\theta\rangle_{V_{-1},V_{1}} + \nu(\omega_{\mathsf{r}},\theta)_{V_{1}} - (\omega_{\mathsf{r}}(\nabla^{\perp}\psi + \nabla\varphi),\nabla\mathsf{Q}_{1}\theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = \langle f_{V},\theta\rangle_{V_{-1},V_{1}} \quad \text{on } (0,T).$$

Notice now that

$$\langle \omega_{\mathsf{r}}, \theta \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_1} = (\omega_A + \omega_\ell, \theta)_{V_0} + (\omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}}, \mathsf{Q}_1 \theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\omega_{\mathsf{r}}, \mathsf{Q}_1 \theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$$

Choosing the test function θ in $\mathsf{P}_1 H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$, we obtain (6.31a) and choosing θ in \mathbb{F}_V leads to (6.31b).

Appart from the nonlinear advection term, formulation (6.31) is quite similar to System (2.9) displayed at the beginning of this paper. In Section 8, we shall seek more regular solutions to the ω -NS system in order to obtain Identity (6.31a) satisfied in $L^2(0,T; L^2(\mathcal{F}))$.

7. The pressure

The purpose of this section is to explain how the pressure can be recovered from the stream function or the vorticity field, i.e. to derive Bernoulli-like formulas for the ψ -NS equations. In the literature, the existence of the pressure field is usually deduced from the Helmholtz-Weyl decomposition and no expression is supplied.

7.1. Hilbertian framework for the velocity field. The following Lebesgue spaces shall enter the definition of the pressure:

(7.1)
$$L_{\mathrm{m}}^{2} = \left\{ f \in L^{2}(\mathcal{F}) : \int_{\mathcal{F}} f \, \mathrm{d}x = 0 \right\} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathfrak{H}_{\mathrm{m}} = \mathfrak{H} \cap L_{\mathrm{m}}^{2}$$

as well as the Sobolev spaces below:

(7.2)
$$H_{\mathrm{m}}^{1} = H^{1}(\mathcal{F}) \cap L_{\mathrm{m}}^{2} \quad \text{and} \quad H_{\mathrm{m}}^{2} = \left\{ f \in H^{2}(\mathcal{F}) \cap L_{\mathrm{m}}^{2} : \frac{\partial f}{\partial n} \Big|_{\Sigma} = 0 \right\}.$$

The last two spaces are provided with the norms:

$$(f_1, f_2)_{H^1_{\mathrm{m}}} = (\nabla f_1, \nabla f_2)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } f_1, f_2 \in H^1_{\mathrm{m}},$$

and

$$(f_1, f_2)_{H^2_{\mathrm{m}}} = (\Delta f_1, \Delta f_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$$
 for all $f_1, f_2 \in H^2_{\mathrm{m}}$

We recall that the lifting operators L_k^{τ} (for every integer k) were introduced in Definition 4.3.

Definition 7.1. For every $f \in L^2_m$ we denote by Θ_f the unique function in H^2_m satisfying:

$$\Delta \Theta_f = f \quad in \ \mathcal{F}$$

and we denote by Ψ_f the unique preimage of f in Z_2 by the operator A_2^Z (see Lemma 3.8).

Then, we define the operator $H: L^2_m \longrightarrow L^2_m$ by:

$$\mathsf{H}f = \Delta\mathsf{L}_1^\tau \frac{\partial \mathcal{O}_f}{\partial \tau}\Big|_{\Sigma} \qquad \qquad \textit{for all } f \in L^2_{\mathrm{m}}$$

It is worth noticing the obvious equality:

(7.3)
$$\Psi_{\mathsf{H}f} = \mathsf{L}_{1}^{\tau} \frac{\partial \Theta_{f}}{\partial \tau}\Big|_{\Sigma} \qquad \text{for all } f \in L^{2}_{\mathrm{m}}$$

The operator H will come in handy for defining the pressure from the stream function. The main properties of H are summarized in the following lemma:

Lemma 7.2. The operator H is bounded, $Im H = \mathfrak{H}_m$ and ker $H = V_0$, what entails that H is an isomorphism from \mathfrak{H}_m onto \mathfrak{H}_m .

Denoting classically by H^* the adjoint of H, we deduce that $\operatorname{Im} H^* = \mathfrak{H}_m$, ker $H^* = V_0$ and H^* is an isomorphism from \mathfrak{H}_m onto itself. Furthermore, for every $f \in \mathfrak{H}_m$, the function H^*f is the harmonic conjugate of f i.e. the unique function in \mathfrak{H}_m such that the complex function

$$z = (x_1 + ix_2) \longmapsto f(x_1, x_2) + i(\mathsf{H}^* f)(x_1, x_2)$$

is holomorphic in \mathcal{F} .

Proof. The boundedness results from elliptic regularity results for Θ_f and from the boundedness of the operator L_1^{τ} (we recall that by default Σ is assumed to be at least of class $\mathcal{C}^{1,1}$). By construction, H is valued in \mathfrak{H}_m so let a function h be given in \mathfrak{H}_m . According to Lemma 3.9, Ψ_h belongs to \mathfrak{B}_S and:

$$\int_{\Sigma^+} \frac{\partial \Psi_h}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = \int_{\mathcal{F}} h \, \mathrm{d}x - \sum_{j=1}^N \int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \Psi_h}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = 0.$$

We can then define $g \in H^{\frac{3}{2}}(\Sigma)$ such that $\partial g/\partial \tau = \partial \Psi_h/\partial n$ on Σ . We denote now by θ_h the biharmonic function in $H^2(\mathcal{F})$ such that $\partial \theta_h/\partial n = 0$ and $\theta_h = g$ on Σ . One easily verifies that $\Delta \theta_h$ belongs to $L^2_{\rm m}$ and $\mathsf{H}\Delta \theta_h = h$. This proves that $\mathrm{Im}\,\mathsf{H} = \mathfrak{H}_{\rm m}$.

According to Lemma 4.5, the operator L_1^{τ} is an isomorphism from G_1^{τ} onto \mathfrak{B}_S . Therefore, if $\mathsf{H}f = 0$ for some f, then Θ_f is in S_1 and hence $f = \Delta \Theta_f$ is in V_0 , which means that indeed ker $\mathsf{H} = V_0$.

Let now h be in \mathfrak{H}_m and f be in L^2_m . Then:

$$(h, \mathsf{H}f)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = (h, \Delta \Psi_{\mathsf{H}f})_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = \int_{\Sigma} h \frac{\partial \Psi_{\mathsf{H}f}}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = \int_{\Sigma} h \frac{\partial \Theta_{f}}{\partial \tau} \, \mathrm{d}s = -\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial h}{\partial \tau} \Theta_{f} \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

Introducing \bar{h} the harmonic conjugate of h, we deduce that:

$$(h, \mathsf{H}f)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = -\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial h}{\partial n} \Theta_f \, \mathrm{d}s = (\bar{h}, \Delta \Theta_f)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\bar{h}, f)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

and the proof is completed.

(7.4)

We turn now our attention to the Gelfand triple:

 $\mathbf{H}_1 \subset \mathbf{H}_0 \subset \mathbf{H}_{-1},$

where $\mathbf{H}_1 = \mathbf{H}_0^1(\mathcal{F})$, $\mathbf{H}_0 = \mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})$ is the pivot space and $\mathbf{H}_{-1} = \mathbf{H}^{-1}(\mathcal{F})$ is the dual space of \mathbf{H}_1 . The space \mathbf{H}_1 is provided with its usual scalar product, namely:

(7.5)
$$(u,v)_{\mathbf{H}_1} = \int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla u : \nabla v \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } u, v \in \mathbf{H}_1.$$

Theorem 7.3. For every $u \in \mathbf{H}_1$ there exists a unique triple $(\psi, \phi, h) \in S_1 \times S_1 \times \mathfrak{H}_m$ such that h is the harmonic Bergman projection of the divergence of u and

(7.6)
$$u = \nabla^{\perp}\psi + \nabla^{\perp}\Psi_{\mathsf{H}h} + \nabla\Theta_h + \nabla\phi \qquad in \ \mathcal{F}.$$

It follows that the divergence and the curl of u are given respectively by:

(7.7)
$$\nabla \cdot u = \Delta \phi + h \quad and \quad \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u = \Delta \psi + \mathsf{H}h \quad in \mathcal{F},$$

and these decompositions in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ of $\nabla \cdot u$ and $\nabla^{\perp} \cdot u$ agrees with the orthogonal decomposition $V_0 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{H}$ of the space $L^2(\mathcal{F})$.

Finally, let u_1, u_2 be in \mathbf{H}_1 and denote $\psi_1, \psi_2, \phi_1, \phi_2$ the functions in S_1 and h_1, h_2 the functions in \mathfrak{H}_m such that:

(7.8)
$$u_k = \nabla^{\perp} \psi_k + \nabla^{\perp} \Psi_{\mathsf{H}h_k} + \nabla \Theta_{h_k} + \nabla \phi_k \quad in \ \mathcal{F} \qquad (k = 1, 2).$$

Then, the scalar product (7.5) can be expanded as follows:

(7.9)
$$(u_1, u_2)_{\mathbf{H}_1} = (\nabla \cdot u_1, \nabla \cdot u_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + (\nabla^{\perp} \cdot u_1, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\Delta \psi_1, \Delta \psi_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + (\mathsf{H}h_1, \mathsf{H}h_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + (h_1, h_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + (\Delta \phi_1, \Delta \phi_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

Proof. Let u be given and decompose the L^2 functions $\nabla^{\perp} \cdot u$ and $\nabla \cdot u$ respectively into the sums $\omega + \omega_h$ and $\delta + h$ with $\omega, \delta \in V_0$ and $\omega_h, h \in \mathfrak{H}$. Since:

$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} h \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathcal{F}} (\delta + h) \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Sigma} u \cdot n \, \mathrm{d}s = 0$$

the harmonic function h is actually in \mathfrak{H}_m . In the same way:

$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \omega_h \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathcal{F}} (\omega + \omega_h) \, \mathrm{d}x = -\int_{\Sigma} u \cdot \tau \, \mathrm{d}s = 0,$$

and ω_h is in \mathfrak{H}_m as well. Define now ϕ and ψ in S_1 such that $\Delta \phi = \delta$ and $\Delta \psi = \omega$. One easily verifies that the vector field:

$$v = u - \left[\nabla^{\perp} \psi + \nabla^{\perp} \Psi_{\mathsf{H}h} + \nabla \Theta_h + \nabla \phi \right] \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_{\mathsf{H}h}$$

is in \mathbf{H}_1 and that $\nabla \cdot v = 0$. On the other hand $\nabla^{\perp} \cdot v = \omega_h - \mathsf{H}h$, which means in particular that $\nabla^{\perp} \cdot v \in \mathfrak{H}_m$. This entails that v = 0. Indeed, according to Helmholtz-Weyl decomposition (see [26, Theorem 3.2]), there exists $\Phi \in H_m^1$ and $\Psi \in S_0$ such that:

$$v = \nabla^{\perp} \Psi + \nabla \Phi \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}$$

But $\Phi = 0$ since $\nabla \cdot v = 0$ and Ψ belongs to S_1 according to the boundary conditions and the regularity of v. It follows that $\Delta \Psi \in V_0$ but as observed earlier, $\Delta \Psi = \nabla^{\perp} \cdot v \in \mathfrak{H}_m$, what implies that $\Psi = 0$. This proves the existence and uniqueness of the decomposition (7.6).

Assume now that u_1 and u_2 are in $\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}) = \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F}; \mathbb{R}^2)$ and introduce their decompositions as in (7.8). Integrating by parts, we obtain:

(7.10)
$$(u_1, u_2)_{\mathbf{H}_1} = -(\Delta u_1, u_2)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -\langle \nabla^{\perp} \Delta \psi_1 + \nabla^{\perp} \mathsf{H} h_1, u_2 \rangle_{\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{F}), \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F})} - \langle \nabla h_1 + \nabla \Delta \phi_1, u_2 \rangle_{\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{F}), \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F})}$$

We switch to the duality pairing in the second equality because although u_1 is smooth, this does not guaranty that every term in the decomposition (7.6) is also smooth (notice that invoking elliptic regularity results would require the boundary Σ to be smoother than $\mathcal{C}^{1,1}$). The former term in the right hand side of (7.10) yields:

$$\begin{split} \left\langle \nabla^{\perp} \Delta \psi_{1} + \nabla^{\perp} \mathsf{H} h_{1}, u_{2} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{F}), \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F})} &= (\Delta \psi_{1} + \mathsf{H} h_{1}, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u_{2})_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \\ &= -(\Delta \psi_{1}, \Delta \psi_{2})_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (\mathsf{H} h_{1}, \mathsf{H} h_{2})_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})}, \end{split}$$

while the latter leads to:

$$\left\langle \nabla h_1 + \nabla \Delta \phi_1, u_2 \right\rangle_{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{D}}'(\mathcal{F}), \boldsymbol{\mathcal{D}}(\mathcal{F})} = -(h_1 + \Delta \phi_1, \nabla \cdot u_2)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -(h_1, h_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} - (\Delta \phi_1, \Delta \phi_2)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

The equality (7.9) follows by density of $\mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F})$ into \mathbf{H}_1 and the proof is complete.

Remark 7.4. (1) The decomposition (7.6) differs from the one in [26, Theorem 3.3] where $u \in \mathbf{H}_1$ is decomposed into

(7.11)
$$u = \nabla^{\perp} \psi + (-\Delta_D)^{-1} \nabla p \qquad in \mathcal{F}$$

with $\psi \in S_1$ and a potential p in L^2_m . The operator $(-\Delta_D)^{-1}$ obviously stands for the inverse of the Laplacian operator with homogeneous boundary conditions. The stream function ψ is the same in (7.6) and (7.11).

(2) In [2, Theorem 3] or [38, Theorem 2.1], every vector field $u \in L^2(\mathcal{F})$ is shown to admit the decomposition:

(7.12)
$$u = \nabla^{\perp}\psi + \nabla^{\perp}h + \nabla p \qquad in \mathcal{F},$$

with $\psi \in H_0^1(\mathcal{F})$, $p \in H_m^1$ and $h \in \mathbb{F}_S$. This expression is used by Maekawa in [51] to derive necessary and sufficient conditions for u to be in \mathbf{J}_1 .

(3) Identity (7.9) is a trivial version of Friedrich's second inequalities; see [26, Lemma 2.5 and Remark 2.7] and also for instance [40]. However, it can also be readily deduced from (7.9) that there exists a constant $\mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that for every $u \in \mathbf{H}_1$:

$$\|u\|_{\mathbf{H}_1} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\mathsf{P}^{\perp}\omega\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \|\delta\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} \qquad or \qquad \|u\|_{\mathbf{H}_1} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\omega\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}^2 + \|\mathsf{P}^{\perp}\delta\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

where $\omega = \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u$ and $\delta = \nabla \cdot u$. It means that the \mathbf{H}_1 -norm of a vector field is controlled by:

- (a) Either the harmonic Bergman projection of the curl and the divergence of this vector field in L^2 ;
- (b) or by the curl and the harmonic Bergman projection of the divergence of this vector field in L^2 . We were not able to find this result in the literature.

(4) The decomposition (7.6) of Theorem 7.3 allows to deduce a necessary and suffisiant condition for the following overdetermined div-curl problem to be well-posed: There exists a unique u in \mathbf{H}_1 such that:

$$\nabla \cdot u = \delta$$
 and $\nabla^{\perp} \cdot u = \omega$ in \mathcal{F} ,

with δ and ω in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ if and only if $\mathsf{P}^{\perp}\omega$ is the harmonic conjugate of $\mathsf{P}^{\perp}\delta$. This result seems to be new as well.

As shown in [59], the definition of the pressure for the Navier-Stokes equations (in classical velocity-pressure formulation) is not possible for a source term $f_{\mathbf{J}}$ in $L^2(0, T; \mathbf{J}_{-1})$, what means in nonprimitive variables, for $f_S \in L^2(0, T; S_{-1})$ (see Fig. 3). The definition of the pressure requires the source term to be in $L^2(0, T; \mathbf{H}_{-1})$. To be more specific, we need to elaborate on the structure of the dual space \mathbf{H}_{-1} .

Proposition 7.5. For every linear form $f_{\mathbf{H}}$ in \mathbf{H}_{-1} , there exists a unique pair $(\delta_{\mathbf{H}}, \omega_{\mathbf{H}}) \in L^2_{\mathbf{m}} \times V_0$ such that:

$$\langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, u \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1}, \mathbf{H}_{1}} = (\delta_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + (\omega_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \quad for all \ u \in \mathbf{H}_{1}$$

If $f_{\mathbf{H}}$ belongs to \mathbf{H}_0 , then:

(7.13a)
$$\delta_{\mathbf{H}} = -\phi_{\mathbf{H}} - \mathsf{H}^* \psi_{\mathbf{H}} \quad and \quad \omega_{\mathbf{H}} = -\mathsf{P}_1 \psi_{\mathbf{H}}$$

where $f_{\mathbf{H}} = \nabla \phi_{\mathbf{H}} + \nabla^{\perp} \psi_{\mathbf{H}}$ is the Helmholtz-Weyl decomposition of $f_{\mathbf{H}}$. The identities (7.13a) can easily be inverted:

(7.13b)
$$\phi_{\mathbf{H}} = -\delta_{\mathbf{H}} + \mathsf{H}^* \omega_{\mathbf{H}} \quad and \quad \psi_{\mathbf{H}} = -\mathsf{Q}_1 \omega_{\mathbf{H}}$$

Proof. Let $f_{\mathbf{H}}$ be in \mathbf{H}_{-1} . According to Riesz representation Theorem and Theorem 7.3, there exists $\phi, \psi \in S_1$ and $h \in \mathfrak{H}_m$ such that:

$$\langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, u \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1}, \mathbf{H}_{1}} = (\Delta \phi + (\mathrm{Id} + \mathsf{H}^{*}\mathsf{H})h, \nabla \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + (\Delta \psi, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } u \in \mathbf{H}_{1}.$$

It suffices to set $\delta_{\mathbf{H}} = \Delta \phi + (\mathrm{Id} + \mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{H})h$ and $\omega_{\mathbf{H}} = \Delta \psi$.

Assume now that $f_{\mathbf{H}}$ lies in \mathbf{H}_0 and denote by $\phi_{\mathbf{H}} \in H^1_{\mathrm{m}}$ and $\psi_{\mathbf{H}} \in S_0$ the functions entering the Helmholtz-Weyl decomposition of $f_{\mathbf{H}}$, i.e.

$$f_{\mathbf{H}} = \nabla \phi_{\mathbf{H}} + \nabla^{\perp} \psi_{\mathbf{H}} \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

By definition of \mathbf{H}_0 as pivot space:

$$\langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, u \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1}, \mathbf{H}_{1}} = (f_{\mathbf{H}}, u)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = -(\phi_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (\psi_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } u \in \mathbf{H}_{1}.$$

The orthogonal decomposition $L^2_{\mathrm{m}}(\mathcal{F}) = V_0 \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathfrak{H}_{\mathrm{m}}$ leads to $\nabla^{\perp} \cdot u = \mathsf{P}_0^{\perp} \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u + \mathsf{P}_0 \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u$. But according to Theorem 7.3, $\mathsf{P}_0^{\perp} \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u = \mathsf{H} \nabla \cdot u$, whence we deduce that:

$$\langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, u \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1}, \mathbf{H}_{1}} = -(\phi_{\mathbf{H}} + \mathsf{H}^{*}\psi_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (\mathsf{P}_{1}\psi_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot u)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})},$$

and the proof is complete.

Remark 7.6. It is now easy to verify that if $f_{\mathbf{H}} \in \mathbf{H}_{-1}$ and $f_S \in S_{-1}$ are two linear forms such that:

$$\langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla^{\perp}\psi \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1},\mathbf{H}_{1}} = \langle f_{S},\psi \rangle_{S_{-1},S_{1}} \quad for \ all \ \psi \in S_{1},$$

then $\mathsf{P}f_S = \omega_{\mathbf{H}}$ where $\omega_{\mathbf{H}} \in V_0$ and $\delta_{\mathbf{H}} \in L^2_{\mathrm{m}}$ are defined from $f_{\mathbf{H}}$ in Proposition 7.5. We shall prove that the pressure depends only upon $\delta_{\mathbf{H}}$ and therefore is actually independent of the source term f_S .

7.2. Weak solutions. When the equation is nonlinear, the operator H is not suffisiant to define the pressure. Thus, for every $u \in \mathbf{L}^4(\mathcal{F})$, define $\pi_{\Theta}[u], \pi_{\Psi}[u] \in L^2_{\mathrm{m}}$ by means of Riesz representation Theorem as:

(7.14a)
$$(\pi_{\Theta}[u], f)_{L^2_{\mathrm{m}}} = -(D^2 \Theta_f u, u)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}$$

(7.14b)
$$(\pi_{\Psi}[u], f)_{L^2_{\mathrm{m}}} = (D^2 \Psi_f u, u^{\perp})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } f \in L^2_{\mathrm{m}}$$

Definition 7.7. Let T be a positive real number, ψ be a function in $\bar{S}_0(T)$, φ be in $\mathfrak{H}^1_K(T)$ (this space is defined in (6.1)) and $\delta_{\mathbf{H}}$ be in $L^2(0,T; L^2_{\mathbf{m}})$. Then introduce the velocity field $u = \nabla^{\perp} \psi + \nabla \varphi$ and for a.e. $t \in (0,T)$ define $\mathfrak{p}_r(t)$ by:

(7.15a)
$$p_{\mathbf{r}}(t) = -\partial_t \varphi(t) + \pi_{\Theta}[u(t)] + \mathsf{H}^* \Big[\nu \omega(t) - \pi_{\Psi}[u(t)] \Big] - \delta_{\mathbf{H}}(t),$$

where $\omega(t) = \Delta \psi(t)$ (i.e. $\omega(t)$ is the regular part of $\overline{\Delta}_0 \psi(t)$, see Remark 4.11). The pressure p corresponding to these data is obtained by summing p_r , called the regular part of the pressure, and a singular part p_s :

(7.15b)
$$p = p_{\mathsf{r}} + p_{\mathsf{s}}$$
 with $p_{\mathsf{s}} = -\partial_t \mathsf{H}^* \psi$.

The proof of the lemma below is obvious:

Lemma 7.8. The function p_r belongs to $L^2(0,T; L_m^2)$ and the mapping

$$(\psi, \varphi, \delta_{\mathbf{H}}) \in \overline{S}_0(T) \times \mathfrak{H}^1_k(T) \times L^2(0, T; L^2_{\mathbf{m}}) \mapsto p_{\mathsf{r}} \in L^2(0, T; L^2_{\mathbf{m}}),$$

is continuous. The function p_s lies in $W^{-1,\infty}(0,T;L_m^2)$ and the mapping $\psi \in \overline{S}_0(T) \mapsto p_s \in W^{-1,\infty}(0,T;L_m^2)$ is continuous.

We can now state the main result of this subsection:

Theorem 7.9. Let T be a positive real number and let $\psi \in \overline{S}_0(T)$ be a weak solution to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations as defined in Definition 6.4, and whose source term is recalled to be denoted by f_S . Let $\varphi \in \mathfrak{H}^1_K(T)$ be the Kirchhoff potential also introduced in Definition 6.4. Finally, let f_H be in $L^2(0,T; \mathbf{H}_{-1})$ such that (see Remark 7.6):

$$\langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla^{\perp}\theta \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1},\mathbf{H}_{1}} = \langle f_{S}, \theta \rangle_{S_{-1},S_{1}} \quad for \ all \ \theta \in S_{1}$$

According to Proposition 7.5, to the linear form $f_{\mathbf{H}}$ can be associated a pair $(\delta_{\mathbf{H}}, \omega_{\mathbf{H}}) \in L^2(0, T; L^2_{\mathbf{m}}) \times L^2(0, T; V_0).$

Denote now by u the vector field $\nabla \varphi + \nabla^{\perp} \psi$ and by p the pressure defined from ψ , φ and $\delta_{\mathbf{H}}$ as explained in Definition 7.7. Then the pair (u, p) is a weak (Leray) solution to the Navier-Stokes equations, namely, for every w in \mathbf{H}_1 :

(7.16)
$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}(u,w)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (\nabla wu,u)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + \nu \int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla u : \nabla w \,\mathrm{d}x - (p,\nabla \cdot w)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = \langle f_{\mathbf{H}},w \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1},\mathbf{H}_{1}} \quad on \ (0,T).$$

Proof. Remind that ψ satisfies, for every $\theta \in S_1$:

(7.17)
$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}(\nabla\psi,\nabla\theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + \nu(\Delta\psi,\Delta\theta)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + (D^{2}\theta u, u^{\perp})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = \langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla^{\perp}\theta \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1},\mathbf{H}_{1}} \quad \text{on } (0,T).$$

Let $u_b = \nabla^{\perp} \psi_b + \nabla \varphi$, $u_0 = u - u_b = \nabla^{\perp} \psi_\ell + \nabla^{\perp} \psi_\Lambda$ (see Definition 6.10) and $\omega_b = \Delta \psi_b$. Then, for every $w \in \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F})$:

(7.18a)
$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla u_b : \nabla w \, \mathrm{d}x = -\langle \Delta u_b, w \rangle_{\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{F}), \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F})} = -\langle \nabla^{\perp} \omega_b, w \rangle_{\mathcal{D}'(\mathcal{F}), \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{F})} = (\omega_b, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot w)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

and this result extends by density to every $w \in \mathbf{H}_1$. According to Theorem 7.3, we can decompose w into

(7.18b)
$$w = \nabla^{\perp} \theta + \nabla^{\perp} \Psi_{\mathsf{H}h} + \nabla \Theta_h + \nabla \phi \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

with $(\theta, \phi, h) \in S_1 \times S_1 \times \mathfrak{H}_m$ and it follows that $\nabla^{\perp} \cdot w = \Delta \theta + \mathsf{H}h$. Since $\omega_b \in \mathfrak{H}_V$, we infer that:

(7.18c)
$$(\omega_b, \nabla^{\perp} \cdot w)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\omega_b, \mathsf{H}h)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\mathsf{H}^*\omega_b, h)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\mathsf{H}^*\omega, \nabla \cdot w)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

because $\mathsf{H}^*\omega = \mathsf{H}^*\omega_b$. On the other hand, since u_0 belongs to \mathbf{H}_1 , according to (7.9), it follows that:

(7.18d)
$$\int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla u_0 : \nabla w \, \mathrm{d}x = (\Delta(\psi_A + \psi_\ell), \Delta\theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\Delta\psi, \Delta\theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

the latter equality resulting from the orthogonality property $(\Delta \psi_b, \Delta \theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = 0$. Gathering now the identities (7.18), we obtain:

(7.19)
$$\nu \int_{\mathcal{F}} \nabla u : \nabla w \, \mathrm{d}x = \nu (\Delta \psi, \Delta \theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} + \nu (\mathsf{H}^* \omega, \nabla \cdot w)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

Invoking again the decomposition (7.18b), we get:

(7.20)
$$(u,w)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = (\nabla\psi,\nabla\theta)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (\mathsf{H}^{*}\psi + \varphi,\nabla \cdot w)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})},$$

and also:

$$(\nabla wu, u)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = (D^{2}\theta u, u^{\perp})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + (D^{2}\Psi_{\mathsf{H}h}u, u^{\perp})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + (D^{2}(\Theta_{h} + \phi)u, u)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})}.$$

But notice that $Hh = H(\nabla \cdot w)$ and $\Theta_h + \phi = \Theta_{\nabla \cdot w}$ (both functions share the same boundary conditions and the same Laplacian). Using the notation (7.14), we are then allowed to rewrite the above equality as:

(7.21)
$$(\nabla wu, u)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = (D^2 \theta u, u^{\perp})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (\mathsf{H}^* \pi_{\Psi}[u], \nabla \cdot w)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} - (\pi_{\Theta}[u], \nabla \cdot w)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$$

Finally, considering the source term:

(7.22)
$$\langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, w \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1}, \mathbf{H}_{1}} = \langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla^{\perp} \theta \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1}, \mathbf{H}_{1}} + \langle f_{\mathbf{H}}, w - \nabla^{\perp} \theta \rangle_{\mathbf{H}_{-1}, \mathbf{H}_{1}} = \langle f_{S}, \theta \rangle_{S_{-1}, S_{1}} + (\delta_{\mathbf{H}}, \nabla \cdot w)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})}.$$

Summing now the time derivative of (7.20) with (7.19) and subtracting (7.21) and the term $(p, \nabla \cdot w)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$, we obtain (7.22), taking into account (7.17). The resulting equality is therefore (7.16) and the proof is completed.

7.3. Strong solutions. For every $u \in \mathbf{H}^2(\mathcal{F})$, define $\Phi[u]$ as the unique element in H^1_m such that:

(7.23)
$$(\Phi[u], \theta)_{H^1_{\mathrm{m}}} = -(\nabla u u, \nabla \theta)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in H^1_{\mathrm{m}}.$$

Definition 7.10. Let T be a positive time, ψ be a function in $\bar{S}_1(T)$, φ be in $\mathfrak{H}^2_K(T)$ and ϕ_H (accounting for the source term) be in $L^2(0,T; H^1_m)$. Then introduce the velocity field $u = \nabla^{\perp} \psi + \nabla \varphi$. For a.e. $t \in (0,T)$ define p(t) by:

(7.24)
$$p(t) = -\partial_t \varphi(t) + \Phi[u(t)] + \nu \mathsf{H}^* \mathsf{Q}_1^{\perp} \omega(t) + \phi_{\mathbf{H}}(t),$$

where $\omega(t) = \Delta \psi(t)$ (i.e. $\omega(t)$ is the regular part of $\overline{\Delta}_1 \psi(t)$, see Remark 4.17).

Proposition 7.11. The function p belongs to $L^2(0,T;H^1_m)$ and the mapping

$$(\psi, \varphi, \phi_{\mathbf{H}}) \in \overline{S}_1(T) \times \mathfrak{H}^2_k(T) \times L^2(0, T; S_0) \mapsto p \in L^2(0, T; H^1_{\mathbf{m}}),$$

 $is \ continuous.$

Moreover, if ψ is a solution to the ψ -NS equations as described in Definition 6.10 with Kirchhoff potential φ and source term $f_S \in L^2(0,T;S_0)$, then p defined in(7.24) from the triple $(\psi,\varphi,\phi_{\mathbf{H}})$ is equal to the pressure of Definition 7.7 computed from the triple $(\psi,\varphi,\delta_{\mathbf{H}})$ with $\delta_{\mathbf{H}} = -\phi_{\mathbf{H}} - \mathbf{H}^* f_S$.

Proof. The continuity of the mapping being obvious, let us verify the claim that p in (7.24) matches the expression given in (7.15b). For a.e. $t \in (0,T)$, $\partial_t \psi$ is in S_0 and since ψ is a strong solution to the ψ -NS equations it follows that:

$$\partial_t \mathsf{H}^* \psi = \mathsf{H}^* \partial_t \psi = \mathsf{H}^* \big(-\nu \mathsf{A}_2^S(\psi_A + \psi_\ell) - \Lambda_0^S(\psi, \varphi) + f_S \big).$$

On the one hand, according to the expression (3.16) of A_2^S :

$$\mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{A}_2^S(\psi_{\Lambda}+\psi_{\ell}) = -\mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{Q}_1(\omega_{\Lambda}+\omega_{\ell}) = -\mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{P}_1^{\perp}\mathsf{Q}_1(\omega_{\Lambda}+\omega_{\ell}) = \mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{Q}_1^{\perp}(\omega_{\Lambda}+\omega_{\ell}),$$

because $\mathsf{H}^* = \mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{P}^{\perp}$ and $\mathsf{P}_1^{\perp}\mathsf{Q}_1 = (\mathrm{Id} - \mathsf{P}_1)\mathsf{Q}_1 = -\mathsf{Q}_1^{\perp}$. On the other hand, for every f in L_m^2 :

$$(\mathsf{H}^*\Lambda_0^S(\psi,\varphi), f)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\Lambda_0^S(\psi,\varphi), \Delta\Psi_{\mathsf{H}f})_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = -(\Lambda_0^S(\psi,\varphi), \Psi_{\mathsf{H}f})_{S_0} = -(\nabla uu, \nabla^{\perp}\Psi_{\mathsf{H}f})_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

the latter equality resulting from (6.12). Summing up, we obtain that for every $f \in L^2_m$ and a.e. $t \in (0,T)$:

$$(7.25) \quad \left(\pi_{\Theta}[u(t)] + \mathsf{H}^{*}\left[\nu\omega(t) - \pi_{\Psi}[u(t)]\right] - \partial_{t}\mathsf{H}^{*}\psi(t), f\right)_{L^{2}_{\mathrm{m}}} = -(D^{2}\Theta_{f}(t)u(t), u(t))_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} \\ -(D^{2}\Psi_{\mathsf{H}f}(t)u(t), u^{\perp}(t))_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} - (\nabla uu, \nabla^{\perp}\Psi_{\mathsf{H}f})_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})} + \nu(\mathsf{H}^{*}\omega(t), f)_{L^{2}_{\mathrm{m}}} + \nu(\mathsf{H}^{*}\mathsf{Q}^{\perp}_{1}(\omega_{\Lambda} + \omega_{\ell})(t), f)_{L^{2}_{\mathrm{m}}} - (\mathsf{H}^{*}f_{S}, f)_{L^{2}_{\mathrm{m}}}.$$

The two first terms in the right hand side can be rewritten as:

 $(D^2 \Theta_f(t) u(t), u(t))_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (D^2 \Psi_{\mathsf{H}f}(t) u(t), u^{\perp}(t))_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\nabla (\nabla \Theta_f + \nabla^{\perp} \Psi_{\mathsf{H}f})(t) u(t), u(t))_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})},$ and the resulting quantity can now be integrated by parts:

 $(\nabla(\nabla\Theta_f + \nabla^{\perp}\Psi_{\mathsf{H}f})(t)u(t), u(t))_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -(\nabla u(t)u(t), \nabla\Theta_f(t) + \nabla^{\perp}\Psi_{\mathsf{H}f}(t))_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}.$

Turning our attention to the two last terms in the right hand side of (7.25), we observe that $\mathsf{H}^*\omega(t) = \mathsf{H}^*\omega_b(t) = \mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{Q}_1^{\perp}\omega_b(t)$ according to the properties of H^* stated in Lemma 7.2 and the fact that ω_b is the harmonic part of $\omega = \omega_A + \omega_\ell + \omega_b$. We have now proved that:

$$\left(\pi_{\Theta}[u(t)] + \mathsf{H}^*\left[\nu\omega(t) - \pi_{\Psi}[u(t)]\right] - \partial_t \mathsf{H}^*\psi(t), f\right)_{L^2_{\mathrm{m}}} = \left(\nabla u(t)u(t), \nabla\Theta_f(t)\right)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + \nu(\mathsf{H}^*\mathsf{Q}_1^{\perp}\omega(t), f)_{L^2_{\mathrm{m}}} - (\mathsf{H}^*f_S, f)_{L^2_{\mathrm{m}}}.$$

Recalling the definition (7.23) of $\Phi[u(t)]$, we can integrate by parts the first term in the right hand side:

$$(\nabla u(t)u(t), \nabla \Theta_f(t))_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = -(\nabla \Phi[u(t)], \nabla \Theta_f(t))_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} = (\Phi[u(t)], f)_{L^2_{\mathrm{m}}},$$

and thus complete the proof.

Theorem 7.12. Let T be a positive real number and let $\psi \in \overline{S}_1(T)$ be a strong solution to the ψ -Navier-Stokes equations as defined in Definition 6.10. Let $\varphi \in \mathfrak{H}^2_K(T)$ be the Kirchhoff potential also introduced in Definition 6.10.

Denote now by u the vector field $\nabla \varphi + \nabla^{\perp} \psi$ and by p the pressure defined from ψ , φ and $\phi_{\mathbf{H}} = -\mathsf{H}^* f_S$ as explained in Definition 7.10. Then the pair (u, p) is a strong (Kato) solution to the Navier-Stokes equations.

Proof. The stream function ψ is also a weak solution to the ψ -NS equations in the sense of Definition 6.4. According to Proposition 7.11, the pressure p is a "weak" pressure in the sense of Definition 7.7 as well. It follows from Theorem 7.9 that (u, p) is a weak solution to the NS equations in primitive variables. From the regularity of u and p we are allowed to deduce that (u, p) is indeed a strong solution to the NS equations in primitive variables.

8. More regular vorticity solutions

So far and even for strong solutions as described in the preceding subsection, the regularity of the functions does not allow writing the vorticity equation in the most common form (2.9), that is, loosely speaking, as an advection-diffusion equation set in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ (see Remark 6.12). To achieve this level of regularity, a first guess would be to seek solutions in $V_1(T)$, in which case, the operator $(-\nu\Delta)$ should be νA_2^V . However, since the nonlinear advection term $u \cdot \nabla \omega$ does not belong to V_0 in general, we are inclined to conclude that this approach leads to a dead end. We shall prove that the solution should rather be looked for in the space $\bar{V}_1(T)$. We recall that the spaces \bar{V}_2, \bar{V}_1 and \bar{V}_0 are all of them subspaces of V_{-1} . They are defined in Subsection 4.2.

Before addressing the ω -NS equations, we begin as usual with Stokes problems. All along this Section, we assume that the boundary Σ is of class $C^{3,1}$.

8.1. Regular Stokes vorticity solutions. For every positive real number T, we aim to define solutions to Stokes problems belonging to:

$$\bar{V}_1(T) = H^1(0,T;\bar{V}_0) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];\bar{V}_1) \cap L^2(0,T;\bar{V}_2).$$

We recall that $\bar{V}_2 \subset \bar{V}_1 \subset \bar{V}_0 \subset V_{-1}$ (see Subsection 4.2). So, let a triple (g_n, g_τ, Γ) be given in $G_2(T)$ and define ω_b in $V_1^{\rm b}(T)$ by:

(8.1)
$$\omega_b(t) = \mathsf{L}_2^V(g_n(t), g_\tau(t), \Gamma(t)) = \omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}}(t) + \sum_{j=1}^N \Gamma_j(t)\zeta_j \quad \text{for a.e. } t \in (0, T).$$

where $\omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}}(t)$ belongs to \mathfrak{H}_V^2 (the operator L_2^V is defined in (4.33) and maps continuously $G_2(T)$ into the space $V_1^{\mathfrak{h}}(T)$ defined in (4.34)). The source term f_V is expected to belong to $L^2(0,T;\bar{V}_0)$ and the decomposition (4.22) of the space \bar{V}_0 leads to the splitting:

(8.2)
$$f_V(t) = f_V^0(t) + f_V^{\mathfrak{H}}(t) + \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_V^j(t)\zeta_j \quad \text{for a.e. } t \in (0,T),$$

with $f_0(t)$ is in V_0 , $f_V^{\mathfrak{H}}(t)$ in \mathfrak{H}_V and $\alpha_V^{\mathfrak{I}}(t)$ in \mathbb{R} for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$. Similarly, taking now into account the decomposition (4.32) of \overline{V}_2 , we seek the total vorticity in the form:

(8.3)
$$\omega(t) = \omega_1(t) + \omega_b(t) \quad \text{with} \quad \omega_1(t) = \omega_0(t) + \omega_{\mathfrak{B}}(t) + \sum_{j=1}^N \beta_j(t)\Omega_j \quad \text{for a.e. } t \in (0,T),$$

where the function $\omega_0(t)$ belongs to V_2 , $\omega_{\mathfrak{B}}(t)$ is in \mathfrak{B}_V^2 and $\beta_j(t)$ in \mathbb{R} for every $j = 1, \ldots, N$. They are the unknowns of the problem. The function ω_1 is supposed to satisfy in particular Equation (5.17a) for k = 0, namely:

(8.4)
$$\partial_t \omega_1 + \nu \mathsf{A}_1^V \omega_1 = f_V - \partial_t \omega_b \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$

this equality being set in $L^2(0, T; V_{-1})$. We want this equation to be satisfy in the slightly more regular space $L^2(0, T; \bar{V}_0)$. Thus, the operator A_1^V turns into the operator \bar{A}_2^V (defined right above Proposition 4.18). Keeping in mind the decomposition (4.22) of \bar{V}_0 we apply successively to Equation (8.4) the orthogonal projections onto the spaces V_0 , \mathfrak{H}_V and \mathbb{F}_V^* respectively to obtain the system:

(8.5a)
$$\partial_t \omega_0 + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^V \omega_0 = f_V^0 - \partial_t \omega_\mathfrak{B} - \sum_{j=1}^N \beta_j' \Omega_j \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(8.5b)
$$\nu \mathsf{A}_2^{\nu} \,\omega_{\mathfrak{B}} = f_{\mathcal{V}}^{\mathcal{Y}} - \partial_t \omega_b^{\mathcal{Y}} \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(8.5c)
$$\nu \beta_j = \Gamma'_j - \alpha_V^j$$
 in $(0,T)$ for every $j = 1, \dots, N$.

A solution can be worked out by taking the time derivatives of the equations (8.5b) and (8.5c). Thus, one gets the expressions of $\partial_t \omega_{\mathfrak{B}}$ and $\partial_t \beta_j$ that can be used in (8.5a). This leads us to the following statement:

Proposition 8.1. Let T be a positive real number, (g_n, g_τ, Γ) be a triple in

(8.6a)
$$G_{\mathsf{r}}(T) = G_2(T) \cap \mathcal{C}^1([0,T]; G_0^n \times G_0^\tau \times \mathbb{R}^N) \cap H^2(0,T; G_{-1}^n \times G_{-1}^\tau \times \mathbb{R}^N)$$

(8.6b)
$$= \left\{ (g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma) \in G_2(T) : (\partial_t g_n, \partial_t g_\tau, \Gamma') \in G_0(T) \right\}$$

and f_V be a source term in

(8.6c)
$$F_{\mathsf{r}}(T) = \left\{ f_V \in L^2(0,T; \bar{V}_0) : f_V = f_V^0 + f_V^{\mathfrak{H}} + \sum_{j=1}^N \alpha_V^j \zeta_j \text{ with } f_V^0 \in L^2(0,T; V_0), \\ f_V^{\mathfrak{H}} \in L^2(0,T; \mathfrak{H}_V) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T]; V_{-1}) \cap H^1(0,T; V_{-2}) \text{ and } \alpha_V^j \in H^1(0,T) \text{ for every } j = 1, \dots, N \right\}.$$

N

Let ω^{i} be an initial data in \overline{V}_{1} satisfying the compatibility condition:

(8.7)
$$\omega_0^{i} \in V_1 \quad \text{where } \omega_0^{i} = \omega^{i} - \frac{1}{\nu} (\bar{\mathsf{A}}_1^V)^{-1} (f_V^{\mathfrak{H}} - \partial_t \omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}})(0) - \frac{1}{\nu} \sum_{j=1}^N (\Gamma_j'(0) - \alpha_V^j(0)) \Omega_j - \omega_b(0),$$

and ω_b be defined from the boundary data as in (8.1). Then, there exists a unique solution $\omega_0 \in V_1(T)$ to the Cauchy problem:

(8.8a)
$$\partial_t \omega_0 + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^V \omega_0 = f_0 - \frac{1}{\nu} (\mathsf{A}_0^V)^{-1} (\partial_t f_V^{\mathfrak{H}} - \partial_t^2 \omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}}) - \frac{1}{\nu} \sum_{j=1}^N (\Gamma_j'' - (\alpha_V^j)') \Omega_j \quad in \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(8.8b)
$$\omega_0(0) = \omega_0^i \qquad \qquad in \mathcal{F}.$$

The vorticity function:

(8.9)
$$\omega = \omega_0 + \frac{1}{\nu} (\bar{\mathsf{A}}_2^V)^{-1} (f_V^{\mathfrak{H}} - \partial_t \omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}}) + \frac{1}{\nu} \sum_{j=1}^N (\Gamma_j' - \alpha_V^j) \Omega_j + \omega_b,$$

belongs to $\bar{V}_1(T)$ and solves System (8.5). It will be called a regular vorticity solution to the ω -Stokes equations.

It is worth noticing that:

- (1) System (8.5) is no longer a simple parabolic system but rather a coupled parabolic-elliptic system.
- (2) The regularity assumptions (8.6) entail that the functions $f_V^{\mathfrak{H}}$ and $\partial_t \omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}}$ both belong to $\mathcal{C}([0,T]; V_{-1})$ and therefore that the condition (8.7) at the initial time makes sense.
- (3) Under the hypotheses of the Proposition, the function ω_1 can be defined as in (8.3). One easily verifies that ω_1 solves (8.4).
- (4) In the definition (8.6c) of the space $F_r(T)$, the regularities of the harmonic and nonharmonic parts of the source term are different.

Proof. The proof is straightforward: The right-hand side of equation (8.8a) clearly belongs to $L^2(0,T;V_0)$ and hence it suffices to apply Proposition 5.10.

From Proposition 5.10 and Equality (8.9), we deduce:

Corollary 8.2. The spaces $G_r(T)$ and $F_r(T)$ being equipped with their natural topologies, there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}$ such that, for every regular vorticity solution to a ω -Stokes problem as defined in Proposition 8.1, the estimate below holds true:

(8.10)
$$\|\omega\|_{\bar{V}_1(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \left[\|\omega_0^{\mathbf{i}}\|_{V_1}^2 + \|(g_n, g_\tau, \Gamma)\|_{G_r(T)}^2 + \|f_V\|_{F_r(T)}^2 \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

8.2. Regular Navier-Stokes vorticity solutions.

Setting up the system of equations. To begin with, let us recall the expression (6.27) of the advection term in the NS equation (strong vorticity version). For every $\omega \in \bar{V}_1$ and every Kirchhoff potential $\varphi \in \mathfrak{H}_K^2$:

$$\Lambda_0^V(\omega,\varphi) = -(\omega_{\mathsf{r}}(\nabla^{\perp}\psi + \nabla\varphi), \nabla \mathsf{Q}_1 \cdot)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})},$$

where ω_r is the orthogonal projection of ω on H_V^1 (i.e. ω_r is the regular part of ω ; see Remark 4.17) and the stream function $\psi = (-\bar{\Delta}_1)^{-1}\omega$ belongs to \bar{S}_2 (see Fig. 7). Assuming now more regularity, namely that ω is in \bar{V}_2 and φ in \mathfrak{H}_k^3 , an integration by parts yields:

$$\langle \Lambda_0^V(\omega,\varphi),\theta\rangle_{V_{-1},V_1} = -\int_{\Sigma} \omega_{\mathsf{r}} \frac{\partial\varphi}{\partial n} \mathsf{Q}_1 \theta \,\mathrm{d}s + \left((\nabla^{\perp}\psi + \nabla\varphi) \cdot \nabla\omega_{\mathsf{r}}, \mathsf{Q}_1\theta)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} \quad \text{for all } \theta \in V_1,$$

which leads us to define:

Definition 8.3. For every vorticity ω in \overline{V}_2 , we denote by $\psi = \overline{\Delta}_2^{-1} \omega$ the corresponding stream function and by $(\omega_r, \mathbf{Q}_1)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}$ the orthogonal projection of ω on H^2_V (i.e. ω_r is the regular part of ω). For every Kirchhoff potential φ in \mathfrak{H}^2_K , we define:

(8.11a)
$$\gamma_j(\omega,\varphi) = -\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \omega_{\mathsf{r}} \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s \quad (j=1,\ldots,N) \quad and \quad \Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^V(\omega,\varphi) = (\nabla^\perp \psi + \nabla \varphi) \cdot \nabla \omega_{\mathsf{r}} \in L^2(\mathcal{F}),$$

and the linear form on \bar{V}_0 :

(8.11b)
$$\bar{A}_0^V(\omega,\varphi) = \sum_{j=1}^N \gamma_j(\omega,\varphi)\zeta_j + (A_r^V(\omega,\varphi), \mathsf{Q}_1\cdot)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

λī

Let boundary data (g_n, g_τ, Γ) and a source term f_V be given as in the preceding subsection. Taking now into account the nonlinear advection term, System (8.5) can be rewritten as follows:

(8.12a)
$$\partial_t \omega_0 + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^V \omega_0 = f_0 - \mathsf{P} \Lambda^V_\mathsf{r}(\omega, \varphi) - \partial_t \omega_\mathfrak{B} - \sum_{j=1}^N \beta'_j \Omega_j \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(8.12b)
$$\nu \bar{\mathsf{A}}_{2}^{V} \omega_{\mathfrak{B}} = f_{V}^{\mathfrak{H}} - \mathsf{P}^{\perp} \Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^{V}(\omega,\varphi) - \partial_{t} \omega_{b}^{\mathfrak{H}} \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_{T}$$

(8.12c)
$$\nu\beta_j = \Gamma'_j - \alpha_V^j + \gamma_j(\omega, \varphi)$$
 in $(0, T)$ for every $j = 1, \dots, N$.
This formulation allows recovering the formulation (2.0) given at the beginning of the paper and that can

This formulation allows recovering the formulation (2.9) given at the beginning of the paper and that can be rewritten with the notation of this Section:

(8.13a)
$$\partial_t \omega_r + u \cdot \nabla \omega_r - \nu \Delta \omega_r = f_V \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(8.13b)
$$-\Gamma'_j + \int_{\Sigma_k^-} \omega_r g_n \, \mathrm{d}s - \nu \int_{\Sigma_k^-} \frac{\partial \omega_r}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = -\alpha_V^j \quad \text{on } (0,T), \quad j = 1, \dots, N,$$

with $u = \nabla^{\perp} \psi + \nabla \varphi$ and $\psi = \overline{\Delta}_2^{-1} \omega$. Thus, decomposing ω in \overline{V}_2 as in (8.3), the regular part of the vorticity ω_r is given by: N
N
N

$$\omega_{\mathsf{r}} = \omega_0 + \omega_{\mathfrak{B}} + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \beta_j \Omega_j + \omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}} \quad \text{and} \quad \omega = \omega_{\mathsf{r}} + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \Gamma_j \zeta_j.$$

Summing (8.12a) and (8.12b) gives (8.13a) and (8.13b) is a rephrasing of (8.12c). Indeed, since ω_0 , $\omega_{\mathfrak{B}}$ and $\omega_b^{\mathfrak{H}}$ have zero mean flux through the inner boundaries, we have for every $k = 1, \ldots, N$:

$$\int_{\Sigma_k^-} \frac{\partial \omega_{\mathsf{r}}}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = \sum_{j=1}^N \beta_j \int_{\Sigma_k^-} \frac{\partial \Omega_j}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = -\beta_k,$$

according to (4.27) and the second point of Remark 3.3.

It is worthwhile comparing also the formulations (8.12) (or equivalently (8.13)) with the results of Maekawa in [51]. Therein, focusing on Section 2, only homogeneous boundary condition are considered and no function space is specified for the vorticity. The author claims that the vorticity has to satisfy the *integral condition*:

(8.14)
$$\frac{\partial}{\partial n} (-\Delta_D)^{-1} \omega + \sum_{j=1}^N \left((-\Delta_D)^{-1} \nabla^\perp \omega, \nabla^\perp \tilde{q}_j \right)_{L^2} \frac{\partial \tilde{q}_j}{\partial n} = 0 \quad \text{on } \Sigma_j$$

where the functions \tilde{q}_j are a free family in \mathbb{F}_S chosen in such a way that $\tilde{q}_j = c_j \delta_i^j$ on Σ_i^- with c_j a normalizing real constant ensuring that $\|\nabla \tilde{q}_j\|_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = 1$. In equality (8.14), $(-\Delta_D)^{-1}$ obviously stands for the inverse of the Laplacian operator with homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions on Σ . It seems however that the family $\{\tilde{q}_j, j = 1, \ldots, N\}$ should be replaced by an orthonormal family (such as the one we have denoted by $\{\hat{\xi}_j, j = 1, \ldots, N\}$). This remark holds earlier as well, in [51, Theorem 2.1], the proof of which amounts to quote [38, Theorem 3.20] where the family $\{\tilde{q}_j, j = 1, \ldots, N\}$ (with different notation though) is indeed an orthonormal family. Besides this observation, the condition (8.14) can be rephrased in a simpler way:

Proposition 8.4. Assuming that ω belongs to $H^1(\mathcal{F})$, condition (8.14) (replacing the functions \tilde{q}_j by the functions $\hat{\xi}_j$) is equivalent to the condition:

$$(8.15) \qquad \qquad \omega \in V_0.$$

Proof. Let ω be smooth in \mathcal{F} and define ψ the stream function such that:

(8.16)
$$\psi = (-\Delta_D)^{-1}\omega + \sum_{j=1}^N \left((-\Delta_D)^{-1} \nabla^\perp \omega, \nabla^\perp \hat{\xi}_j \right)_{L^2} \hat{\xi}_j \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}.$$

Then ψ belongs in particular to \bar{S}_1 and $-\Delta \psi = \omega$ in \mathcal{F} . Condition (8.14) means that ψ is in S_1 and hence that ω is in V_0 . Reciprocally, let ω be in $V_0 \cap H^1(\mathcal{F})$ and denote by $\tilde{\psi}$ the stream function in S_1 such that $-\Delta \tilde{\psi} = \omega$. In that case, $\nabla^{\perp} \tilde{\psi} = (-\Delta_D)^{-1} \nabla^{\perp} \omega$ in \mathcal{F} . Decomposing $\tilde{\psi}$ according to the orthogonal decomposition of the space $S_0 = H_0^1(\mathcal{F}) \stackrel{\perp}{\oplus} \mathbb{F}_S$, we obtain exactly the right hand side of (8.16) (and indeed the family $\{\hat{\xi}_j, j = 1, \ldots, N\}$ has to be an orthonormal family at this stage). Therefore $\tilde{\psi} = \psi$ and (8.14) holds.

Further in [51], the dynamics for the vorticity is claimed to be governed by the system of equations:

(8.17a)
$$\partial_t \omega - \nu \Delta \omega + u \cdot \nabla \omega = 0 \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$

with $u = \nabla^{\perp} \psi$, the stream function ψ being given by the Biot-Savart law (8.16). The classical evolution equation (8.17a) is supplemented with an initial condition:

(8.17b)
$$\omega(0) = \omega_0 \in V_0$$

and a boundary condition on Σ_T (once again it seems that the functions \tilde{q}_j in Maekawa's paper have to be replaced by the functions $\hat{\xi}_j$):

(8.17c)
$$\nu \left\{ \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} - \Lambda_{DN} \omega + \sum_{j=1}^{N} (\nabla \omega, \nabla \hat{\xi}_j)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n} \right\} = -\frac{\partial}{\partial n} \left(-\Delta_D \right)^{-1} (u \cdot \nabla \omega) + \sum_{j=1}^{N} (\omega u, \nabla \hat{\xi}_j)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n}.$$

Notice that in the case of a simply connected domain, this condition was already mentioned by Weinan and Jian-Guo in [14], borrowed from an earlier article of Anderson [1].

Proposition 8.5. Condition (8.17c) is equivalent for every ω solving (8.17a) to:

$$\partial_t \omega(t) \in V_0$$
 for a.e. $t \in (0,T)$.

Proof. As already mentioned in the proof of Lemma 3.1, for every function h harmonic in \mathcal{F} , the function

$$h_0 = h - \sum_{j=1}^N \left(\int_{\Sigma} \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n} h \, \mathrm{d}s \right) \hat{\xi}_j$$

is in \mathfrak{H} . For a.e. $t \in (0, T)$, let us form the scalar product in $L^2(\mathcal{F})$ of (8.17a) with h_0 . Integrating by parts, we obtain on the one hand:

$$\nu(\Delta\omega, h_0)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = \nu \int_{\Sigma} \left\{ \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} - \Lambda_{DN}\omega + \sum_{j=1}^N (\nabla\omega, \nabla\hat{\xi}_j)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \frac{\partial\hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n} \right\} h \, \mathrm{d}s,$$

and on the other hand, considering the advection term:

$$(u \cdot \nabla \omega, h_0)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = \int_{\Sigma} \left\{ -\frac{\partial}{\partial n} \left(-\Delta_D \right)^{-1} (u \cdot \nabla \omega) + \sum_{j=1}^{N} (\omega u, \nabla \hat{\xi}_j)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \frac{\partial \hat{\xi}_j}{\partial n} \right\} h \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

This shows that (8.17c) is indeed equivalent to $(\partial_t \omega(t), h_0)_{L^2(\mathcal{F})} = 0$ for a.e. $t \in (0, T)$ and completes the proof.

Summarizing Propositions 8.4 and 8.5, Maekawa's System (8.17) turns out to be equivalent to:

(8.18a)
$$\partial_t \omega - \nu \Delta \omega + u \cdot \nabla \omega = 0$$
 in \mathcal{F}_T

(8.18b)
$$\omega(0) = \omega_0 \in V_0 \quad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

(8.18c)
$$\partial_t \omega \in V_0$$
 on $(0,T)$.

This seems to contradict the claim of [51, Theorem 2.3] (namely, the equivalence of System (8.17) with the classical NS equations in primitive variables) in a multiply connected domain because Lamb's fluxes conditions (8.12c) (see [42, Art. 328a]) on the inner boundaries:

$$\int_{\Sigma_j^-} \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} \, \mathrm{d}s = 0 \qquad \text{for every } j = 1, \dots, N,$$

are missing and cannot be figured out from System (8.18) (this is explained in [31, Remark 3.2]). Notice however that the equivalence holds in the particular case of a simply connected fluid domain.

Local in time existence of a solution. We shall now study the existence of solutions to System (8.12) (or equivalently (8.13)). For simplicity purpose, we restrict our analysis to the case where there is no source term and to homogeneous boundary conditions for the velocity field. The system we consider reads therefore as follows:

(8.19a)
$$\partial_t \omega_0 + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^V \omega_0 = -\mathsf{P} \Lambda_\mathsf{r}^V(\omega) - \partial_t \omega_\mathfrak{B}$$
 in \mathcal{F}_T

(8.19b)
$$\nu \bar{\mathsf{A}}_2^V \omega_{\mathfrak{B}} = -\mathsf{P}^{\perp} \Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^V(\omega) \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T,$$

(8.19c)
$$\omega(0) = \omega_0^{i} \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

with $\omega_0^i \in V_1$, $\omega = \omega_0 + \omega_{\mathfrak{B}} \in V_2 \oplus \mathfrak{B}_V^2$, $\Lambda_r^V(\omega) = \nabla^{\perp} \psi \cdot \nabla \omega$ and $\psi = \overline{\Delta}_2^{-1} \omega$. The solution is looked for in the space:

$$\Omega(T) = \left[L^2(0,T;H_V^2) \cap H^1(0,T;V_0) \right] \cap \left[\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_1) \cap \mathcal{C}^1([0,T];V_{-1}) \right].$$

Theorem 8.6. There exists a time $T^* \ge 0$ such that System (8.19) admits a solution in $\Omega(T^*)$. This solution is unique on $(0, T^*)$.

Remark 8.7. In [51], the author shows local in time existence for the same system, considering the particular case where the fluid domain \mathcal{F} is a half-plane.

The proof of the theorem is very classical and based again on a fixed point argument. Let us fix T > 0 and $\omega_0^i \in V_1$ and introduce the spaces:

$$\Omega(T, \omega_0^{\scriptscriptstyle 1}) = \left\{ \omega \in \Omega(T) : \omega(0) = \omega_0^{\scriptscriptstyle 1} \right\}, \Psi(T) = \left[L^2(0, T; \bar{S}_3) \cap H^1(0, T; S_1) \right] \cap \left[\mathcal{C}([0, T]; S_2) \cap \mathcal{C}^1([0, T]; S_0) \right],$$

and

$$F(T) = \{ f_V \in L^2(0,T; L^2_V) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T]; V_{-1}) : \mathsf{P}^{\perp} f_V \in H^1(0,T; V_{-2}) \}$$

Then define the mapping $X_T : f_V \in F(T) \mapsto \omega \in \Omega(T, \omega_0^i)$ where $\omega = \omega_0 + \omega_{\mathfrak{B}}$ is the solution to the ω -Stokes problem:

(8.20a)
$$\partial_t \omega_0 + \nu \mathsf{A}_2^V \omega_0 = \mathsf{P} f_V - \partial_t \omega_\mathfrak{B}$$
 in \mathcal{F}_T

(8.20b)
$$\nu \bar{\mathsf{A}}_2^V \omega_{\mathfrak{B}} = \mathsf{P}^{\perp} f_V \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

(8.20c)
$$\omega(0) = \omega_0^{i} \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F},$$

and $Y_T : \omega \in \Omega(T, \omega_0^i) \mapsto \Lambda_r^V(\omega) \in F(T)$ where $\Lambda_r^V(\omega)$ is defined in (8.11a) (with $\varphi = 0$ since, as already mentioned, we consider only homogeneous boundary conditions).

Lemma 8.8. The mapping X_T is well-defined and there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}$ such that:

(8.21a)
$$\|\mathsf{X}_{T}(f_{V})\|_{\Omega(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \left[\|\omega_{0}^{i}\|_{V_{1}}^{2} + \|f_{V}\|_{F(T)}^{2} \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \quad for \ all \ f_{V} \in F(T).$$

The mapping Y_T is also well-defined and there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that, for all ω_1 and ω_2 in $\Omega(T, \omega_0^i)$:

(8.21b)
$$\|\mathbf{Y}_{T}(\omega_{2}) - \mathbf{Y}_{T}(\omega_{1})\|_{F(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \left[\|\omega_{1}\|_{\Omega(T)}^{2} + \|\omega_{2}\|_{\Omega(T)}^{2} \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\omega_{2} - \omega_{1}\|_{\Omega(T)},$$

providing that T < 1.

Proof. The mapping X_T is well-defined from the space $F_r(T)$ (defined in (8.6c)) into $\overline{V}_1(T)$ according to Proposition 8.1 and following Proposition 8.1, there exists a positive constant $\mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}$ such that:

$$\|\omega\|_{\bar{V}_1(T)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} \left[\|\omega_0^{i}\|_{V_1}^2 + \|f_V\|_{L^2(0,T;L^2_V)}^2 + \|\partial_t(\mathsf{P}^{\perp}f_V)\|_{L^2(0,T;V_{-2})}^2 \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

However, comparing with Proposition 8.1, the source term f_V is assumed herein to satisfy the extra hypothesis $f_V \in \mathcal{C}([0,T]; V_{-1})$ (and not only $\mathsf{P}^{\perp} f_V \in \mathcal{C}([0,T]; V_{-1})$). We recall that every solution to the ω -Stokes problem (8.20) satisfies also:

$$\partial_t \omega = -\mathsf{A}_1^V \omega + f_V \qquad \text{in } \mathcal{F}_T$$

Since ω belongs in particular to $\mathcal{C}([0,T], V_1)$, we infer that $\partial_t \omega$ is in $\mathcal{C}([0,T]; V_{-1})$ and finally that there exists a constant $\mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]}$ such that (8.21a) holds.

For every $\theta \in V_1$, we have by definition:

(8.22a)
$$\langle \Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^{V}(\omega), \theta \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_{1}} = (\nabla^{\perp}\psi \cdot \nabla\omega, \mathsf{Q}_{1}\theta)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = -(\omega\nabla^{\perp}\psi, \nabla(\mathsf{Q}_{1}\theta))_{\mathsf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})},$$

(8.22b)
$$\langle \mathsf{P}^{\perp} \Lambda^{V}_{\mathsf{r}}(\omega), \theta \rangle_{V_{-1}, V_{1}} = (\mathsf{P}^{\perp} \big(\nabla^{\perp} \psi \cdot \nabla \omega \big), \mathsf{Q}_{1} \theta)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = - (\nabla^{\perp} \psi \cdot \nabla \omega, \mathsf{Q}_{1}^{\perp} \theta)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})},$$

the latter expression resting on the equalities $\mathsf{P}^{\perp}\mathsf{Q}_1 = (\mathrm{Id} - \mathsf{P})\mathsf{Q}_1 = \mathsf{Q}_1 - \mathrm{Id} = -\mathsf{Q}_1^{\perp}$. Assuming now that θ belongs to V_2 , the right hand side in (8.22b) can be integrated by parts twice to obtain:

$$(\nabla^{\perp}\psi\cdot\nabla\omega,\mathsf{Q}_{2}^{\perp}\theta)_{L^{2}(\mathcal{F})} = (D^{2}(\mathsf{Q}_{2}^{\perp}\theta)\nabla\psi,\nabla^{\perp}\psi)_{\mathbf{L}^{2}(\mathcal{F})}$$

whence it can be deduced in particular that:

(8.22c)
$$\langle \partial_t \left(\mathsf{P}^{\perp} \Lambda^V_{\mathsf{r}}(\omega) \right), \theta \rangle_{V_{-2}, V_2} = (D^2 (\mathsf{Q}_2^{\perp} \theta) \nabla \partial_t \psi, \nabla^{\perp} \psi)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} + (D^2 (\mathsf{Q}_2^{\perp} \theta) \nabla \psi, \nabla^{\perp} \partial_t \psi)_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})}.$$

The same arguments as those used in the proof of Equality (6.8b) yield:

$$\|\nabla^{\perp}\psi\cdot\nabla\omega\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(\mathcal{F}))}^{2} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}T^{\frac{1}{5}}\|\omega\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_{1})}^{\frac{2}{5}}\|\psi\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];S_{1})}^{2}\|\omega\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{V}^{2})}^{\frac{5}{5}}$$

which entails that:

(8.23)
$$\|\Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^{V}(\omega_{2}) - \Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^{V}(\omega_{1})\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}_{V})} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}T^{\frac{1}{10}} \left[\|\omega_{1}\|_{\Omega(T)}^{2} + \|\omega_{2}\|_{\Omega(T)}^{2} \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\omega_{2} - \omega_{1}\|_{\Omega(T)}.$$

Considering now the expression (8.22a), we first easily obtain:

$$(8.24a) \quad \|\omega_2 \nabla^{\perp} \psi_2 - \omega_1 \nabla^{\perp} \psi_1\|_{\mathbf{L}^2(\mathcal{F})} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\omega_2 - \omega_1\|_{V_0}^{\frac{1}{5}} \|\omega_2 - \omega_1\|_{L^4(\mathcal{F})}^{\frac{3}{5}} \|\nabla \psi_2\|_{\mathbf{L}^5(\mathcal{F})} \\ + \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\omega_1\|_{L^4(\mathcal{F})} \|\nabla (\psi_2 - \psi_1)\|_{\mathbf{L}^4(\mathcal{F})}.$$

On the one hand, since ω_1 and ω_2 share the same initial value, we are allowed to write that:

(8.24b)
$$\|\omega_2 - \omega_1\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_0)} \leqslant T^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_t \omega_2 - \partial_t \omega_1\|_{L^2(0,T;V_0)}.$$

On the other hand, Sobolev embedding theorem ensures that:

(8.24c)
$$\|\omega_2 - \omega_1\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];L^4(\mathcal{F}))} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}\|\omega_2 - \omega_1\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_1)}$$

(8.24d)
$$\|\nabla\psi_2\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];\mathbf{L}^5(\mathcal{F}))} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\omega_2\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_0)}.$$

The second term in the right hand side of (8.24a) is estimated in a similar manner, thus:

(8.24e)
$$\|\nabla(\psi_2 - \psi_1)\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];\mathbf{L}^4(\mathcal{F}))} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} \|\omega_2 - \omega_1\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_0)} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} T^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\partial_t \omega_2 - \partial_t \omega_1\|_{L^2(0,T;V_0)}.$$

Assuming that T < 1, the estimates (8.24) give rise to:

(8.25)
$$\|\Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^{V}(\omega_{2}) - \Lambda_{\mathsf{r}}^{V}(\omega_{1})\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_{-1})} \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}}T^{\frac{1}{10}} \left[\|\omega_{1}\|_{\Omega(T)}^{2} + \|\omega_{2}\|_{\Omega(T)}^{2}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\omega_{2} - \omega_{1}\|_{\Omega(T)}.$$

We turn now our attention to the right hand side of (8.22c). On the one hand, we obtain that:

$$(8.26a) \quad \||\nabla(\partial_t \psi_2 - \partial_t \psi_1)||\nabla\psi_2|\|_{L^2(0,T;L^2(\mathcal{F}))}^2 \\ \leqslant \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} T^{\frac{1}{5}} \|\partial_t \omega_2 - \partial_t \omega_1\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_{-1})}^{\frac{2}{5}} \|\omega_2\|_{\mathcal{C}([0,T];V_0)}^2 \|\partial_t \omega_2 - \partial_t \omega_1\|_{L^2(0,T;V_0)}^{\frac{8}{5}}.$$

On the other hand, using again (8.24b):

(8.26b)
$$\| |\nabla \partial_t \psi_1| |\nabla (\psi_2 - \psi_1)| \|_{L^2(0,T;L^2(\mathcal{F}))} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} T^{\frac{1}{2}} \| \partial_t \omega_1 \|_{L^2(0,T;V_0)} \| \partial_t \omega_2 - \partial_t \omega_1 \|_{L^2(0,T;V_0)}$$

Providing again that T < 1, both estimates (8.26) yield:

(8.27)
$$\|\partial_t (\Lambda^V_{\mathsf{r}}(\omega_2)) - \partial_t (\Lambda^V_{\mathsf{r}}(\omega_1))\|_{L^2(0,T;V_{-2})} \leq \mathbf{c}_{\mathcal{F}} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \left[\|\omega_1\|_{\Omega(T)}^2 + \|\omega_2\|_{\Omega(T)}^2 \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \|\omega_2 - \omega_1\|_{\Omega(T)}.$$

Estimate (8.21b) derives now straightforwardly from (8.23), (8.25) and (8.27). This completes the proof. \Box

Proof of Theorem 8.6. Define the mapping $Z_T : f_V \in F(T) \mapsto Y_T \circ X_T(f_V) \in F(T)$ et let $f_V^i = Z_T(0)$. Then, according to the estimates of Lemma 8.8:

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathsf{Z}_{T}(f_{V}) - f_{V}^{i}\|_{F(T)} &\leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \left(\|f_{V}\|_{F(T)}^{2} + \|\omega_{0}^{i}\|_{V_{1}}^{2} \right) \quad \text{for all } f_{V} \in F(T), \\ |\mathsf{Z}_{T}(f_{V}^{1}) - \mathsf{Z}_{T}(f_{V}^{2})\|_{F(T)} &\leqslant \mathbf{c}_{[\mathcal{F},\nu]} T^{\frac{1}{10}} \left(\|f_{V}^{1}\|_{F(T)}^{2} + \|f_{V}^{2}\|_{F(T)}^{2} + \|\omega_{0}^{i}\|_{V_{1}}^{2} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|f_{V}^{1} - f_{V}^{2}\|_{F(T)} \end{aligned}$$

for every f_V^1, f_V^2 in F(T) and T < 1. For every R > 0, there exists a time $T^* < 1$ (depending only on \mathcal{F}, ν , $\|\omega_0^i\|_{V_1}$ and R) such that Z_{T^*} is a contraction from $B(f_V^i, R) \subset F(T^*)$ into $B(f_V^i, R)$. From Banach fixed point theorem, the mapping Z_{T^*} admits a unique fixed point in $B(f_V^i, R)$, the image of which by the mapping X_{T^*} is a solution to System (8.19) on $[0, T^*)$. Such a solution is also a strong solution in the sense of Definition 6.13, which is known to be unique.

9. Concluding remarks

By introducing a suitable functional framework, the 2D vorticity equation has been shown to be not a classical parabolic equation but rather a parabolic-elliptic coupling. Indeed, applying the harmonic Bergman projection to the equation $\partial_t \omega - \nu \Delta \omega + u \cdot \nabla \omega = 0$ leads to its splitting into, on the one hand, an evolution diffusion-advection equation for the non-harmonic part of ω (equation (8.20a)) and on the other hand a (steady) elliptic equation for the remaining harmonic part (equation (8.20b)). It is worth noticing the surprising role played by the circulation in this context, circulation being well understood for entering the analysis of perfect fluids but usually less came across in the context of viscous fluids. The other point that deserves to be highlighted is the simple form taken by the Biot-Savart operator, described in Theorem 3.20.

In a forthcoming work, we shall apply our method to fluid-structure problems by considering a set of disks, pinned at their centers but free to rotate, immersed in a viscous fluid. The equations governing the coupled fluid-rotating disks system can be stated in terms of the vorticity of the fluid and the angular velocities of the disks only. The analysis of these equations will obviously be carried out in nonprimitive variables.

APPENDIX A. GELFAND TRIPLE

A.1. General settings. Let H_1 and H_0 be two Hilbert spaces. Their scalar products are denoted respectively by $(\cdot, \cdot)_1$ and $(\cdot, \cdot)_0$ and their norms by $\|\cdot\|_1$ and $\|\cdot\|_0$. We assume that:

(A.1)
$$H_1 \subset H_0,$$

where the inclusion is continuous and dense. Applying Riesz representation theorem, the space H_0 is identified with its dual H'_0 . It means that, for every $u \in H_0$, the linear form $(\cdot, u)_0$ is identified with u. The space H_0 is usually referred to as the pivot space. Therefore, the space H_1 cannot be identified with its dual H_{-1} but with a subspace of H_0 . Thus, the configuration

$$(A.2) H_1 \subset H_0 \subset H_{-1},$$

is called (with a slight abuse of terminology) Gelfand triple. The inclusions are both continuous and dense. We define the operator

(A.3)
$$A_1: H_1 \longrightarrow H_{-1}, \qquad A_1 u = (u, \cdot)_1, \quad \text{for all } u \in H_1,$$

and it can be readily verified that A_1 is an isometry. Then, we define the space $H_2 = A_1^{-1}H_0$ and the operator $A_2 : H_2 \to H_0$ by setting, for every $u \in H_2$:

$$(\mathbf{A}.4) \qquad \qquad (\mathbf{A}_2 u, \cdot)_0 = \mathbf{A}_1 u \quad \text{in } H_{-1}$$

We equip the space H_2 with the scalar product:

$$(u, v)_2 = (\mathsf{A}_2 u, \mathsf{A}_2 v)_0, \quad \text{for all } u, v \in H_2,$$

and the corresponding norm $\|\cdot\|_2$.

Lemma A.1. The space H_2 is a Hilbert space, the operator A_2 is an isometry and the inclusion $H_2 \subset H_1$ is continuous and dense. It entails that the inclusion $H_{-1} \subset H_{-2}$, where H_{-2} stands for the dual space of H_2 , is continuous and dense as well.

Proof. The estimate below is satisfied by every $u \in H_2$:

$$\|u\|_0 \leqslant \mathbf{c} \|\mathsf{A}_2 u\|_0.$$

Indeed, the continuity of the inclusion (A.1) yields $||u||_0^2 \leq \mathbf{c} ||u||_1^2$. Then, the definitions of both the operator A₂ and the space H₂ lead to the identity $||u||_1^2 = (A_2u, u)_0$. Applying Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we obtain (A.5).

Let assume that $(u_n)_{n\geq 0}$ is Cauchy sequence in H_2 , or equivalently that $(A_2u_n)_{n\geq 0}$ is a Cauchy sequence in H_0 , and denote by v^* the limit of $(A_2u_n)_{n\geq 0}$ in H_0 . According to (A.5), we deduce that $(u_n)_{n\geq 0}$ is a Cauchy sequence in H_0 as well. The equality:

$$(\mathsf{A}_2 u_n - \mathsf{A}_2 u_m, u_n - u_m)_0 = ||u_n - u_m||_1^2,$$

available for every pair of indices n and m, entails that the sequence $(u_n)_{n\geq 0}$ is also a Cauchy sequence in H_1 . We denote by u^* its limit in this space. Letting n goes to ∞ in the identity:

$$(\mathsf{A}_2 u_n, \cdot)_0 = \mathsf{A}_1 u_n \quad \text{in } H_{-1},$$

we obtain:

$$(v^*,\cdot)_0 = \mathsf{A}_1 u^*$$

and therefore u^* belongs to H_2 . This proves that H_2 is complete and hence is a Hilbert space.

Let now v be in H_2^{\perp} in H_1 . There exists $u \in H_2$ such that $A_2 u = v$ and:

$$||v||_0^2 = (\mathsf{A}_2 u, v)_0 = (u, v)_1 = 0.$$

It follows that $H_2^{\perp} = 0$ in H_1 and therefore H_2 is dense in H_1 .

The continuity of the inclusion $H_2 \subset H_1$ results from the identity:

$$||u||_1^2 = (\mathsf{A}_2 u, u)_0, \text{ for all } u \in H_2,$$

combined with Cauchy-Schwarz inequality:

 $(\mathsf{A}_2 u, u)_0 \leq ||\mathsf{A}_2 u||_0 ||u||_0, \text{ for all } u \in H_2,$

and estimate (A.5).

Finally, the operator A_2 is onto by definition and it is also injective because the identity $A_2u = 0$ for some $u \in H_2$ leads to $(A_2u, u)_0 = ||u||_1^2 = 0$. The proof of the lemma is now completed.

Let us define the operator $A_0: H_0 \to H_{-2}$ by:

(A.6)
$$\mathsf{A}_0: u \in H_0 \mapsto (\mathsf{A}_2, u)_0 \in H_{-2}$$

Lemma A.2. The operator A_0 is an isometry.

Proof. The operator A_0 is injective. Indeed, the identity $A_0 u = 0$ for some $u \in H_0$ entails that $(A_2 A_2^{-1} u, u)_0 = \|u\|_0^2 = 0$. The operator A_0 is also onto: Any element of H_{-2} can be written, according to Riesz theorem, as $(\cdot, v)_2 = (A_2 \cdot, A_2 v)_0$ for some $v \in H_2$, and hence it is equal to $A_0 u$ with $u = A_1 v \in H_0$.

Finally, the operator A_0 is also an isometry since we have, for every $u \in H_0$:

$$\|\mathsf{A}_{0}u\|_{-2} = \sup_{v \in H_{2} \atop v \neq 0} \frac{|(\mathsf{A}_{2}v, u)_{0}|}{\|v\|_{2}} = \sup_{v \in H_{2} \atop v \neq 0} \frac{|(\mathsf{A}_{2}v, u)_{0}|}{\|\mathsf{A}_{2}v\|_{0}} = \sup_{w \in H_{0} \atop w \neq 0} \frac{|(w, u)_{0}|}{\|w\|_{0}} = \|u\|_{0},$$

and the proof is completed.

So far, we have proved that in the chain of inclusions:

$$H_2 \subset H_1 \subset H_0 \subset H_{-1} \subset H_{-2}$$

every inclusion is continuous and dense and that the operators $A_k : H_k \to H_{k-2}$ for k = 0, 1, 2 are isometries. By induction, we can next define $H_{k+2} = A_{k+1}^{-1}H_k$ for every positive integer k. The operator

$$A_{k+2}: H_{k+2} \longrightarrow H_{k+2}$$

is defined from the operator A_{k+1} by setting $A_{k+2}u = A_{k+1}u$ for every $u \in H_{k+2}$. The spaces H_{k+2} are Hilbert spaces once equipped with the scalar products:

$$(u,v)_{k+2} = (\mathsf{A}_{k+2}u, \mathsf{A}_{k+2}v)_k, \qquad \text{for all } u, v \in H_{k+2}.$$

For every $k \ge 1$, the dual space of H_k is denoted by H_{-k} and we introduce the operator

$$\mathsf{A}_{-k}: H_{-k} \longrightarrow H_{-k-2},$$

defined by duality as follows:

(A.7)
$$\mathsf{A}_{-k}u = \langle u, \mathsf{A}_{k+2} \cdot \rangle_{-k,k} \in H_{-k-2}, \quad \text{for all } u \in H_{-k}.$$

It can be readily verified that the Hilbert spaces H_k $(k \in \mathbb{Z})$ satisfy:

$$\ldots \subset H_{k+1} \subset H_k \subset H_{k-1} \subset \ldots \subset H_1 \subset H_0 \subset H_{-1} \subset \ldots \subset H_{-k+1} \subset H_{-k} \subset H_{-k-1} \subset \ldots$$

each inclusion being continuous and dense. Furthermore, for every integer k, the operator:

$$\mathsf{A}_k: H_k \longrightarrow H_{k-2},$$

is an isometry.

Lemma A.3. For every integers n, n' such that $n' \leq n$ and for every $u \in H_n$, the following equality holds: (A.8) $A_n u = A_{n'} u.$

Proof. For $n' \ge 0$, the property (A.8) is obvious.

On the other hand, let $0 \leq k' \leq k$ be given and assume that $u \in H_{-k'} \subset H_{-k}$. The definition of $A_{-k}u$ leads to:

$$\mathsf{A}_{-k}u = \langle u, \mathsf{A}_{k+2} \cdot \rangle_{-k,k} \in H_{-k-2}$$

But $A_{k+2} = A_{k'+2}$ in H_{k+2} and therefore:

$$\langle u, \mathsf{A}_{k+2} \cdot \rangle_{-k,k} = \langle u, \mathsf{A}_{k'+2} \cdot \rangle_{-k',k'} = \mathsf{A}_{-k'} u$$

The proof is now complete.

Lemma A.4. For every integer k, the following identity hold:

(A.9)
$$(\mathsf{A}_{k+1}u, v)_{k-1} = (u, v)_k, \quad \text{for all } u \in H_{k+1}, \quad \text{for all } v \in H_k.$$

Proof. The proof is by induction on k. The equality (A.9) is true for k = 1 according to the definition (A.4) of A₂. Let us assume that (A.9) is true for some integer k. By definition, if z belongs to H_{k+2} , then $A_{k+1}z$ belongs to H_k . Replacing v by $A_{k+1}z$ in (A.9), we obtain:

$$(A_{k+1}u, A_{k+1}z)_{k-1} = (u, A_{k+1}z)_k$$
, for all $u \in H_{k+1}$, for all $z \in H_{k+2}$,

that is to say, reorganizing the terms:

$$(\mathsf{A}_{k+2}z, u)_k = (z, u)_{k+1}, \text{ for all } u \in H_{k+1}, \text{ for all } z \in H_{k+2},$$

and therefore, formula (A.9) is true replacing k by k+1. Let us verify that it is also true for k-1. Thus, we have:

$$(A_{k+1}u, v)_{k-1} = (u, v)_k = (A_k u, A_k v)_{k-2}, \text{ for all } u \in H_{k+1}, \text{ for all } v \in H_k.$$

But A_{k+1} is an isometry from H_{k+1} onto H_{k-1} and $A_k = A_{k+1}$ in H_{k+1} , then:

$$(w, v)_{k-1} = (u, v)_k = (w, \mathsf{A}_k v)_{k-2}, \text{ for all } w \in H_{k-1}, \text{ for all } v \in H_k$$

The proof is now complete.

Lemma A.5. Let k be an integer, w be in H_{k-1} and u be in H_k such that:

$$(w,v)_{k-1} = (u,v)_k$$
, for all $v \in H_k$.

Then $u \in H_{k+1}$ and $w = A_{k+1}u$.

Proof. Let $\tilde{u} = \mathsf{A}_{k+1}^{-1} w$. Then $(\tilde{u} - u, v)_k = 0$ for every $v \in H_k$ and therefore $u = \tilde{u}$.

A.2. Isometric chain of embedded Hilbert spaces. Let $\{H_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$ and $\{\hat{H}_k, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$ be two families of embedded Hilbert spaces build from Gelfand triples. We assume that H_0 and \hat{H}_0 are not necessary the pivot spaces. As usual, for every integer k, there exist isometries $A_k : H_k \to H_{k-2}$ and $\hat{A}_k : \hat{H}_k \to \hat{H}_{k-2}$ such that $A_k = A_{k-1}$ in H_k and $\hat{A}_k = \hat{A}_{k-1}$ in \hat{H}_k .

We assume furthermore that there exist isometries $p_0: H_0 \to \hat{H}_0$ and $p_1: H_1 \to \hat{H}_1$ such that $p_1 = p_0$ in H_1 . For every integer $k \ge 2$, we define by induction $p_k = \hat{A}_k^{-1} p_{k-2} A_k$ and for every $k \ge 1$, we set $p_{-k-2} = A_{-k}p_{-k}A_{-k}^{-1}$

Lemma A.6. For every pair of integers k and k' such that $k' \leq k$:

$$(A.10) p_{k'} = p_k in H_k.$$

Moreover, for every integer k, the operator $p_k : H_k \to \hat{H}_k$ is an isometry.

Proof. Since A_k and \hat{A}_k are isometries for every integer k, we can draw the same conclusion for p_k providing that p_{k-2} is an isometry as well. The conclusion follows by induction for every $k \ge 0$. The same reasoning allows proving that p_{-k} is also an isometry for every $k \ge 1$.

It remains to verify that the equalities (A.10) are true. Assume that for some index $k \ge 0$, $p_k = p_{k+1}$ in H_{k+1} . So, from the identity:

$$(A_{k+2}u, v)_{H_k} = (u, v)_{H_{k+1}}, \quad \text{for all } u \in H_{k+2}, \quad \text{for all } v \in H_{k+1},$$

we deduce that:

$$(p_k \mathsf{A}_{k+2}u, p_k v)_{\hat{H}_k} = (p_{k+1}u, p_{k+1}v)_{\hat{H}_{k+1}}, \quad \text{for all } u \in H_{k+2}, \quad \text{for all } v \in H_{k+1}.$$

From the definition of p_{k+2} , we deduce that $p_k A_{k+2} = \hat{A}_{k+2} p_{k+2}$, whence, denoting $\mathbf{v} = p_k v = p_{k+1} v$.

$$(\hat{\mathsf{A}}_{k+2}p_{k+2}u, \mathbf{v})_{\hat{H}_{k}} = (p_{k+1}u, \mathbf{v})_{\hat{H}_{k+1}}, \quad \text{for all } u \in H_{k+2}, \quad \text{for all } \mathbf{v} \in \hat{H}_{k+1}$$

This equality entails first that $\hat{A}_{k+2}p_{k+2}u = \hat{A}_{k+2}p_{k+1}u$ and next, since \hat{A}_{k+2} is invertible, that $p_{k+2}u = p_{k+1}u$ for every $u \in H_{k+2}$. The conclusion follows by induction and the cases $k \leq 0$ are treated similarly.

A.3. Semigroup. We assume that the inclusion (A.1) is in addition compact. In that case, we claim:

Lemma A.7. For every integer k, the inclusion $H_{k+1} \subset H_k$ is compact.

Proof. We address the case k = 1. Assume that the sequence $(u_n)_{n \ge 0}$ is weakly convergent toward 0 in H_2 . On the one hand, it means that:

$$(u_n, v)_2 = (\mathsf{A}_2 u_n, \mathsf{A}_2 v)_0 \longrightarrow 0 \text{ as } n \to +\infty$$
 for all $v \in H_2$,

and therefore, that:

 $(\mathsf{A}_2 u_n, w)_0 \longrightarrow 0 \text{ as } n \to +\infty \quad \text{for all } w \in H_0.$

That is, $(A_2 u_n)_{n \ge 0}$ is weakly convergent toward 0 in H_0 . On the other hand, since H_2 is continuously included into H_1 , the sequence $(u_n)_{n\ge 0}$ is also weakly convergent toward 0 in H_1 and hence strongly convergent in H_0 . It follows that:

$$||u_n||_1^2 = (\mathsf{A}_2 u_n, u_n)_0 \longrightarrow 0 \text{ as } n \to +\infty.$$

Since the operators A_k were proved to be isometries for every k, the other cases follows and the proof is completed.

For every integer k, we define the unbounded operators \mathcal{A}_k of domain $D(\mathcal{A}_k) = H_{k+2}$ in H_k by:

(A.11)
$$\mathcal{A}_k x = \mathsf{A}_{k+2} x \quad \text{for all } x \in D(\mathcal{A}_k).$$

Proposition A.8. For every integer k, the operator \mathcal{A}_k is self-adjoint with compact inverse. All the operators \mathcal{A}_k share the same spectrum that consists in a sequence $(\lambda_n)_{n \ge 1}$ of positive eigenvalues that tends to $+\infty$. All the operators \mathcal{A}_k share also the same eigenfunctions, denoted by e_n $(n \ge 1)$ and for every nonnegative integer n:

$$e_n \in H_\infty$$
 with $H_\infty = \bigcap_{p \ge 0} H_p.$

The eigenfunctions are chosen to form an orthogonal Riesz basis in every H_k and they are scaled to be of unit norm in H_0 .

The spaces H_k are isometric to the spaces:

$$\ell_k = \Big\{ u = (u_n)_{n \ge 1} \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathbb{N}} : \sum_{n \ge 1} \lambda_n^k u_n^2 < +\infty \Big\},$$

provided with the scalar product:

$$(u,v)_{\ell_k} = \sum_{n \ge 1} \lambda_n^k u_n v_n$$
 for all $u = (u_n)_{n \ge 1}$ and $v = (v_n)_{n \ge 1}$ in ℓ_k ,

the isometries being obviously:

$$\mathcal{I}_k : u \in H_k \mapsto ((u, e_n)_k)_{n \ge 1} \in \ell_k \quad \text{with inverse} \quad \mathcal{I}_k^{-1} : u = (u_n)_{n \ge 1} \in \ell_k \longmapsto \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} u_n e_n \in H_k.$$

In ℓ_k we define the strongly continuous semigroup of contraction $(\mathbb{T}_k(t))_{t\geq 0}$ by:

$$\mathbb{T}_k(t)u = \left(e^{-\lambda_n t}u_n\right)_{n \ge 0} \quad \text{for all } t > 0 \text{ and } u = (u_n)_{n \ge 0} \in \ell_k.$$

This semigroup admits the operator $\mathcal{B}_k = \mathcal{I}_k \mathcal{A}_k \mathcal{I}_k^{-1}$ as infinitesimal generator. We deduce that the semigroup $(\mathbb{S}_k(t))_{t \ge 0}$ defined by:

$$\mathbb{S}_k(t) = \mathcal{I}_k^{-1} \mathbb{T}(t) \mathcal{I}_k,$$

is a strongly continuous semigroup of contraction in H_k with infinitesimal generator \mathcal{A}_k . It is a simple exercice to verify that:

Lemma A.9. (1) For every $u \in \ell_k$ and for every positive real number T: $\mathbb{T}_k(\cdot)u \in H^1(0,T;\ell_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];\ell_k) \cap L^2(0,T;\ell_{k+1}).$ (2) Let v be in $L^2(0,T;\ell_{k-1})$ and define $w(s) = \int_0^t \mathbb{T}_k(t-s)v(s) \,\mathrm{d}s$ for every $t \in (0,T)$. Then: $w \in H^1(0,T;\ell_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];\ell_k) \cap L^2(0,T;\ell_{k+1}).$

Considering, for any integer k, any time T > 0 and any initial data $u^{i} \in H_{k}$ the Cauchy problem:

- (A.12a) $\partial_t u + \mathsf{A}_{k+1} u = f$ on (0,T)
- (A.12b) $u(0) = u^{i} \quad \text{in } H_{k},$

where the source term f is given in $L^2(0,T;H_{k-1})$, we deduce:

Proposition A.10. The Cauchy problem (A.12) admits a unique solution in the space:

$$H^1(0,T;H_{k-1}) \cap \mathcal{C}([0,T];H_k) \cap L^2(0,T;H_{k+1}),$$

and this solution is given by:

$$u(t) = \mathbb{S}_k(t)u^{\mathbf{i}} + \int_0^t \mathbb{S}_k(t-s)f(s) \,\mathrm{d}s \qquad \text{for all } t \in [0,T].$$

Remark A.11. (1) The chain of embedded spaces H_k and semigroup $(\mathbb{S}_k(t))_{t\geq 0}$ fit with the notion of Sobolev towers as described in [15, §II.2.C].

(2) The semigroups $(S_k(t))_{t\geq 0}$ are called diagonalizable semigroups; see [63, §2.6].

References

- C. R. Anderson. Vorticity boundary conditions and boundary vorticity generation for two-dimensional viscous incompressible flows. Journal of Computational Physics, 80(1):72 – 97, 1989.
- [2] G. Auchmuty and J. C. Alexander. L² well-posedness of planar div-curl systems. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 160(2):91–134, 2001.
- [3] F. Auteri, L. Quartapelle, and L. Vigevano. Accurate ω - ψ spectral solution of the singular driven cavity problem. J. Comput. Phys., 180(2):597–615, 2002.
- [4] S. R. Bell. A duality theorem for harmonic functions. Michigan Math. J., 29(1):123–128, 1982.
- [5] M. Ben-Artzi. Global solutions of two-dimensional Navier-Stokes and Euler equations. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 128(4):329–358, 1994.
- S. Benachour, B. Roynette, and P. Vallois. Branching process associated with 2d-Navier Stokes equation. Rev. Mat. Iberoamericana, 17(2):331–373, 2001.
- [7] Y. M. Berezansky, Z. G. Sheftel, and G. F. Us. Functional analysis. Vol. II, volume 86 of Operator Theory: Advances and Applications. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1996.
- [8] M. Biava, D. Modugno, L. Quartapelle, and M. Stoppelli. Weak ψ-ω formulation for unsteady flows in 2D multiply connected domains. J. Comput. Phys., 177(2):209–232, 2002.
- H. Brezis. Remarks on the preceding paper by M. Ben-Artzi: "Global solutions of two-dimensional Navier-Stokes and Euler equations" [Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 128 (1994), no. 4, 329–358; MR1308857 (96h:35148)]. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 128(4):359–360, 1994.
- [10] A. Carpio. Asymptotic behavior for the vorticity equations in dimensions two and three. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 19(5-6):827–872, 1994.
- [11] J.-Y. Chemin. A remark on the inviscid limit for two-dimensional incompressible fluids. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 21(11-12):1771–1779, 1996.
- [12] G.-H. Cottet. Équations de Navier-Stokes dans le plan avec tourbillon initial mesure. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 303(4):105–108, 1986.
- [13] R. Dautray and J.-L. Lions. Mathematical analysis and numerical methods for science and technology. Vol. 3. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1990.
- [14] W. E and J.-G. Liu. Vorticity boundary condition and related issues for finite difference schemes. Journal of Computational Physics, 124(2):368 – 382, 1996.
- [15] K.-J. Engel and R. Nagel. A short course on operator semigroups. Universitext. Springer, New York, 2006.
- [16] A. Ern, J.-L. Guermond, and L. Quartapelle. Vorticity-velocity formulations of the Stokes problem in 3D. Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 22(6):531–546, 1999.
- [17] I. Gallagher, T. Gallay, and P.-L. Lions. On the uniqueness of the solution of the two-dimensional Navier-Stokes equation with a Dirac mass as initial vorticity. *Math. Nachr.*, 278(14):1665–1672, 2005.
- [18] T. Gallay and L. M. Rodrigues. Sur le temps de vie de la turbulence bidimensionnelle. Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Math. (6), 17(4):719–733, 2008.
- [19] T. Gallay and C. E. Wayne. Invariant manifolds and the long-time asymptotics of the Navier-Stokes and vorticity equations on R². Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 163(3):209–258, 2002.

- [20] T. Gallay and C. E. Wayne. Long-time asymptotics of the Navier-Stokes and vorticity equations on ℝ³. R. Soc. Lond. Philos. Trans. Ser. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci., 360(1799):2155–2188, 2002.
- [21] T. Gallay and C. E. Wayne. Global stability of vortex solutions of the two-dimensional Navier-Stokes equation. *Comm. Math. Phys.*, 255(1):97–129, 2005.
- [22] T. B. Gatski. Review of incompressible fluid flow computations using the vorticity-velocity formulation. Appl. Numer. Math., 7(3):227–239, 1991.
- [23] Y. Giga and T. Kambe. Large time behavior of the vorticity of two-dimensional viscous flow and its application to vortex formation. Comm. Math. Phys., 117(4):549–568, 1988.
- [24] Y. Giga, T. Miyakawa, and H. Osada. Two-dimensional Navier-Stokes flow with measures as initial vorticity. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 104(3):223–250, 1988.
- [25] Y. Giga and A. Novotný, editors. Handbook of mathematical analysis in mechanics of viscous fluids. Cham: Springer, 2018.
- [26] V. Girault and P.-A. Raviart. Finite element methods for Navier-Stokes equations, volume 5 of Springer Series in Computational Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1986. Theory and algorithms.
- [27] R. Glowinski and O. Pironneau. Numerical methods for the first biharmonic equation and the two-dimensional Stokes problem. SIAM Rev., 21(2):167–212, 1979.
- [28] P. M. Gresho. Some interesting issues in incompressible fluid dynamics, both in the continuum and in numerical simulation. In Advances in applied mechanics, Vol. 28, volume 28 of Adv. Appl. Mech., pages 45–140. Academic Press, Boston, MA, 1992.
- [29] P. Grisvard. Elliptic problems in nonsmooth domains, volume 24 of Monographs and Studies in Mathematics. Pitman (Advanced Publishing Program), Boston, MA, 1985.
- [30] J.-L. Guermond and L. Quartapelle. Equivalence of \mathbf{u} -p and ζ - ψ formulations of the time-dependent Navier-Stokes equations. Internat. J. Numer. Methods Fluids, 18(5):471–487, 1994.
- [31] J.-L. Guermond and L. Quartapelle. Uncoupled ω-ψ formulation for plane flows in multiply connected domains. Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci., 7(6):731–767, 1997.
- [32] T. Kato. Remarks on zero viscosity limit for nonstationary Navier-Stokes flows with boundary. In Seminar on nonlinear partial differential equations (Berkeley, Calif., 1983), volume 2 of Math. Sci. Res. Inst. Publ., pages 85–98. Springer, New York, 1984.
- [33] T. Kato. The Navier-Stokes equation for an incompressible fluid in \mathbb{R}^2 with a measure as the initial vorticity. *Differential Integral Equations*, 7(3-4):949–966, 1994.
- [34] J. P. Kelliher. On Kato's conditions for vanishing viscosity. Indiana Univ. Math. J., 56(4):1711–1721, 2007.
- [35] J. P. Kelliher. Vanishing viscosity and the accumulation of vorticity on the boundary. Commun. Math. Sci., 6(4):869–880, 2008.
- [36] J. P. Kelliher. On the vanishing viscosity limit in a disk. Math. Ann., 343(3):701–726, 2009.
- [37] J. P. Kelliher. Observations on the vanishing viscosity limit. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 369(3):2003–2027, 2017.
- [38] H. Kozono and T. Yanagisawa. Nonhomogeneous boundary value problems for stationary Navier-Stokes equations in a multiply connected bounded domain. *Pacific J. Math.*, 243(1):127–150, 2009.
- [39] I. Kukavica and E. Reis. Asymptotic expansion for solutions of the Navier-Stokes equations with potential forces. J. Differential Equations, 250(1):607–622, 2011.
- [40] M. Křížek and P. Neittaanmäki. On the validity of Friedrichs' inequalities. Math. Scand., 54(1):17–26, 1984.
- [41] O. A. Ladyzhenskaya. The mathematical theory of viscous incompressible flow. Second English edition, revised and enlarged. Translated from the Russian by Richard A. Silverman and John Chu. Mathematics and its Applications, Vol. 2. Gordon and Breach, Science Publishers, New York-London-Paris, 1969.
- [42] H. Lamb. Hydrodynamics. Cambridge Mathematical Library. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, sixth edition, 1993.
- [43] J. Leray. Étude de diverses équations intégrales non linéaires et de quelques problèmes que pose l'hydrodynamique. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 12:1–82, 1933.
- [44] J. Leray. Essai sur les mouvements plans d'une liquide visqueux que limitent des parois. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 13:331–418, 1934.
- [45] J. Leray. Sur le mouvement d'un liquide visqueux emplissant l'espace. Acta Math., 63(1):193-248, 1934.
- [46] J. L. Lions. Sur la régularité et l'unicité des solutions turbulentes des équations de Navier Stokes. Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. Padova, 30:16–23, 1960.
- [47] J.-L. Lions. Quelques méthodes de résolution des problèmes aux limites non linéaires. Dunod; Gauthier-Villars, Paris, 1969.
- [48] J.-L. Lions and E. Magenes. Non-homogeneous boundary value problems and applications. Vol. I. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1972.
- [49] J.-L. Lions and G. Prodi. Un théorème d'existence et unicité dans les équations de Navier-Stokes en dimension 2. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 248:3519–3521, 1959.
- [50] M. C. Lopes Filho. Vortex dynamics in a two-dimensional domain with holes and the small obstacle limit. SIAM J. Math. Anal., 39(2):422–436, 2007.
- [51] Y. Maekawa. Solution formula for the vorticity equations in the half plane with application to high vorticity creation at zero viscosity limit. Adv. Differential Equations, 18(1-2):101–146, 2013.
- [52] A. J. Majda and A. L. Bertozzi. Vorticity and incompressible flow, volume 27 of Cambridge Texts in Applied Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2002.

VORTICITY AND STREAM FUNCTION FORMULATIONS FOR THE 2D NS EQUATIONS IN A BOUNDED DOMAIN 63

- [53] F. J. McGrath. Nonstationary plane flow of viscous and ideal fluids. Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 27:329–348, Jan. 1968.
- [54] W. McLean. Strongly elliptic systems and boundary integral equations. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2000.
- [55] M. Napolitano, G. Pascazio, and L. Quartapelle. A review of vorticity conditions in the numerical solution of the ζ - ψ equations. Comput. & Fluids, 28(2):139–185, 1999.
- [56] L. Quartapelle and F. Valz-Gris. Projection conditions on the vorticity in viscous incompressible flows. Internat. J. Numer. Methods Fluids, 1(2):129–144, 1981.
- [57] J.-P. Raymond. Stokes and Navier-Stokes equations with nonhomogeneous boundary conditions. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire, 24(6):921–951, 2007.
- [58] L. Rosenhead. Laminar Boundary Layers: An Account of the Development, Structure, and Stability of Laminar Boundary Layers in Incompressible Fluids, Together with a Description of the Associated Experimental Techniques. Dover books on engineering and engineering physics. Dover Publications, 1988.
- [59] J. Simon. On the existence of the pressure for solutions of the variational Navier-Stokes equations. J. Math. Fluid Mech., 1(3):225-234, 1999.
- [60] J. Simon. On the identification H = H' in the Lions theorem and a related inaccuracy. Ric. Mat., 59(2):245–255, 2010.
- [61] E. J. Straube. Orthogonal projections onto subspaces of the harmonic Bergman space. Pacific J. Math., 123(2):465–476, 1986.
- [62] R. Temam. Navier-Stokes equations. Theory and numerical analysis. North-Holland Publishing Co., Amsterdam-New York-Oxford, 1977.
- [63] M. Tucsnak and G. Weiss. Observation and control for operator semigroups. Birkhäuser Advanced Texts: Basler Lehrbücher. [Birkhäuser Advanced Texts: Basel Textbooks]. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2009.
- [64] J. Z. Wu and J. M. Wu. Boundary vorticity dynamics since Lighthill's 1963 article: Review and development. Theor. Comput. Fluid Dyn., 10(1-4):459–474, 1998.

INSTITUT ÉLIE CARTAN DE LORRAINE, UNIVERSITÉ DE LORRAINE, METZ - ÉQUIPE-PROJET SPHINX INRIA NANCY-GRAND EST *Email address:* julien.lequeurre@univ-lorraine.fr

INSTITUT ÉLIE CARTAN DE LORRAINE, UNIVERSITÉ DE LORRAINE, NANCY - ÉQUIPE-PROJET SPHINX INRIA NANCY-GRAND EST *Email address*: alexandre.munnier@univ-lorraine.fr